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THE EPA'S PROGRESS IN REDUCING UNNEC-
ESSARY REGULATORY AND PAPERWORK
BURDENS UPON SMALL BUSINESS

THURSDAY, MARCH 7, 1996

House of Representatives,
Committee on Small Business,

Washington, DC.
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room

2359, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Jan Meyers, (Chair of
the Committee presiding.)

Chair MEYERS. This is the fourth in a series of oversight hear-
ings our Committee is conducting on both Congressional and ad-
ministration initiatives to reduce regulatory and paperwork bur-
dens on small business. We have been evaluating what Agencies
are doing in meeting the President's March 4th directive to Agency
heads to read every page of their regulations, make regulatory re-

form a priority, fulfill the recommendations of last June's White
House Conference on Small Business and accomplishing the burden
reduction goals of the 1995 Paperwork Reduction Act. Our intent
is to develop a report card on these activities later this year.
Now, my understanding is that President Clinton's directive was

last year, and he made his speech to the White House Conference
in June, almost a year ago, and so far we have not seen the kinds
of results in regulation reform and the reduction of burden on
small business that we think we should have seen.

In these other hearings, we have impaneled a distinguished exec-
utive branch official with representatives of small business, and
frequently in hearings like this, those of you who have gone to a
lot of them, you know that the administration makes their state-
ment and then gets up and leaves with their entire retinue, and
then yne other panel comes to the table and speaks. In this Com-
mittee we decided we would put everybody together and let them
have an exchange of ideas and a dialogue. We thought we could
safely do this without it having come to a fight or anything, and
so far it's worked out just fine. Our three other hearings have been
with Joe Dear, of OSHA, Peggy Richardson, the Commissioner of
the IRS, and Sally Katzen, of OIRA.

I want to thank Fred Hansen, the Deputy Administrator of EPA,
for his willingness to participate. I also want to thank our small
business witnesses, two of whom were conference delegates. I think
Mr. Igdaloff and Mr. Risalvato
Mr. Risalvato. Very good.
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Chair Meyers. I asked for some help ahead of time—two of

whom were White House conference delegates. They have come
from all over the country, and I very much appreciate the effort

and we look forward to your participation. Mr. Murphey, of course,
is from God's country in Kansas.
Our hearing is very timely. Two days ago I held a press con-

ference in this hearing room with other Members and 17 small
business organizations, to endorse the Small Business Growth, and
Administrative Accountability Act. The administration has threat-
ened a veto on the bill based on it's objections to Title II. Yester-
day, the bill was pulled.

Title II concerns periodic review of regulations. An existing regu-
lation would have to be reviewed in a staggered basis, every 9
years; a new regulation, in a staggered basis, over 7 years. This,
for a periodic review, did not seem onerous to us, but I know it was
of great concern to the environmental community, and to Ms.
Browner at EPA. The bill was pulled and we are trying to adjust
it.

Judicial review of the Regulatory Flexibility Act is in Title I, and
that's the issue that is of deep and great concern to small business,
and something we've worked for many years, and that and Section
3 of the bill are acceptable to the President and everybody, I be-
lieve. But Section 2 was problematic and so the bill was pulled
until we can adjust it. We think it will be back next week, at least

we hope so, and we'll be able to look at it again.

I intend to ask Mr. Hansen today, if he doesn't respond in his

opening statement, to respond to what we are proposing the Agen-
cies do in that bill is more than what the EPA would be called

upon to undertake with the Presidential directive from last year.

We need to know what the problems are there.

At our press conference Tuesday I said that nothing has hap-
pened as a result of all the President's talk at the White House
Conference on Small Business, and I think that's true—I don't
mean to be harsh, I don't think everybody deserves an F, I just
don't think they deserve, maybe, anywhere near an A or B. It's dis-

couraging to Congress when the President asks for something and
so little has happened in the following year.

I know the small business community who recommended these
steps. We are going to talk with a few of their representatives
today. No one is interested in "rolling back environmental protec-

tion." We are all interested in eliminating unnecessary barriers,

and enabling small businesses to grow and create new and more
jobs.

I believe our discussion today should contribute to the overall ob-

jective of regulatory relief for small business. At this time I would
like to defer to my- colleague, Mr. LaFalce, the Ranking Member of

the Committee.
[Chair Meyers' statement may be found in the appendix.]
Mr. LaFalce. Thank you very much, Madam Chairman, for call-

ing the hearing, and for starting it a little bit late so I could get
here.

Easing the regulatory burden on small business has been a prior-

ity of President Clinton's administration, and I appreciate the op-

portunity to hear from another Federal Agency on the effort that



they have made to ehminate obsolete regulations, and to clarify, to

scale back, or to otherwise update a host of other regulations.
I also appreciate your affording small business representatives a

forum so that a dialogue can be conducted with those responsible
for balancing the economic concerns of our Nation's businesses,
with the public health and environmental concerns of all our Na-
tion's people.

Last, I'd like to give a special welcome to our witness from the
Environmental Defense Fund, Ms. Carol Andress, who has had ex-
perience and success in effecting this balancing act, particularly in

the printing industry.
My introduction to an environmental degradation was rather

dramatic and complex. Not too long into my Congressional service,

I discovered an abandoned hazardous waste site in my Congres-
sional district. It has become known as the Love Canal. We had an
EPA in existence at that time, not too many years old, but there
was no legislative mechanism in place for dealing with man made
environmental problems of that magnitude or kind.
So in response to this situation, I offered the first version of what

eventually became the Superfund Law. Under that program, as ap-
proved in December, 1980, and reauthorized in 1986, the Love
Canal hazardous toxic waste site has been cleaned up. Just last
December, the polluter was ordered by the courts to pay the (gov-

ernment for the cost of the cleanup.
The success of the Superfund Program can be debated ad nau-

seam. There have been a great many difficulties, a great many
with its administration and implementation; some difficulties witn
the law itself. I'm very pleased that this administration has dived
into the Superfund thicket to do all that they can administratively
to get it on track. I think over the past 3 years, and Mr. Hansen,
I'd like you to articulate this, you have made great strides. I also
know that in the last Congress, you suggested remedial legislation
that still hasn't been enacted, either by the Democratic Congress
or by this Republican Congress, that would make your job in life

a lot easier, and it would assist in the administration and imple-
mentation of the purposes of Superfund.
Now, there's no one who's never met a regulation they didn't like.

We all have our horror stories, whether we work with the Environ-
mental Defense Fund or the Sierra Club, you have to admit that
there are certain horror stories that exist. This means we must
consider not only the cost involved to comply with regulations de-
signed to protect the environment, but it also means we must ex-
plore the cost of not protecting the environment, too. We really
need to do both.

There are many livelihoods that are dependent on preserving the
environment: agriculture, forestry, tourism, recreational industries
involving any number of sports and hobbies. They are but a few.
We have had a great many layoffs in my Congressional District on
the part of companies who are reliant on Federal moneys to clean-
up the environment, because that Federal money had been shut off.

Declines in profitability for the past 8 quarters, because of difficul-

ties in getting monies to fulfill contracts.
Public health risks are another cost that accompany a poor envi-

ronment. They, of course, involve economic losses such as lower



productivity because of sick days and increased medical costs for

individuals in companies.
In an article entitled "Jobs, Competitiveness, and Environmental

Rate Regulations," which I'd like to offer for the record, author,
Robert Reppeto, of the World Resources Institute counters the ar-

gument that environmental regulation hurts productivity or com-
petitiveness.

He cites one study that claims that as environmental standards
tighten around the world, firms that are technically ready to com-
pete will have an advantage. He also notes that m the business
world, the real issue is not environment vs. jobs. "Each year," he
says, "many companies downsize in response to declining demand
or technological change, and others expand employment shifts that
dwarf those even remotely attributal to environmental protection."

He goes on to write, "That people have repeatedly stated that
they want both relatively unpolluted air and water, safer and
healthier neighborhoods and work places, and undegraded natural
resources. The challenge is not to weaken environmental regula-
tion, but to improve it, to make it more rational, reasonable, cost

effective."

I think I'll conclude my remarks and offer the entirety of my
statement in the record. But it's with that spirit that I nope all

members of the panel can come together in dialogue. Might I say
on the bill that was before us yesterday. Madam Chair, I hope we
can take up Titles I and III and pass them expeditiously, perhaps
even by voice vote. Title II is, however, quite problematic and rath-

er than delays Titles I and III, I'd like to see those passed and then
we can attempt to resolve our differences, if they are resolvable, on
Title II.

[Mr. LaFalce's statement may be found in the appendix.]
Chair Meyers. Thank you, Mr. LaFalce. We have been joined by

Mr. Chabot and Mr. Luther, and I would say that anyone who
would like to offer an opening statement for the record, without ob-

jection, that will be so ordered.
At this point in time, I would like to introduce Mr. Fred Hansen,

who is the Deputy Administrator of the Environmental Protection

Agency. We'll ask Mr. Hansen if he'd like to talk for 10 or 15 min-
utes then we will go to our business panel and ask them to speak
for 5 minutes apiece, and then at the end we will have discussion
and questions. Mr. Hansen.

TESTIMONY OF FRED HANSEN, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR,
UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY
Mr. Hansen. Thank you. Madam Chair, Congressman LaFalce,

members of the Committee. I am pleased to be here and I will take
less time than you suggested, because I do think it's very impor-
tant to be able to have a dialogue among the members of tne panel
and with the Committee.

I am delighted to testify today about EPA's initiative to reinvent
environmental regulations and to assist small businesses. As you
know. President Clinton has made common sense Grovernment a
top priority for his administration. For the past 3 years, EPA Ad-
ministrator, Carol Browner, has worked to reform EPA's activities

across the board in order to reduce complexity, paperwork, and cost



to regulated businesses without sacrificing public health and envi-
ronmental protection.

I do believe that, whether or not we are graded by the letter

grade process that you had indicated or not, that we have made
substantial progress in reinventing regulations over this past year
in particular, since the President announced priority initiatives and
asked all Agencies to look at additional reinvention opportunities.
I do believe that we have an exemplary record, though that does
not mean that we don't have more things to do.

In this overall context of reinvention, our common sense cost ef-

fective efforts to assist small businesses are, in our view, a very
critical component. We understand that small businesses have a
particularly difficult time understanding and complying with all

their environmental responsibilities. We know they need common
sense compliance assistance, cost effective and streamlined proce-
dures, and less paperwork.
At the same time, I know from conversations I've had with peo-

ple running small businesses that I have met with across the coun-
try and especially at the various State and regional small business
conferences that have been held over this past year, that many peo-
ple running those same small businesses—share in the Nation's
concerns about public health and environmental quality.

Like other Americans, small business owners want to live and
work in safe, clean communities, and they want to make certain
that valuable natural resources like safe drinking water and clean
air, will be available for future generations.
We at the EPA want to help them do the right thing and thus

contribute to the protection of public health and the environment
in this country. We are doing this in three different ways that
make both economic and environmental sense. First, by reducing
the paperwork burden of current laws and regulations; second, by
helping small businesses comply with environmental requirements;
and third, by encouraging the involvement and views of small busi-
nesses in EPA activities, especially the development and reinven-
tion of environmental regulations.

Let me expand each of those three areas. First, EPA has under-
taken the most extensive effort in the Agency's history, to review
all its regulations and identify opportunities for eliminating red
tape and paperwork. We are paying special attention in that effort,

to the concerns of small businesses.
Just 1 year ago this month. Administrator Browner directed the

Agency to reduce the paperwork associated with environmental re-
porting 20 million burden hours and to do that without sacrificing
our ability to protect public health and the environment. We are
now about halfway toward meeting that goal and the benefits will
improve to businesses, both large and small.

Last year, EPA implemented a new universal waste rule. By
streamlining the regulations related to common hazardous waste
like batteries and certain pesticides, it will greatly ease the burden
on retail stores and other small businesses that collect these
wastes for recycling.

We have reduced the burden for small businesses required to re-

port to the Toxics Release Inventory, or TRI requirements. We are
going to cut, also, the frequency of reports required by the Clean



Air Act, again, an improvement that will help small businesses.
Businesses such as chrome plating operations, will be able to meet
the requirements of the law.
We are also helping to ease the overall reporting burden by phas-

ing in an electronic reporting system. Beginning this spring, dis-

charge monitoring reports, often times referred to by the acronym
DMR's, which is, oy the way, the Agency's single biggest reporting
requirement. We expect that those, by the spring, DMR's will be
able to be submitted through a keyboard instead of through the
mail.
Environmental compliance assistance is the second way we are

helping small businesses. Last June at the White House Con-
ference on Small Businesses, Administrator Browner announced a
new common sense compliance policy, effective that day, that
waived penalties for small businesses for noncriminal, first-time

violations of environmental requirements, provided that those vio-

lations were being corrected and that there was no serious harm
to public health and the environment.
We will soon be issuing a final version of that policy, but again,

let me stress that it was in effect since Carol Browner announced
it last year. That new policy will even go further to be able to help
small businesses. We are also funding small business compliance
assistance centers for four sectors dominated by small businesses:
Automotive service shops, printing plants, metal finishing oper-
ations, and small farms. These centers provide information on reg-

ulations, compliance costs, and most importantly, pollution preven-
tion opportunities. We hope to establish at least two more centers
this year, the budget allowing so.

Finally, besides welcoming and encouraging the views of small
businesses at all our rulem^ing activities, we are including small
businesses in those initiatives tnat are changing our Agency cul-

ture, and shaping our new EPA for the future. We are reinventing
the Agency for a number of reasons, but among them is our need
to do a better job responding to the concerns of small businesses.
A good example is our Common Sense Initiative, which is bring-

ing together all stakeholders in six specific industries, to look for

cleaner, cheaper, and smarter ways of protecting public health in

the environment. Of those six industry sectors involved, two of
them, metal finishing and printing, are dominated by small busi-
nesses.

To help facilitate all aspects of our dealings with small busi-

nesses, 10 years ago, EPA established a Small Business Ombuds-
man as a convenient first stop for businesses with environmental
problems, questions, or grievances. Karen Brown, who is that
Small Business Ombudsman, is here with me today. The Ombuds-
man has helped us better solicit and better understand the point
of view of small businesses across the country. Judging by the
workload, that office really has provided a very valuable service be-
cause we had over 20,000 inquiries last year from small businesses
to that office.

At EPA, we are proud of the progress we are making. We are
working with small business owners to break down old patterns of

adversarial behavior, emphasizing instead, a new, common sense
results oriented partnership. We are spending less time counting



the number of enforcement cases filed, and more time helping
small businesses comply voluntarily with environmental law.

We are looking at the overall regulatory system from the point
of view of small businesses, and wherever possible, streamlining
the system and cutting back on red tape.

Administrator Browner and I appreciate your interest in these
programs, and we welcome constructive feedback from you. We are
committed to listening, we are committed to changing, and we are
committed to making our small business programs cleaner, cheap-
er, and smarter, so that we all do a better job of protecting the pub-
lic health and the environment.

Last, I might mention that the Superfund, which is one of the
area's of recommendation from the White House Small Business
conference is an area where we have taken numerous steps as Con-
gressman LaFalce has indicated. We have taken numerous steps to

be able to assist not only small businesses but all businesses that
come under the regulatory requirements. We can only do so much
under the statute that is written, and as we proposed at the last

Congress and still believe very importantly so, that we need to be
able to make fundamental changes in the Superfund law. Those
changes, among other things, give us the authority to address the
concerns of small businesses.
Thank you very much. I will be happy to answer any questions

or engage in whatever dialogue you have later on.

Chair Meyers. Thank you very much, Mr. Hansen. Next I would
like to call on Dennis Murphey and then Carol Andress, because
as I understand, she has a conflict and has to——

—

Ms. Andress. Because of the equipment.
Chairwoman Meyers. All right. Well, we will get to you before

the equipment problem, and then Andy Hines, Harold Igdaloff, and
Sal Risalvato.
Dennis Murphey is the Director of the Center for Environmental

Education and Training at Lawrence, Kansas, which is in my dis-

trict. I'm very pleased to have you here, Mr. Murphey. Thank you.
[Mr. Hansen's statement may be found in the appendix.]

TESTIMONY OF DENNIS MURPHEY, DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR
ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATION & TRAINING, DIVISION OF
CONTINUING EDUCATION, UNIVERSITY OF KANSAS
Mr. Murphey. Thank you verv much. Madam Chair, Congress-

man LaFalce, and members of tne Committee, I'm the Director of
the Center for Environmental Education and Training at the Uni-
versity of Kansas. The center serves as small business assistance
program contractor for the State of Kansas pursuant to provisions
of the Federal Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 and the 1993
amendments to the Kansas Air Quality Act.

In that role, the center leads a consortium that includes our col-

leagues at the Pollution Prevention Institute at Kansas State Uni-
versity and the Center for Technology Application at Wichita State
University. The consortium provides free technical and regulatory
compliance assistance to small businesses across the State.
The program is unusual because it's operated external to the

State Environmental Regulatory Agency. Most States operate their
small business assistance programs within their agencies, often
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within organizational units which have regulatory responsibilities.

The Kansas Department of Health and Environment made the de-

cision to contract with a consortium of State universities. A major
consideration was KDHE's recognition that to be successful, the
program needed to be conducted by an entity that would be less in-

timidating to small businesses than a regulatory agency.
In addition to my present position as Director of the center, I

have also served as the Director of Environmental Affairs for a na-
tional trade association representing small businesses, and as the

Administrator of the Hazardous Waste Management program for

the State of Kansas. In all three of these positions I have observed
the dread, and even fear, experienced by small business owners
and operators regarding the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
and State environmental agencies.

In our center's efforts to be a support system for small businesses
regarding environmental affairs, one of the biggest challenges we
face is establishing a degree of credibility with the small businesses
we want to serve. I have had telephone conversations with people
who would not register to attend one of the center's free seminars
until they were assured that attendance would not result in them
being visited by a regulatory agency inspector or being put on a list

that would eventually target them for enforcement action.

Effectively raising the level of awareness and understanding of

environmental issues among small businesses will not happen in

short order. Nor will dispelling the fear they hold for environ-

mental agencies. These perceptions of environmental agencies as

enforcement-minded rather than assistance-minded organizations

will not change based upon public announcements regarding policy

shifts that reduce regulatory burdens on small businesses. Such as-

sertions have to be followed by concrete actions that demonstrate
fundamental shifts in agency policies, not just tweaking the system
around the edges.

One necessary step in this direction is to avoid the creation of

new regulations that result in unreasonable burdens on the regu-

lated community with little or no benefits to environmental quality.

Beyond avoiding the creation of counter productive regulatory re-

quirements, legislative bodies and regulatory agencies must be
willing to move beyond the previous reliance upon a command and
control approach. The movement at the State level to enact audit

privilege statutes is one manifestation of such a change. Without
debating the merits of specific provisions of various audit privilege

statutes, I would assert that providing incentives for businesses to

evaluate and assess their operations for regulatory compliance sta-

tus, and to identify potential environmental problems that should
be resolved is a sound concept.

At a time when much discussion regarding environmental man-
agement is directed at risk assessment, risk-based decisionmaking,
and risk management, there is a critical need for industry, regu-
latory agencies, and environmental groups to accept the "risk" of

working together in new ways to achieve environmental goals.

We have seen the beginnings of this transition. The great Print-

ers Project in the Great Lakes area appears to be a success story

worthy of replication. Organizations such as trade associations and



universities can, and should be, integral to EPA's attempts to re-

invent itself as a compliance assistance organization.
Two models of such cooperation exist within the Agency. EPA's

Small Business Ombudsman has a significant track record of co-

operating with associations, business groups, and universities to

network into the small business community. For many years this
office has accomplished much with little, even at a time when an
enforcement mentality was more prevalent within the Agency.
Another EPA success story is its Pollution Prevention Program.

Working in concert with State agencies and universities across the
country, the Agency has utilized training and technology transfer
as the primary means to promote voluntary pollution prevention ef-

forts. This partnership has made substantial progress in support of

a national transition integrating pollution prevention into all envi-
ronmental management programs, public and private.
While enforcement will always be a necessary activity of EPA,

the Agency's overall success should be indicated by its ability to

protect environmental quality and achieve broad environmental
regulatory compliance with a lesser dependence upon enforcement
as the primary means.

Until the confidence of the small business community is earned,
merely building an assistance program and hoping they will come
is a flawed approach. With sufficient time and new approaches, we
can develop positive working relationships with small businesses in
order to protect the environment while maintaining their viability.

I thank you for the opportunity to share my comments with you
today.
Chair Meyers. Thank you very much, Mr. Murphey. We are very

glad to have you here today. Our next witness is Carol Andress,
and she has brought a show and tell here for us. So we'll have
about a 5 minute slide show from Carol Andress, who is the Project
Manager of the Great Lakes Printers Project and Economic Devel-
opment Specialist of the Environmental Defense Fund.

[Mr. Murphey's statement may be found in the appendix.]

TESTIMONY OF CAROL ANDRESS, PROJECT MANAGER, GREAT
LAKES PRINTERS PROJECT, AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
SPECIALIST, ENVIRONMENTAL DEFENSE FUND
Ms. Andress. Good afternoon. I am very please to be invited to

testify today about reducing regulatory burdens on small busi-
nesses. As you stated, I am a Economic Development Specialist at
the Environmental Defense Fund, an environmental advocacy orga-
nization based in New York City.

EDF is unique among environmental organizations for trying to
promote environmental policies that treats a business like a busi-
ness, and I want to spend my time talking today about a project
that best exemplifies this approach, the Great Printers Project
which is joint initiative of EDF, the Printing Industries of America,
and the Council of Great Lakes Governors, which is chaired by my
Michigan Governor, John Engler.
EDF Selected the printing industry in part because they rep-

resent a prime example of small businesses. The more than 50,000
lithographic printers in the country employ an average of 11 peo-
ple. As small businesses they simply do not have the resources to
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devote huge amounts of time to deciphering regulations, searching
to see if requirements apply to their products, and filling out forms.
We found that printers, like many businesses, do not object to

achieving the environmental goals of existing laws. What they do
object to, understandably, is dealing with frustrating, cumbersome
paperwork. To address this problem the Great Printers Project
team had advocated that EPA and the States reform their report-
ing systems to reduce time spent on reporting and record keeping,
make then user-friendly or making them understandable to an in-

telligent business person who's not an expert on environmental
matters, offer information about technologies and materials that
can help the print shop reduce waste and improve their bottom
line.

Finally, the system should bring together all relevant reporting
requirements; air, water, and waste requirements. To quickly illus-

trate what we are trying to achieve, I do want to show you some
software that was developed for EDF by some graduate students
using printers in Wisconsin as a case study.
Known as the Printers Environmental Compliance Assistance or

PECA, the system combines air and hazardous waste reporting
forms which a majority of the 1,300 printers in Wisconsin must
complete each year.

Rather than the questions being organized around statutory re-

quirements such as how much effluent is discharged from a shop.
Rather than organizing our own statutes for example, how much
effluent do you discharge into a waste stream, the system leads the
printer through a series of questions organized by printing oper-
ations, or these work sheets that say, for example, "Do you have
any prepress operations at your business?" If the answer is "No,"
it simply scrolls on to the next question. If the answer is **Yes," a
window comes up showing ways that the printer can reduce their

prepress waste and improve efficiency.

Another screen that I want to show is the system also trying to

help printers make calculations that are relevant to reporting re-

quirements. Again, printers use a lot wash solvents in their sys-

tem. This questions asks, "Do you use blanket or roller wash?" If

the answer is "Yes," this is work sheet that can help them actually
calculate their volatile organic emissions into their print shop, and
automatically calculates it based on data readily available from a
printer's inventory records.

I am just going to key in a couple of things because I want to

show you one feature of this system which is that in addition to

being able to calculate easily the VOC emissions from the shop.
Also you see the green box up there, in Wisconsin, printers are
charged an emission fee that varies depending on their VOC cal-

culations. From this work sheet they can easily see how they can,

by say substituting a lower VOC cnemical, actually reduce their

emissions charge.
So it is a way of showing how the calculations—first of all it

gives them information about how they can reduce waste, but it

also directly relates it to the bottom line which in this case shows
exactly how they can save on their emissions fees.

The information from these work sheets can then be imported di-

rectly to the required forms which can then be electronically trans-



11

mitted to the State agency. The work sheets themselves can be
printed out and used by the printer to better understand the envi-

ronmental impacts of their operations. It basically prints out a kind
of internal environmental assessment.
Wisconsin, with support from EPA, is proceeding with refining

and operationalizing this system, first for printers but eventually
for other businesses. While recognizing that this is not a panacea
for all small businesses, the software does demonstrate that it is

possible to use modem technology to design a user friendly system
that makes it easier for small businesses to complete the necessary
paperwork, understand environmental requirements, and be in-

formed about alternatives that can improve the business' environ-
mental and economic performance.

I am happy to answer any questions or dialogue.

Chair MEYERS, I am sure that the Committee will have some
questions for you and I thank you very much, Ms. Andress.
Our next witness is Andy Hines and he is Vice President of Em-

erald Green LawnCare, Athens, Georgia. He is testifying not only
on behalf of himself but of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce.

[Ms. Andress' statement may be found in the appendix.]

TESTIMONY OF ANDY fflNES, VICE PRESIDENT, EMERALD
GREEN LAWNCARE

Mr. HiNES. Chair Meyers and members of the Committee, thank
you for inviting me to present the experiences of Emerald Green
LawnCare in regards to EPA regulations concerning pesticide la-

beling. I am Andy Hines, Vice President of the Athens, Georgia di-

vision of Emerald Green LawnCare. Our company is a member of

the U.S. Chamber of Commerce Federation of more than 215,000
businesses, local and State chambers of commerce, trade and pro-
fessional associations. I am also a member of the Chamber's Small
Business Council.
While most of my remarks will be directed to my personal experi-

ences, I am confident the problems are typical of what many small
businesses experience when they have to deal with "one size fits

all" mentality. I know the U.S. Chamber has been active in support
to assure that the whole process makes sense and has worked hard
for reforms, such as regulatory flexibility. I hope my story helps il-

lustrate why continued changes are necessary.
In 1989, my wife and I moved to Athens from Tulsa, Oklahoma

to help the owner of Shrub & Turf straighten out his business. Our
company has come to serve approximately 1,000 customers in the
Athens area, and by 1995, gross sales were about $400,000. Last
year, Emerald Green, based out of Indianapolis, proposed a merger
with Shrub and Turf based on initiatives and performance of our
company as a small business. As a result of this merger, our goal
for projected growth the next 2 years is to obtain sales of about a
$1,000,000. We have also increased our work force from 6 employ-
ees to 11.

A while back, my company began working with a creative new
herbicide product called Gallery. Due to red tape and confusing
regulations regarding pesticide labeling, we have been unable to

take advantage of existing technology to reduce pesticide usage.
Costs will be higher, growth will be limited as resources from our
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company are diverted to spraying post emergent weed control for

broadleaf weeds, such as dandelions and buckhom. My purpose
today is to illustrate to this panel the problems involved label reg-

istration and to propose a very easy solution. Again, my experi-

ences help explain why small businesses are so frustrated by regu-
latory insensitivity and lack common sense.

The number one complaint in our industry is weeds. Customers
don't want weeds, and 80 to 90 percent of all cancellations of serv-

ices can be traced to failed weed control applications. Reducing the
number of weed control service calls, as well as reducing the num-
ber of canceled customers due to weeds is a high priority for

LawnCare ownership and management. The industry standard for

controlling weeds is to use post emergent applications of herbicides.

While our industry has always treated crabgrass as a preventable
problem, because these preemergent have always been available,

broadleaf weeds have always been sprayed with post emergent ap-
plications.

In 1989, this changed with the introduction of Gallery herbicide.

Its contribution to our industry is that it is the only product that
prevents dandelions and other such troublesome weeds. Imme-
diately, I began to see the benefits of this product and devised a
technique for incorporating its usage into our services and the re-

sults have been very dramatic. By preventing weeds, we have some
customers that have not had a post emergent weed application in

4 years.

I have been attempting to combine Gallery and TEAM, a crab-

grass control product, in fertilizer to take advantage of this ability

to prevent broadleaf weeds. Only one label exists with this com-
bination of products, but this label was created before Gallery's

properties were properly understood. The label's ratio of Gallery to

TEAM is acceptable, but the label analysis of both products need
to be higher. Labels with the proper analysis do exist for both prod-

ucts individually, but not in combination with each other. To make
use of this product, we need a label that simply combines both of

these products into one label.

To add this new label, the company needs to go through an en-

tire process of retesting. This can take anywhere from to 2 years
and will cost about $60,000. This is particularly frustrating because
it is so needless, the label ratios already exist.

I am requesting EPA allow these labels to go forward imme-
diately. I have other companies willing to purchase the product and
fertilizer companies willing to sell the product if the red tape sur-

rounding this label can be overcome. Reasons to move forward with
the label include: Both labels for the requested products already
exist; both products are already in combination but at a lower ratio

of label that we need; custom label laws already allow these prod-
ucts to be combined for use on golf course and agricultural needs,

but not for lawncare; and, not allowing this label will cause more
pesticides to be used, not less.

The benefits of giving this new label would be: Gallery would be
more widely available in a form acceptable to a wider range of

LawnCare operators; without the use of Gallery, the number of re-

duced post emergent herbicides being implemented would be in-
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creased; total costs for our industry can be lowered and environ-

mental inputs would be reduced.

It is frustrating that despite the fact we have devised a better

and more cost effective and environmentally conscious way to com-
bine these products, EPA paperwork and labeling requirements
prevent us from going forward. In this case, regulations are work-
ing against the presumed desire to improve the environment.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify before you on behalf of

the U.S. Chamber. I will be happy to respond to any questions you
might have.
Chair Meyers. Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Hines.

Our next witness is Harold Igdaloff, President of Sungro Chemi-
cals of Los Angeles, California. He is testifying on behalf of himself
of course, National Small Business United, and he was a White
House Conference delegate as I mentioned previously.

Mr. Igdaloff.

[Mr. Hines' statement may be found in the appendix.]

TESTIMONY OF HAROLD IGDALOFF, PRESIDENT, SUNGRO
CHEMICALS

Mr. Igdaloff. Madame Chairman and members of the Commit-
tee, thank you for the opportunity to share our views regarding the
need for, and the progress of efforts at reducing the regulatory bur-
den on small business, especially as it relates to the Environmental
Protection Agency. I am Harold Igdaloff, President of Sungro
Chemicals, Inc., in Los Angeles. Sungro Chemicals is a formulator
of pesticide products. We have over 50 products registered with the
Environmental Protection Agency, so we have a great deal of expe-
rience with EPA regulations, and I would like to speak to many of

those.

I also serve on the Board of Trustees for National Small Business
United.
By their very nature, unnecessary Federal regulation and paper-

work burdens discriminate against small businesses. Without large

staffs of accountants, benefits coordinators, attorneys, or personnel
administrators, small businesses are often at a loss to implement
or even keep up with the overwhelming paperwork demands of the
Federal Government. Big corporations have already built these
staffs into their operations and can often absorb a new requirement
that could be very costly and expensive for a small business owner.
What Congress was finally able to understand, at least tempo-

rarily, when it passed the 1980 Paperwork Reduction and Regu-
latory Flexibility Acts, was that large and small businesses operate
in fundamentally different ways; that Federal regulations which
may in isolation seem perfectly responsible, especially for a larger
firm, may be completely unworkable for a small firm.

Most Federal officials who develop and promulgate regulations
are largely unaware of the many activities and requirements of
their fellow Agencies. Information could be combined, and
redundancies could be eliminated. In order to accomplish this goal,

however, it is absolutely necessary that there be a centralized au-
thority to examine the overall regulatory scheme of the Federal
Government.
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Of course, our purpose here today is to specifically discuss the

Environmental Protection Agency and that Agency's efforts to work
more cooperatively and sensibly with the regulated community.
Since the Reinventing Government initiative began, I must report

that my business has seen areas of considerable improvement,
most notably in terms of procedure simplification, policy flexibility,

and personnel attitudes. The programs that have been instituted

for the sharing of data with California and other States, the memo-
randum of understanding with other Departments, and the revi-

sions in procedures to allow changes to be made by notification,

rather than review, will certainly reduce both the work load and
the regulatory delays we face. We congratulate the EPA for making
this progress. Nevertheless, much remains to be done.

Let me take some time to give some examples from my own busi-

ness, and relate them to specific recommendations that came out

of the White House Conference on Small Business.
Simplified language. White House Conference Recommendation

number 188 says that Congress should "require all Agencies to sim-
plify language and forms required for use by small business." But
why such simplification be required by Congress; cannot the Agen-
cies take action themselves? For example, I recently received a

draft of a proposed pesticide regulation relating to "Toxicologically

Significant Levels of Pesticide Active Ingredients." It took several

readings of the entire proposal, 13 pages, to even comprehend
whether and how it applied to our business, and its cross-referenc-

ing of five other regulations and laws did not help. Simply stating

up-front the following would have helped tremendously. "This no-

tice provides a table that establishes the maximum amounts of for-

eign active ingredients that can be incorporated into a product.

W^ere repackaging is done, both the supplier and repackager are

responsible for not exceeding those levels." From then on they can

go into the technical discussion. We would have known imme-
diately the implications of the proposal. Separating the factors re-

lating to practical application of rules from their technical discus-

sion would improve compliance. Also, each document should be self-

contained in its instruction.

Paperwork reduction. White House Conference Recommendation
number 188 goes on to State that each Agency should have an on-

going review of regulations directed toward a goal of "reducing its

total paperwork burden by at least 5 percent each year for the next

5 years." But our company has, for at least the last 15 years sub-

mitted a report to the EPA regarding our pesticide sales for each
individual product.

Each year, the same physical data has to be resubmitted with

the only new data being the amount of production, total sales, and
where sold. The USEPA format has three products per page and
requires a report of as many as 1,820 pages for the 50 products we
have registered, plus those we formulate for others.

On the other hand, the State of Cahfornia uses a columnar lay-

out for submission of similar data, with products preprinted on the

form. Redundant and/or previously supplied information is elimi-

nated, and the form is kept to three pages. Stepping back to review
their requirements would almost certainly lead EPA to adopt simi-
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lar form. Such paperwork reduction and simplificatiort will reduce
both public and private sector costs.

The area of registrations is most frustrating for small business
owners, since we must depend on the accountability and timeliness
for others. Products are first registered with USEPA, and then
with each State where sold. As an example, we attempted to reg-

ister a product in 1994 on a "me-too" basis and 2 years later we
still do not have the product
Chair Meyers. Don't worry about the light, Mr. Igdaloff. Just

conclude as you can but I didn't want you to feel like you had to

cut off in the middle of a sentence.
Mr. Igdaloff. All right.

Under FIFRA, Congress required EPA to react within 90 days on
a "me-too" registration, and in this particular instance it has been
2 years and we still do not have the carpet powder registered to

sell. We feel that one Agency should be set up to study all the prop-
erties of chemicals such that the Department of Transportation, the
FDA, and all the rest of the regulatory Agencies do not duplicate
the administration of the properties of chemical type products.
Thank you for the opportunity to talk.

Chair Meyers. Thank you very much for being with us, Mr.
Igdaloff.

Our final witness is Mr. Sal Risalvato. He is the owner of the
Riverdale Texaco of Riverdale, New Jersey, and he is testifying on
behalf of himself as well as the National Federation of Independent
Business and he was also a White House Conference delegate. He
has some buttons on and I guess I am going to have to get you a
sunflower too.

[Mr. Igdaloffs statement may be found in the appendix.]

TESTIMONY OF SAL RISALVATO, OWNER, RIVERDALE TEXACO
Mr. Risalvato. I actually bought one of these pins for you Ma-

dame Chairman. It is the New Jersey pin for the White House Con-
ference.

Madame Chairman and members of the Committee, thank you
very much for asking me to come here today. It is always an adven-
ture anytime I am invited to Washington to tell the story of small
business.

I have a few objectives that I would like to accomplish this after-

noon. First, I would like my testimony to be entered into the
record. I chose not to read it, I would like just to speak to you
about what is in it.

The three objectives that I would like to address are: First, is a
story of how environmental regulation has already affected my
business and has already cost me a lot of money. The second is how
environmental regulation will effect my business and will cost me
a lot of money. Third is how that environmental regulation, and
the expenditures of that money, had kept me from making my busi-
ness more profitable, expanding my business to include more em-
ployees, and adjust for my share of contribution to the overall econ-
omy.

In 1987 I purchased a service station in Riverdale, New Jersey.
Part of the purchasing decision was the fact that the location had
brand new underground storage tanks. Overall, the location was
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not in good shape but we made the decision and paid a premium
price for this location because we knew that environmental con-
cerns were becoming more prevalent and we needed to address that
issue.

We made what we thought at that time was a very intelligent

decision by purchasing this location because of the age of the un-
derground storage tanks that came with a 30 year guarantee.
Within 2 years, I was forced to spend $20,000 on vapor recovery
which I sort of knew about ahead of time, so it was not a real big
deal. But I had to spend it and I had a certain deadline that I had
to achieve that by.

Then new regulations were promulgated by the Environmental
Protection Agency that forced me to spend another $70,000 in the
next 3 years, including removing what I had spent $20,000 for 3

years earlier. I am now up to $95,000, and had planned on using
some moniess that we may have earned or borrowed and some
other contractual sources, to expand our business. We still were
not, after 5 years, able to expand our business.
That is story number one. That is already done. There isn't any-

thing that I could ask this Committee to do for me or I could ask
the Environmental Protection Agency to do for me. That money has
been spent. Those regulations have been done. But there is no way,
at the time, the Environmental Protection Agency or any other bu-
reaucrats or regulators can make regulations that will have helped
me. When a regulation is made, this "one-size-fits-all" approach,
there is no way a regulation could have been written that said,

"Well, except for Sal in Riverdale because his tanks were new."
They obviously cannot do that.

Now we are into our second problem. The Clean Air Act has put
all of the States in a situation where they are going to have to

come into certain compliance with emissions standards. Fortu-
nately, there was some legislation that was recently passed that is

going to take some of that burden off of the States and then again,
small businesses.
The 50 percent discount rule that applies to mobile sources—and

when I mean mobile, I mean automobile, trucks—to mobile sources
of air pollution. The Environmental Protection Agency has taken a
very hard stance and what I feel is a very unreasonable stance and
even a costly stance, to the States and to small businesses.
For example, in New Jersey we had in 1990, 2,000 tons per day

of VOC's, we have talked about them here today, volatile organic
compounds. The act and the regulations require that New Jersey,
by 1996, reduce that by 15 percent. This means that New Jersey
could not have more than 1,700 tons per day of VOC, and must an-
nually thereafter, reduce by 3 percent a year.

It also required that 42 percent of that 15 percent reduction, or

in our case, 121 tons per day, come from mobile emissions. So it

was specific saying that 42 percent of what you must reduce in

your pollutants must come from automobiles and trucks and that
sort. When New Jersey tried to put together a system of auto-
mobile inspection to accommodate the EPA, the EPA wanted to dis-

count by 50 percent, the credits that we would have received if

New Jersey used what is known as test and repair. Test and re-

pair—I am a test and repair facility. A customer comes to me for
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an automobile inspection and we perform the inspection, test safety

and emissions, and when we test those emissions, if there is a
problem with it we are permitted to fix it. We are permitted to put
a passing sticker on the car.

Well, the EPA has said that—originally, they did not want any
private inspection centers at all. Now, our governor has fought
very, very hard in the past year and it has been a dog fight. The
fight is still not over, in fact, in the papers yesterday, EPA is still

criticizing our governor, still criticizing New Jersey, because we are
not on-line yet.

One of the big holdups is the fact that they do not want the test

and repair facilities. They did finally agree to that but then they
put in—I will not take too much longer—they did put in a provision

that a private center could not inspect a car that was older than
4 years old. That means that I have to go out and I have to spend
maybe $50,000 on equipment to remain an inspection center, and
I am not going to be able to inspect cars that are older than 4 years
old.

It is a lot to ask of a small business person that is going to have
to borrow that money; I do not have that money. Not only do I not
have that money, but our surveys—the National Federation of

Independent Business in our State has done surveys with repair

shops to see who would be able to spend that money and under
what terms and conditions. It has been an absolute dog fight. I be-

lieve that even though the National Highway Systems Design Act
was passed and signed, that we are still going to need some extra

help from Congress to get the EPA to allow us to eliminate that
4-year rule.

I mentioned the figure of $50,000. If you add that $50,000 to the

$95,000 that I said that I already spent, I could have added on
three or four more service bays, an office that I desperately need

—

for 7 years my office has been housed in an office trailer. I have
difficulty with the town fathers. I have twice had to go to the town
for a variance and they have given me my final OK, which runs
out in 2 years.

I need to procure some capital to expand mv business and I am
being faced with, right now, having to spend about $50,000 and
take up one of my entire service bays with this equipment in order

to remain in the inspection business which brings me about 50 per-

cent of our service.

These regulations are, again, geared against small business and
they need to be addressed. Just quickly, that money, if I were to

expand, would employ more people. If I had more time I could ex-

plain how but I think a common sense approach is that that cap-
italization is what small business is starving for, is exactly what
is needed to expand business and to create employment.
Thank you.
[Mr. Risalvato's statement may be found in the appendix.]
Chair Meyers. Thank you very much, Mr. Risalvato. I thank all

of the witnesses. I think you have been excellent and have given

us a pretty good picture.

I have a question or two of Mr. Hansen but I wonder if maybe
while the iron is hot here, would you like to react to anything that

any of the other witnesses have said before we start asking ques-
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tions. I particularly would like a reaction to the comments from
New Jersey.

Mr. Hansen. Certainly, Madame Chair. What maybe is most im-
portant, I think, is a little bit of framework in terms of environ-
mental laws in this country. Environmental laws are established at
the Federal level but most environmental laws are administered by
States under—as the laws provide—authorization for those States
that seek that delegation and are able to operate those programs.
So first off I want to be able to stress that although EPA cer-

tainly is key in the environmental protection field and certainly it

is our standards which form the baseline against which most enti-

ties operate throughout this country. Our laws do provide that
States may, in fact, be no less stringent than what the Federal
Government requires, but does allow them to be able to do this dif-

ferently.

In the case of New Jersey, at least in the points that were made
first about the replacement of the tanks, it is my understanding
that that was a difference that New Jersey chose to put in place,

as to how fast tanks needed to be ungraded as opposed to what
EPA requirements were, that they made some changes. We can get
back to that if you would like. I will also come back to the vehicle

inspection test program.
We believe that many of the comments that you have heard

today are about issues that we are also very concerned about and
want to do something about. For example, the need for plain Eng-
lish. We are continually striving to be able to make all of our docu-
ments read in plain English. Is that very easy to do? No, it is not
because we have, as inevitable in a highly technical organization

such as ours, people who are trained as engineers or biologists or

chemists and they tend to automatically communicate in the tech-

nical terms for those fields.

What we have done in order to address such issues, is to involve

small businesses in helping us write those very documents as a
way to ensure that what we are writing doesn't just make sense

to the technical people who are involved, but also to people who
need to be able to respond to those documents.

In terms of reporting and other types of requirements, we believe

also that we can streamline our reporting requirements. We think
we can do them in ways that—the Great Printers Project that you
saw up on the wall is really an exercise that can save money, and
reduce pollution, but also in that process, help businesses to better

understand the requirements they must meet through assistance.

We were very happy to be of support to the Great Printer efforts

and we continue to see that as very important.
Let me come back to the issue of the vehicle inspection program.

Vehicle inspection programs are imposed in those areas of the

country that have not been able to meet the National Ambient Air
Quality Standards; the basic public health requirements across the

country. In the case of areas that are exceeding those requirements
relatively significantly such as New Jersey, there are requirements
that they must make certain progress to be able to achieve those
standards. That's the so-called 15 percent requirement.
One of the things that we have found as we have analyzed the

emissions from automobiles as well as from industrial sources, is
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that automobiles, althou^ not any one individual car, produce lots

of emissions, in total producing substantial amounts of emissions
that the reductions that come from automobiles are somewhere
around $500 per ton of emissions. In the industrial sector, that
equivalent emission reduction can be somewhere in the $5,000-
$10,000 per ton reduction. Clearly a cost effective place to move
ahead.

I think the point that you heard earlier is, "But are we in fact,

imposing a requirement that is disproportionately falling upon
small business?" From our perspective—^apparently it is, at least in

part, that the rule and regulation that's there in the first place

—

would we like to go back to Congresswoman Kelly before

Ms. Kelly. I'm sorry. I didn't want to

Mr. Hansen. I only wanted to respond to your questions. I will

stop easily.

Ms. Kelly. I'm sorry. I

Mr. Hansen. No, that's fine.

Ms. Kelly. This is one of those days when I have mark-ups and
three hearings. I'm moving very quickly. I simply have a couple of

questions that I really would like to ask you and I would have been
happy to submit them for the record by writing.

I want to know, you stated—the EPA stated that it wants to re-

duce by 20,000,000 hours, the existing paperwork burden. I know
that you have identified 1,500 pages that you have targeted in the
Federal Code of Regulations. How many actual regulations has this

translated into that you have actually eliminated?
Mr. Hansen. We are addressing—most of our rules and regula-

tions are in fact, across a series of different program areas. What
we have identified are in the 1,100 pages that have been so far

eliminated—I think the number is about 1,157 if I am remember-
ing correctly. There are—I am not going to be able to tell you the

number of full regulations that have been eliminated. Generally
speaking those would be parts of existing regulations rather than
stand alone regulations.

Much more importantly from our perspective, because that rep-

resents somewhere around 10 or 11 percent of our total pages with-

in the Code of Federal Regulations. Much more sig^iificantly is that

we have identified well over 50 percent of our rules and regulations

that we think need to be reinvented. That is that the basic concept
of what they are trying to achieve is still very important, but that
we can do it in a less burdensome, less intrusive sort of fashion,

and that those efforts are ones that will be ongoing for a number
of years as we work through the changes.
We expect, as I have indicated already within our reduction of

paperwork, that we are achieving or have already achieve to date,

about 10,000,000 hours worth of reductions. We expect by the end
of this year it will have proposed an additional 10,000,000 hours
worth of reduction and we will be finalizing those throughout the
next year.

Ms. Kelly. You are looking at redundancies as well. I'm thinking
about Mr. Risalvato, I hope I am pronouncing that right, and Mr.
Hines who have redundancies with some of the EPA regulations
that they bump into.
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Mr. Hansen. Madame Chair, Congresswoman Kelly, the answer
is absolutely, but we want to go much beyond just where
redundancies are. Those are not easy, but relatively easier to be
able to find solutions to. That is we can just find where we are re-

dundant and move ahead on either eliminating it or somehow co-

ordinating it so it does not cause problems. The real reinvention is

where the hard work is and where we are committed to making
even more progress.

Ms. Kelly. The only other question that have is the EPA says
that you perform cost benefit analyses on all the major regulations,
and it does a cost analysis on regulations that have a minimal im-
pact. I think this needs to be done, but can you tell me how many
analyses of proposed rules have been conducted already by the EPA
concerning their impact, specifically on we small business people?
Mr. Hansen. Madame Chair, Congresswoman Kelly, I would be

happy to be able to supply the exact number for the record, how-
ever in our analyses of any rule or regulation, we provide analysis
under the Reg Flexibility Act as to whether there is any impact on
small business and analyze alternative ways to address that.

In addition, we always provide a cost benefit analysis on each of

our rules and regulations that are si^ificant. What you are asking
in part is has there been any time m our history where we have
not done that. Certainly with the Rate Flex Act coming into force

on January 1, 1981, that did not apply before that date, but we
have always done, to a degree to the best of my knowledge, some
level of cost effectiveness.

Chair Meyers. But since that date have you stepped up your ef-

forts to address this?

Mr. Hansen. Absolutely. We would consider that it is some of the
most extensive cost benefit analysis and impact analysis done any-
where throughout Government. Now, I do not mean to minimize.
Our rules and requirements oftentimes are exceedingly controver-
sial and there are very strong differences of opinion. But the an-
swer is yes, we have done extensive cost benefit analysis on all of

our major rules.

Chair Meyers. Thank you, Ms. Kelly. I appreciate you being
here today.

If we could go back to you, Mr. Hansen, I want to ask everybody
at the table to jump in because I do not want to be the only one
talking up here, but I would like to ask you to react to Mr.
Risalvato more extensively and also I think Mr. Hines raised a
question concerning labeling and products that were already ap-
proved. They were approved for mixture, but for some reason he
was having a hard time getting a greater concentration or—^you

can explain the problem or maybe you already understood it. But
I would like to have you react specifically to some for the things
we have heard.
Mr. Hansen. Let me do this as quickly as I can then allow us

to get to the dialogue.

First off, in terms of the vehicle inspection tests, what we and
the State of New Jersey have agreed to essentially is a process by
which automobiles will be tested at a centralized State program
test center. If they are determined to fail that, they will then go
and be repaired at a test and repair facility or at other automotive
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service centers. That service center, if they have the capacity,

would then in fact be able to test that vehicle to determine whether
or not it now meets the requirements.
Chair Meyers. What about specifically the concern that he

raised about the fact that the equipment would cost him $50,000,
he can not inspect anything than 4 years. Is that a State, is that

a Federal requirement?
Mr. Hansen. In terms of the requirement for the equipment, I

can speak to that. The 4-year requirement, I am just not familiar

with but would be happy to be able to supply any answer to the
record.

In terms of the equipment, what essentially is at issue is when
new automobiles are manufactured they are given a very extensive

test to determine their overall performance. That is high speed, low
speed, accelerating, decelerating patterns. The test is for pollution

control. The test that then is conducted for inspection and mainte-
nance programs, such as what we are talking about here, is meant
to, very quickly, replicate at least in part, what that extensive 24
hour test did to much more accurately reflecting as to what the

emissions will be from a particular vehicle.

Historically, that test has been an idle test—that is a test of

emission level at idle and at 2,500 rpm. What we have found is

that automobiles when they are particularly underpowered, when
they are accelerating or decelerating, will often times perform
much differently in terms of emission levels. What that test would
show as a result
Chair Meyers. So the $50,000 equipment is so that he can test

at idle and at 2,500 rpm.
Mr. Hansen. Actually, different speeds at both—my guess is that

that's a dynamometers that is being required—and it would, in

fact, allow for testing to be able to show under accelerating or de-

celerating, not just at idle and 2,500 rpm. Thereby reflecting more
accurately whether that vehicle itself is emitting above what the

standards would be.

That equipment—I do not mean to minimize, is not cheap. That
is the point that you have heard. However, what is at issue is that
the citizens of New Jersey are breathing unhealthy air as a result

of the excess emissions, not only from automobiles, but from other
sources, but certainly here in the case of automobiles. What is

being dealt with is how can you best remove those emissions.
We have found that as we work with New Jersey that although

we certainly did originally feel that a centralized system was the
only way to be able to approach this, that by creatively looking at

alternatives. New Jersey came forward with an approach that we
felt we could approve. That is to what is called a high berth. The
test would be at the central State system. If they fail they would
go to a test and repair, and be certified that they actually meet the
standard.
Two years later when they came in for their next test, if they

failed again they would go and get repaired but at that time they
would have to come back to the centralized system to ensure that

we were not in fact, having a pattern of cars being repaired, or said

to be repaired, but not actually meeting the standard.
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If in fact, it came back after that test and repair the second time
2 years later and were in fact, able to be certified as meeting the
test, they would just go on as if nothing had happened.
Chair MEYEiiS. Do you have your question answered or re-

sponded to some?
Mr. RiSALVATO. No, because I'd like the Committee to under-

stand just a few other things about this. For the State to imple-
ment their portion it is going to cost them $300 million dollars. The
deputy just said 2 years. Trie present system, and I believe New
Jersey has the very best inspection system across the Nation in

tenns of emissions and safety.

The inspection we do today, if you come into my location and I

certify your admissions today and next week you start polluting the
air, we catch you in 1 year. Under the new system, because this

new test takes a significantly longer amount of time, the State
lanes are going to be backed up tremendously and on top of that,

because the private centers like myself, are going to be faced with
this expenditure, they expect there is^ going to be far less private
small businesses doing this.

So if they were to take the longer period of time plus the less

private centers that the motoring public would have the choice to

go to, that people would be waiting an enormous amount of time
of these inspection lines. So what tney have decided to do is do it

every 2 years.

So now, under the new system, if you come in and you are cer-

tified and next week you start polluting the air, you go 2 years pol-

luting the air, not 1. So that is something right there that is not
a common sense approach. The specific thing that I had difficulty

with is this four year rule and the fact that they make this delinea-

tion between the centralized and the test and repair.

They are using a computer model. When I talked about the 121
tons of reduction, meaning the 42 percent of the 15 percent reduc-

tion, should New Jersey surpass that 121 tons, the EPA computer
model says if they are using test and repair we are going to dis-

count it by 50 percent. So in other words, New Jersey will only get
credit for 60 tons of reduction rather than a actual 121 tons.

This is by computer. It is strictly being rejected because of a com-
puter model. Now, it just is not "common sense." The deputy used
the word "common sense" a number of times. I just gave you two
instances where there is not common sense being used.
Chair MEYERS. I am going to let you react to that, Fred, and

then I am going to have to go vote. I'll be back in 5 minutes so we
will just take a quick break. Can you react to that in the next
minute or so, so I do not miss this vote?
Mr. Hansen. I will do my best.

The issue on the testing in a 2-year period and how that process
works. Let me be clear on one thing, we have seen through statis-

tical analysis, that across this country test and repair facilities

have historically not produced the same level of reductions as a
centralized system. They are not as consistent sometimes, and my
guess is, in very infrequently, and certainly hopefully in our case
very infrequently, that there would be fraud.

The analysis had shown that up to 50 percent of the test and re-

pair facilities were inaccurate. We have found recently that there
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have been some States that have been able to design special pro-

grams such as mechanic training and other approaches to increase
their accuracy beyond 50 percent. We are recognizing that.

The State of Utah has come forward just very recently with a
new approach. California has been doing a lot of experimenting
with what is called remote sensing. There are a series of other ap-
proaches that we think provide both common sense and flexibility,

but also ensure that what we get is the air quality benefits that
obviously are what this law is all about.

Chair MEYERS. I need to go and vote so we will take a 5 minute
break.

[Recess.]

Chair Meyers. I am going to ask kind of a general question and
maybe all of you can react to it briefly. This comes from something
Mr. Murphey mentioned and I have heard about it once before in

a situation very similar to the one you are talking about.

You talked about fear. Your job is to provide free help to small
business and their fear of EPA. They do not want to end up on a
list because they are afraid if their name gets on a list then some-
body will pursue them, "Oh, they went to a seminar. They must
have a problem."

Tell me a little bit more about that. Is it general things with
small businesses? Then, Mr. Hansen, I would be interested in your
comments on the issue that Mr. Murphey raises and how you deal

with it. Let us start with Mr. Hines.
Mr. Hines. In my industry, the small business owners are work-

ing desperately to reduce pesticide inputs in the environment, find

better ways to do things. We are doing that through technology.

The general impression is that EPA is out to destroy our industry.

They do not want to compromise. They do not want to help us find

better ways. The general fear is that they do not want anything to

do with the EPA because the EPA and the people that work for it

don't want any pesticides, they do not want to figure out how to

do a job better. They just want to destroy our industry.

That is a common fear among small business people. They are

afraid of them. They do not want to say anything. The reason I

came up here is we have got a better way to build mousetrap with
stuff that already exists. In talking with the people here, I asked
them, "Well, if you have already approved the label—these prod-

ucts are approved in various formulations. Why can't we combine
them?" "We have no idea. We have never heard anything like that."

But when you get down on my end and start trying to work your
way up the ladder, you run into all kinds of problems. "Well, you
cannot do that because of this." You do not get any help and it is

frustrating. I have data that shows if we can use Gallery—and I

have other companies that we are working with—if we can use it

we can reduce post emergent herbicides up to 80 percent.

Chair Meyers. Can I ask you Mr. Hansen, if somebody like Mr.
Hines, has a concern like the one he has described, how does he
reach your ears or Carol Browner's ears? Is there a regional or dis-

trict offices? Is that the proper route? Does he write a letter? If he
does, how does he get away from the concern that maybe his name
is going to get on a list too?
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Mr. Hansen. Madam Chair, I think there are a number of ways.
Certainly, he could write either directly to me or to the Adminis-
trator, Carol Browner. We have established specifically, however,
an Ombudsman within the Office of Pesticides to address registra-

tion issues, and that probably is the best point.

Chair Meyers. Is she here today?
Mr. Hansen. No, she is not. I wanted to be able to bring only

a few people. I did not have someone fi-om our pesticide office, but
I would be able to put Mr. Hines in contact with that person and
to be able to work through whatever that issue is.

I might also just add, and I take nothing away from what Mr.
Hines said, is that I cannot address the issue on the pesticide, Gal-
lery. Usually there are more complicated issues that are involved,

whether it is a higher concentration, what the risks are that are
associated with it. Those would be the types of things we would
look at.

If they are, in fact, a straightforward—just a simple problem be-

cause there is one label that has been structured one way—we
have tried to be able to streamline those processes so we do not
have the kind of frustration that has been described. But I cannot
speak to what category this problem fits into. Is it more than just
bad communication, or is it really a difference of opinion on a sci-

entific or technical issue.

Chair MEYERS. I would like you, if you could, to get me the
names of the ombudsmen that you have. Is there more than one
in the Agency—do you have one in different areas—so they have
a face to go with the name?
Mr. Hansen. Karen Brown, who is here in the audience, is our

overall small business ombudsman for the Agency. The ombuds-
man that I was referring to in the pesticides program is not just
for small businesses. It is for anybody who is having registration

difficulties and wants to be able to have a single point of contact.

Karen, do you remember that person's name?
Ms. Brown. No.
Mr. Hansen. We will get that for the record.

Chair MEYERS. That person is for pesticides?

Mr. Hansen. Yes.
Chair Meyers. They are in the central office. Do you have some-

body for chemicals? Do you have somebody for farm chemicals?
How many ombudsmen do you have?
Mr. Hansen. Karen, can you address that?
Ms. Brown. We have a regular ombudsman, a pesticide ombuds-

man, and a small business ombudsman.
Chair Meyers. All right. I think what we would like to do is

have the names of those three and then maybe through our small
business networks we can get those names out. If somebody has
specific problems, it is very hard to bring them to a hearing like

this. But if we have the names of someone we can get in touch
with, maybe we can establish a relationship without fear.

[See appendix for information subsequently supplied by Mr. Han-
sen.]

Yes?
Mr. Igdaloff. The biggest problem in the whole pesticides area

is the duplication of information that has to be submitted. We have
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to submit that data and get a product registered with the Environ-
mental Protection Agency. After it is approved by them, then we
have to register that product with each of the 50 States if we want
to sell that product in 50 States.

To register a product, there are two areas of fees that we pay.
We initially pav the EPA the $40,000 for the privilege of oflFering

our products tor sale. We pay the States somewhere between
$1,520,000 additionally before we ever sell a pound of product. For
the last 7 years we have paid over $300,000 for re-registration of

pesticides. Of our 50 products, we have gotten 3 back.
Though we really do not object to paying money if we feel we are

getting value, we have not been able to find out what has happened
to the $15 million dollars that they were supposed to spend each
year on pesticide re-registration.

There is a provision in the 1988 law the there was a moratorium
on fees for pesticide registrations, or if you want to apply for reg-

istration that cost us $4,000 even to make an application. So what
has happened is the fee structure in the pesticide regulation area
is going to put the small formulator out of business.
When I started in business, Standard Oil of California decided

they wanted all the lawn and garden business. They went out and
spent $2 million. We would like to see consideration be given to a
structure that, one: The Federal Government preempts the States
in pesticide regulations because after I get California EPA regula-
tion, California says, "I want a copy of all the data you sent to

EPA." That would be the first thing.

The second thing that we would like to see is a inter-govern-
mental agency that could start to coordinate the activities of all the
regulatory people associated with chemical products.
A product, if it is called a pesticide, we have to furnish $100,000

worth of test data. If we take that same chemical and put it into

a cleaner, you can go sell it wherever you want to.

We have a product using magnesium chloride which they use as
a road binder all over the western States and it took us 16 years
to get a registration changed fi-om California to EPA on a natural
material.

Chair MEYERS. What about revealing any proprietary informa-
tion when you do all this paperwork of is it pretty well

Mr. Igdaloff. They have provisions in their paperwork routine
where we have the option of declaring that this information is con-
fidential or it is not confidential.

Chair Meyers. Thank you.
Mr. Murphey, since I started this whole thing out by referring

to you, would you like to make comments on that?
Mr. Murphey. Yes, I would like to address one aspect of the fear

issue and I think it relates to the fact that a 25 year tradition of
being the environmental enforcer is not something that can be
changed overnight into an environmental assistance role. In fact,

during the recess, Mr. Hansen and I were talking about the fact

that there is a corporate culture change that has to take place. It

has to be more than just the top level administrators announcing
that now the Agency is going to focus on assistance activities as a
priority, and not emphasize so much enforcement, and not have en-

forcement be the measure of success for the Agency.
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For a number of years that reallv was the case. The EPA would
come up to Capitol Hill and would report to the Congress that it

had more enforcement actions this year than it had the previous
year and had assessed more penalties. That was viewed as success.
As a former State environmental agency administrator, it always

seemed backwards to me. It seemed to be an indication that there
was a failure in the system when enforcement action was nec-
essary. The better measure of success seems to be using alternate
methods of achieving compliance so that we do not get caught in

the trap of confusing the end with the means we are using to im-
prove the environment, and let us not get so wrapped up in the
means that we are trying to achieve that. In that vein, I applaud
EPA's initiation of the compliance assistance centers. They are cer-

tainly a valuable support system. However, at the same time I

would say that the fact that the Agency chose to staff and operate
those programs out of an office whose historic mission was enforce-

ment sent a very mixed message to the regulated community, be-

cause those programs were housed in what had previously been the
Office of Enforcement and now is the Office of Enforcement and
Compliance Assurance.

I think it makes a situation that certainly confuses the regulated
community. They wonder are we really willing to come forward and
let our hair down and say, "This is what our problems are," to the
office whose primary historic mission was enforcement. So I think
strategic decisions about where you house some programs and
whether you use staff that has historically been involved in en-

forcement raised some questions in the mind of the regulated com-
munity.
Chair Meyers. Let me ask the small business people,—do you

view the EPA as only an enforcement Agency or personally as a
technical assistance Agency or a combination of both? What is your
overall impression?
Mr. RiSALVATO. My personal overall impression is as enforce-

ment. I would like to bring that message forward, not just for my-
self, but I am speaking on behalf of 600,000 NFIB members. I get
around the State of New Jersey quite a bit and probably attend two
or three small business meetings a week with different small busi-

ness organizations, speaking with other small business owners in

businesses other than mine. I can tell you that you can group
OSHA, EPA, and the IRS in the same category and they are

viewed the same.
Chair Meyers. Thank you, Sal. Harold Igdaloff.

Mr. Igdaloff. I do not think there is a particular area where we
can argue with objectivity. Where I see the system failing is in the
methodology. I think they should develop internally or externally,

some type of a measure of what the objectivity is, what is the goal,

and how do we get there and then have some method of measuring
that objectivity over a period of time similar to your scorecard pro-

posal.

I think that we cannot do everything, so I would suggest that we
make 10 regulations in the five areas that they feel are the most
important. Let the Agency decide, both in this area and the reg flex

area—let them pick those that are the ones that they feel are the
most important. Let them submit them with their proposals on how
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they specifically propose to reduce the regulatory activity and im-
prove the process, and then let us measure them and see how they
are doing.
Chair Meyers. Mr. Hines,
Mr. Hines. From our perspective in the small lawncare business,

the general impression is that they do not want to help us, they
want get rid of us. My point of view would be through regulations,
through increasing costs—in many cases what seems to be the com-
mon sense approach, is bogus science, things of that nature. It does
not seem like the true story is getting out about our industry. We
are very concerned about the environment or we were not we would
not be in the industry we are in.

However, the tools are there, we want to work with them. We
have done some very creative things with things like that. The gen-
eral view of the people in our industry is they are not there as a
help, they are here to get rid of us.

Chair Meyers. I thought you made a point that was well taken
when you said that a lot of times the lawncare industry uses pes-
ticides or herbicides or whatever, as minimally as they can, and the
homeowner—I am including myself now, we usually wait until we
have a disaster and then put three times too much of something
on our lawn. So I do think that in some cases the lawncare people
end up using fewer and milder chemicals than that homeowner
might themselves.
Mr. Hines. The point on that part, and I think the issue is we

are trained and licensed. It is a confusing situation where a home-
owner will go out and go, "If 1 ounce is great, 10 will be wonder-
ful." We are trained to do that and I think that there is a profes-

sionalism where—we would like to work with the EPA, it is just
that everyone is scared.
Chair Meyers. Mr. Igdaloff.

Mr. Igdaloff. Every one of our labels says it is a violation of
Federal law to use this product other than as specified on the label.

I feel that there has been practically no real enforcement of that
on the consumer. I think what has to be done is—I think the EPA's
job would better spent taking their energy in educating the con-
sumers in terms of potential narm. A lot more people than the 2
or 3 percent of the little formulators that may have missed line 3
of regulation 17 in terms of doing the public good.
Chair Meyers. OK
Ms. Andress, it strikes me that one clear lesson from the Printers

Project is that a lot of money can be saved, and probably a lot of
time, without sacrificing environmental protection by consolidating
reporting requirements and focusing on streamlining it. It sounds
like there are real payoffs for your work and I congratulate you on
your work.
Do any of the stakeholders at any time in the process question

whether the information being provided is actually needed and
used? Have you been able to totally eliminate any information re-

quirements which have been determined unnecessary?
Ms. Andress. That is actually something that we are working on

now. We have mostly focused on how the reporting is done. In each
of the States we have teams of environmental groups, labor inter-

ests, industry and State regulators to try to address the "what"
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from all the stakeholders perspectives, not just the printers and the
regulators. The environmental community feels that there is better
information that we can get, not necessarily more, just different,

that would help us better understand environmental impacts as
well.

Chair Meyers. I appreciate all of your attendance here today
and while we have not had the best Committee attendance that we
have had all year, I want you to know that in the audience there
are staff people from our Committee members as well. Your infor-

mation has not gone unheeded. I appreciate very much your being
here.

Unless there are further comments
Mr. Hansen. I would like to keep the record open-
Chair Meyers. I would like to keep the record open for 2 weeks,

Mr. Hansen. There are some Members who have asked for the op-

portunity to ask questions. I was not aware of that. We can have
then answered then on the record.

Mr. Hansen. Certainly.
Chair Meyers. The meeting is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 4 p.m., the Committee was adjourned, subject to

the call of the chair.]
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APPENDIX

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DONALD A. MANZULLO

BEFORE THE HOUSE SMALL BUSINESS COMMITTEE

ON EPA'S REGULATORY AND PAPERWORK BURDEN

March 1 , 1996

2:00PM ROOM 2359 Rayburn

Madam Chair, I commend your efforts to

dig beneath the surface of Clinton

Administration promises made to help reduce

the regulatory and paperwork burden facing

small business.

Last year, we heard many good promises

from Vice President Gore's reinvention

initiative and Environmental Protection

Administration (EPA) Administrator Carole

Browner about reducing paperwork burdens by

25 percent. Yet, just like liberals who,

when debating budget issues, call an increase

a cut, various bureaucracies, including the

EPA, change the goalpost so they can claim a

cut in regulatory and paperwork burden even

though there is an overall increase.
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This is not a new problem. I obtained a

copy of an old 1984 General Accounting Office

(GAO) report where they chastised the Office

of Management and Budget (0MB) for

overinf lating the impact on business an

estimated 235 million burden hours out of a

total of 385 million hours reduction claimed.

That's a 60 percent difference!

It appears that the pattern is repeating

itself once again. The GAO has informed the

committee staff that, in certain select

cases, burden baselines were conveniently

adjusted to adhere to the 25 percent

reduction goal. In one example, the EPA

claims that 500,000 burden hours were cut in

deleting some hazardous waste manifest

shipping document requirements. Yet, on

January 1, 1995, the EPA estimated that the

entire burden of this regulation was only

435,000 hours. How can that be?
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Sometime last year, after the 25 percent

reduction promise, EPA conveniently re-

estimated the burden of this regulation,

jumping to 3.2 million hours. This is not

cutting paperwork burdens. The small

business person beyond the Beltway does not

understand these legal gymnastics and will

not see any real reduction in regulatory

burden in this case. This is simply a

bureaucratic exercise designed to make

certain high ranking officials look good.

Let's have some real regulatory reform,

not these sham shell games designed to

protect someone's political hide. The small

businesses that I have talked to have seen

some progress but more needs to be done,

especially in making regulations more simple

to understand. An environmental engineer

from Rockford, Illinois suggested that one

way to reduce paperwork burdens is to have

both the state and federal environmental

enforcement agencies require businesses to

fill out the same forms and use the same

information garnf»red from this data.
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For example, the USEPA requires each

July a voluminous toxic release report on

emissions. Yet, the Illinois EPA requires

essentially the same information but filled

out differently.

Another small business person requested

more training sessions and centers similar to

what the Occupational Safety and Health

Administration (OSHA) has in Des Plaines,

Illinois.

Finally, all business persons have

essentially pleaded with me that all

regulations, which only apply to business,

should be distilled in a centralized fashion

in understandable English. Business people

do not need to waste valuable time by sifting

through the Federal Register looking at

environmental regulations that apply to

government or non-business entities.
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Madam Chair, I would also urge that not

only should we have a comprehensive look at

all current regulations but Congress should

start repealing many of these burdensome

laws, like I did with the Employee Commute

Option (ECO) . This law, essentially, forced

carpooling on the business community by the

federal government. I was pleased to work

with a bipartisan majority in Congress to

repeal this ineffective law, which was signed

by President Clinton last December.

Many of these paperwork reduction goals

sound good on paper, but only when we start

repealing or modifying existing law can we

really begin to take a bite out of the

regulatory and paperwork burden facing small

business. Thank you. Madam Chair.
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Jan Meyers
Chair, House Small Business Committee

Opening Statement for

Oversight Hearing on

EPA's Progress in Reducing Unnecessary Regulatory and

Paperwork Burdens Upon Small Business Businesses

March 7, 1996

Welcome. This afternoon the Committee will focus on the

Environmental Protection Agency's progress in reducing

unnecessary regulatory and paperwork burdens upon small

business.

This is the fourth in a series of oversight hearings our

Committee is conducting on both Congressional and
Administration initiatives to reduce those burdens. We have

been evaluating what agencies are doing in meeting the President's

March 4 directive to agency heads to read every page of their

regulations and make regulatory reform a priority, in fulfilling

the recommendations of last June's White House Conference on

Small Business, and in accomplishing the burden reduction goals

of the 1995 Paperwork Reduction Act. Our intent is to develop a

Report Card on these activities later this year.

On each occasion we have impaneled a distinguished

Executive branch official with representatives of small business.

The Administration ofTicial has given a progress report, and the

small business participants have reacted to whether they are

sensing the changes and what needs to be done. I believe these

panel interactions with small business, the Committee, and the
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Administration have been lively and constructive. We have

focused on common sense and common ground.

Our three previous hearings included Joe Dear, the head of

OSHA; Peggy Richardson, the Commissioner of the IRS; and

Sally Katzen, the Administrator of the White House Office of

Information and Regulatory Affairs. Today is EPA's turn at the

table.

I want to thank Fred Hansen, the Deputy Administrator of

EPA for his willingness to participate in this forum. I understand

you attended the White House Conference with Carol Browner, so

you know what it is like.

I also want to thank our small business witnesses, two of

whom were Conference delegates. They have come from all over

the country and I very much appreciate the effort. We look

forward to your participation.

Our hearing is very timely. Two days ago I held a press

conference in this hearing room with other Members and

seventeen small business organizations to endorse the "Small

Business Growth and Administrative Accountability Act",

legislation which the House will vote on in the near future.

The Administration has threatened a veto on the bill, based

on its objections to Title II, which concerns periodic

administrative review of regulations. I believe everyone is O.K on

Title Vs purpose to provide judicial review of small business "reg

flex determinations", and on Title Ill's Congressional review

procedures which will enable Congress to exercise accountability

and vote to approve or disapprove major regulations. Title II is

the sticking point.

I endorsed Title II as well as the other two titles for three

reasons: I believe in reviewing regulations periodically; Title II is
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very responsive to specific White House Conference

recommendations which the President personally requested; and I

believe the President has already largely required the agencies to

do in his March 4 directive what Title II would formally require

by law.

I do intend to ask Mr. Hansen to respond to how what we
are proposing the agencies do in the bill is more than what EPA
has undertaken as a result of the President's directive.

At our press conference Tuesday I said that nothing has

happened as a result of all the President's talk at the White House

Conference on Small Business where he highlighted his March 4

directive. Maybe that was a bit harsh, as I don't know that I

would give an "F" for a grade. However, I sense we are far, far,

from an "A". And I believe Congressional endorsement by law is

needed and helpful.

At a press conference Monday, Carol Browner stated the

"principle of moderation is missing" in the bill, and that it puts

"polluters first".

I know the small business community who recommended
these steps. We are going to talk with a few of their

representatives today. No one is interested in "rolling back

environmental protection". We all are interested in eliminating

barriers and enabling small businesses to grow and create new
and more jobs.

1 believe our discussion today should contribute to the overall

objective of regulatory relief for small business. White House
conference delegates are scheduled to revisit what has happiened to

their work sometime this summer. I believe with continued work
there can be something to cheer about.
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Opening Statement

Honorable John J. LaFalce

March 7, 1996

Hearing on EPA's Regulatory and Paperwork Reduction Efforts

Thank you, Madam Chairman, for calling this hearing. Easing the regulatory burden on

small business has been a priority of President Clinton's administration and I appreciate the

opportunity to hear from another federal agency on their efforts to eliminate obsolete regulations

and clarify, scale back or otherwise update a host of other regulations.

I also appreciate your affording small business representatives a forum to conduct a

dialogue with those responsible for balancing the economic concerns of the nation's businesses

with the public health and environmental concerns of the nation's people.

Lastly, I welcome our witness from the Environmental Defense Fund, Ms. Carol Andress.

who has had experience and success in effecting this balancing act, particularly in the printing

industry.

My introduction to environmental degradation was dramatic and complex: not too long

into my Congressional service, the Love Canal disaster was discovered in my district The EPA

was in existence at the time but not too many years old, and there was no mechanism in place

for dealing with a man-made environmental problem of this magnitude and nature. In response

to the situation, I authored the first version of what was to become the Superfund legislation.

Under that program, the Love Canal hazardous toxic waste site has been cleaned up and, just last

December, the polluter was ordered by the courts to pay the government for the cost of the clean

up.

As a result of Love Canal, I am, it is safe to say, fully aware of and sensitive to the

potentially disastrous consequences — be they ones affecting human health, natural resources, or
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economic loss -- of unchecked polluting. This does not mean that I have never met a regulation

1 did not like. It means that we must consider not only the costs involved in complying with

regulations designed to protect the environment, but also the costs of not protecting the

environment.

Many livelihoods are dependent on preserving the environment: agriculture, forestry,

tourism, and recreational industries involving any number of sports and hobbies, are but a few.

Loss of the environment and nattiral resources on which these industries and jobs depend would

have immediate economic costs in jobs and government revenue. Public health risks are another

cost that accompany a poor environment and that of course also involve economic losses such

as lower productivity because of sick days and increased medical costs for individuals and

companies.

What are the business and economic arguments for loosening environmental regulations?

In an article entitied "Jobs, Competitiveness, and Environmental Regulation," which I would like

to submit for the record, author Robert Repetto of the World Resources Institute counters the

argument that environmental regulation hurts productivity or competitiveness. He cites one study

that claims that as environmental standards tighten around the world, firms that are technically

ready to compete will have an advantage. He also notes that in the business world "the real issue

is not 'environment vs. jobs.'" "Each year, many companies downsize in response to declining

demand or technological change, and others expand — employment shifts that dwarf those even

remotely attributable to environmental protection." He goes on to write that people have

repeatedly stated that they want "relatively unpolluted air and water, safer and healthier

neighborhoods and workplaces, and undegraded natural resources...The Challenge is not to

weaken environmental regulation but to improve it"
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Madam Chairman, that is what the government has been doing rather diligently. Between

the clear instructions from the President to all regulatory agencies, the passage of the Paperwork

Reduction Act, and the legislative signals being sent by the Congress, no federal regulatory

agency can have missed the message that its regulatory and paperwork requirements must be

reduced and compliance made easier and less punitive. EPA's steps in this direction that we will

hear about today are real. It would be nice if the President's regulatory overhaul were completed

and not ongoing, but this process takes time and resources ~ though they are time and resources

well spent. As EPA will testify, regulatory reinvention has spurred initiatives to aid small

business compliance, reduce the small business burden at the outset in new regulations, and, in

general, raise the awareness of rule writers about the effects of their regulations on the business

community. The exercise will have longlasting and positive effects because, as Mr. Hansen will

testify, it is not window-dressing, but institutional and cultural change.

I look forward to hearing the panel's testimony. Thank you. Madam Chairman.
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Jobs, Competitiveness,
and Environmental
Regulation

by Robert Repetto

.he American economy has per-

formed reasonably well in recent years. Corporate profits and the stock

market are near all-time highs; unemployment is low and productivity is

growing; federal deficits have declined, and economic growth has been rel-

atively strong. Nonetheless, the Republican Congress has begun an assault

on environmental regulation on the grounds that it is killing the economy. If

that is so, where is the blood?

It is true that the United States spends a greater

share of its total output than any other country-over 2

percent-on environmental protection. Many busi-

nessmen, labor unionists, politicians, and ordinary citi-

zens fear that America cannot afford strong

environmental protection, that regulatory burdens are

dragging down productivity and undermining our com-

petitive position in the world economy.

The counterargument, first set forth by Michael

Porter in the Harvard Business Review in 1990, asserts

that strict environmental regulations may boost a nation's

competitiveness by stimulating firms to develop new,

cleaner, more efficient products and manufacturing

processes. As environmental standards tighten world-

wide. Porter claims, technical innovations will give firms

that have responded creatively to regulation a competi-

tive advantage over sluggish rivals. Some of these proac-

tive firms should do well in the "green technology"

market, already worth almost $200 billion a year in

industrialized countries and expected to mushroom in

industrializing countries.

A parallel debate centers on employment. Busi-

nessmen often argue that stricter standards will force

them to close down factories or move them overseas.

Labor unionists fear that jobs will be lost if regulations

force up production costs or restrict supply. The counter-

argument is that environmental protection also creates

jobs: Limiting tirtiber harvests in national forests, for

example, may eliminate logging jobs but will save or

create jobs in recreation industries and in foodoose, high-

tech industries attracted to a high-quality environment.

It seems only logical that if U.S firms must spend

more than their foreign rivals on environmental protec-

tion and these costs are not matched by market benefits,

then profitability or market share will suffer, and so

output and employment vnll fall. However, this logic is

incomplete. The competitive effects of regulation should

not be judged at the level of particular firms or industries.
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It one firm tVils to meet an cnvironmcntiil standard etfi-

ciently, a more efficient firm within the industry may

gain market share. Moreover, manv eomphance costs are

eventually passed along throughout the economy. So too

are the costs of industrial pollution, when ill health

lowers productivity and raises medical costs, or when

polluted air and water damage agriculture, forestry,

fishing, and recreation industries. Consequently, the

effects of environmental regulation must be evaluated at

the level ot the economy as a whole. Untortunately, since

the models and methodologies now used to do that look

only at the costs of curbing pollution and ignore the costs

of not doing so, they are biased to conclude that regula-

tions burden the economy.

For example, economists who have estimated the

effects of environmental regulation on productivity

growth ignore the costs of pollution, a kind of unwanted

joint product. If, say, an electric utility switches to low-

sulphur coal in response to the Clean Air Act, its esti-

mated productivity declines because low-sulphur coal

costs more per Btu and generates no more electricity. But

this conclusion ignores reductions in the real costs of res-

piratory disease, soiling, and materials damages that result

from sulphur emissions control. Productivity measure-

ments that include regulation's benefits as well as costs

show that environmental regulations may actually increase

productivity growth.

Many economists have looked for evidence that envi-

ronmental regulation has diminished international com-

petitiveness, but little has been found. Consider industries

with relatively high pollution-control costs, such as pulp

and paper, petroleum products, organic and inorganic

chemicals, coal mining, fertilizer, wood veneers and ply-

wood, cement, ferrous and nonferrous metals, and metal

manufactures. If any industries have been disadvantaged

by strict pollution standards, it should have been these.

Yet, a World Bank study that reviewed world trade trends

in these industries from 1970 to 1990 (the period in

which our environmental regulations were enacted), con-

cluded that "contrary to common perceptions, higher

environmental standards in developed countries have not

tended to lower their international competitiveness. There

has been little systematic relationship between higher

environmental standards and competitiveness in environ-

mentally sensitive goods (those that incurred the highest

pollution abatement and control costs...)."

In fact, the United States and other industrial coun-

tries with tight standards have had more export success

in these industries than in manufacturing as a whole, even

as compliance costs have risen. The U.S. overall share in

world exports has declined along with our share in world

output, and our share in manufactured exports has

declined faster, but within manufacturing, the U.S. share

of exports in sectors heavily affected by environmental

regulations has performed better than the average. Where

we have lost comparative advantage is in labor-intensive

industries. Germany, which in many respects has tighter

environmental standards than ours, actually increased its

export share in environmentally sensitive goods while

losing market share in manufactures as a whole. Japan,

whose industry is typically less polluting than ours, also

held its own in such goods. Factors other than environ-

mental control costs have determined e.xport success.

Even a cursory look at data on investment flows

disproves the contention that multinational companies

are relocating environmentally sensitive industries to

countries with weak regulations. Direct foreign invest-

ment in developing countries has increased sharply,

after collapsing during the debt crisis of the 1980s, but

little of this investment is in "dirty" industries. The
advanced countries that export their "dirty" industries

seem to be sending them mainly to each other. The
investments in developing products are disproportion-

ately in consumer products, services, and labor-inten-

sive manufacturing industries. The case that

environmental regulation has injured our international

competitiveness does not hold up.

In any case, international "competitiveness"-the

ability to outsell foreign producers-is a very incomplete

measure of commercial success. Profitability is a much
better measure. It encompasses domestic as well as inter-

national success and reflects production costs along with

sales volume. In a market economy, profitability is liter-

ally "the bottom line"; it captures all the aspects of a suc-

cessful enterprise, whereas exports measure onlj^one. It

makes sense to recast the "competitiveness" issue like this;

In any given industry, do firms with better environmental

performance than their rivals tend to be more profitable?

My colleagues and I at the World Resources Institute

recently asked this question in a study of thousands of

industrial firms. Performance was measured in emissions

per unit of output-a reasonable measure of efficiency if

industrial processes are viewed as the transformation of

materials and energy from crude into usable forms. Since

everything that enters an industrial process comes out

again in some form, measuring emissions this way reflects

the ratio of usefiil "good" outputs to useless "bad" ones.

From this perspective, it is reasonable that firms that

transform more of the energy and materials they use into

salable forms might be more profitable. It was noteworthy

to find that environmental performance varies remarkably,

even in such narrowly defined industries as makers of

printed circuitboards or ready-mix concrete.

Under the standard hypothesis-that firms must sacri-

fice some profits if they reduce emissions below the point

where waste recovery pays for itself-environmental per-

formance and profitability should be inversely related.

The competing "Porter Hypothesis"-that when regula-

tions motivate firms to solve environmental problems,

they typically discover cost-saving opportunities to
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imprtn'c pnKxsscs, rcduoc wastes, or redesign products-

suggests th.it protit,ibilit\ and environmental performance

should be positively correlated. (Economists doubt this

because market competition presumably eliminates any

such "tree lunches.")

The empirical tests of' these competing hypotheses

make use of" a relatively new database generated by the

U.S. Census Bureau Center for Economic Studies: the

Longitudinal Research Database (LRD). This database

merges records on individual

industrial establishments

from censuses and annual

surveys of manufactures,

establishment by establish-

ment, with information from

other sources, including

EPA databases on emissions

by manufacturing facilities.

For the 1987 census year, the

LRD has been combined

with EPA's Toxic Release

Inventory, which provides

information on the releases

and discharges of over 300

toxic substances; the

National Emissions Data

System, which gives information on the discharge of

effluents such as Biological Oxygen Demand (BOD) and

suspended solids into surface waters, and the Aerometric

Information Retrieval System, which documents the

atmospheric release of particulates and other, pollutants

regulated under the Clean Air Act. The result is a data-

base encompassing thousands of manufacturing estab-

lishments and containing detailed information on

emissions, production costs, sales, and revenues. This

database made it possible to investigate whether estab-

lishments with superior environmental performance were

more or less profitable than their competitors.

Specialized industrial sectors that produce a rela-

tively narrow range of homogeneous products were

selected for study, in order to avoid comparing establish-

ments making very different goods by dissimilar

processes. Profitability was measured both by the facility's

gross operating margin and by the net return on the end-

of-year book value of fixed capital. The study's results,

covering dozens of industries, showed only weak correla-

tions between firms' environmental performance and

their profitability, and no tendency for environmentally

superior firms to be less profitable.

The accompanying figures lay out the study's findings

graphically. In each graph, the two measures of prof-

itability are represented on the axes, gross margin on the

horizontal and net return on the vertical axis. Each point

represents the correlation coefficient between environ-

mental performance (emissions per unit of shipments)
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and the two measures of profitability. Thus, it "dirtier"

environmental performance in a particular industry is

positively correlated with />o//> measures of profitability,

the industry will be represented by a point in the upper

right quadrant of the graph. The further away from the

origin of the graph in both dimensions, the closer the cor-

relations. If the industry's environmental performance is

negatively correlated with both measures of profitability, it

will be represented by a point in the lower left quadrant.

If the correlation with gross

margin is positive, but that

with net return on capital is

negative, the point will fall

in the lower right, if the cor-

relations are reversed, the

point will be in the upper

left. It should be empha-

sized that each "point" in a

graph summarizes the asso-

ciation between environ-

mental and market

performance across many
different establishments

within an industrial sector.

The same general con-

clusions are borne out by

correlations between profitability and toxic emissions

(figure 1), waterbome emissions (figure 2), and airborne

particulate emissions (figure 3). The data reveal no ten-

dency for profitability to be positively correlated with

emissions intensity. It is as least equally likely for plants

with superior environmental performance to be more

profitable. Overall, the associations are wealc Other fac-

tors are determining the economic performance of indi-

vidual manufacturing establishments.

"Yes," skeptics will say, "but these other factors

mask the true effects of regulation on profits, so

simple correlations do not reveal much." Plants with

superior performance are often the newest ones. Older

plants are probably dirtier and more expensive to

operate because their technologies are outmoded,

because they are hard to retrofit with efficient pollu-

tion-control equipment, and because they require a lot

of maintenance to prevent leaks and emissions. Larger

plants probably achieve economies of scale, both in

producing outputs and in handling effluents. Differ-

ences like these, which may affect both profitability

and pollution intensity, could create spurious correla-

tions between economic and environmental perfor-

mance or mask whatever real ones may exist. But the

analysis controlled for each plant's age, production

scale, and recent investments in plant and equipment.

Still, plants with superior environmental performance

are not less profitable. Across the thousands of plants

studied, those with lower emissions per unit of output
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are at le.ist equally likely, and perhaps somewhat more

likely, to achieve higher profits.

Therefore, regulations need not be weakened out ot tear

of damaging industries' market performance. Imcstors

should not expect lower returns

from firms with superior envi-

ronmental performance or ftom

environmentally screened port-

folios that avoid the worst-per-

forming firms. Internationally,

there is no need to enact coun-

tervailing tariffs,

antidumping duties, or other

trade penalties directed at

imports from countries with

weak environmental standards

if the resulting damages are

confined within their borders.

These findings should

prompt a reexamination of

conventional thinking about

jobs and the environment. Some maintain that regula-

tions destroy jobs in regulated industries, while others

retort that regulations increase employment in environ-

mentally benign industries. Of course, both are right, nar-

rowly speaking. Virtually any expenditure, however

foolish or unproductive, will create jobs. The Corps of

Engineers generated employment when draining our

nation's wetlands, and it will

do so again when undoing the

damage. That's close to dig-

ging holes in the ground and

filling them up again, but it

creates jobs. The real issue is

the social (or market) value of

whatever those jobs produce.

Shifting resources always

destroys some jobs and creates

others. To understand this,

think about how people spend

their own money to improve

their environments. If they

buy home water filters, jobs

will be created in the water-

filter industry. Nobody worries

about destroying jobs. Of course, people who buy water

filters have less to spend on something else-say, movie

tickets-and so employment will fall in the movie industry.

Who knows (or cares) whether employment per dollar of

sales is greater in the movie or the water-filter industry?

People assume that they can buy what they want and

markets-including labor markets-will adjust.

Now suppose that people sensibly conclude that one

giant water filter for the entire community would be

more efficient, and they vote to tax themselves to pay for

-
1
• -

1

•



44

The rcjl issue is not "environment vs. jcibs," but what

wc want our economy to pnxlucc. It we want it to pro-

duce a cleaner environment along with other goods and

services, the industries that contribute to that end will

have higher output and employment, and those that

damage the environment will have less. What we want

the economy to produce is continuallv changing, and

industries e.vpand and contract to keep pace. When per-

sonal computer sales boomed, typewriter sales declined,

but no politician or lobbyist has said. "Our economy

cannot afford to have personal computers because it will

destroy jobs in the typewriter industry." But they routinely

claim that we cannot afford clean air because it will

destroy jobs in coal-mining or some other industry.

In a market economy, employment opportunities

expand and contract constantly, and the labor force

adapts. In the private sector, people are not entitled to

particular jobs. Each year, many companies downsize in

response to declining demand or technological change,

and others expand-employment shifts that dwarf those

even remotely attributable to environmental protection.

The government's role is not to guarantee particular jobs

but to ease workers' transition from declining to

expanding industries through unemployment compensa-

tion and retraining programs, by macroeconomic policies

that maintain high aggregate employment, and through

measures that moderate abrupt economic shocks. Ameri-

cans overwhelmingly agree that the economy should pro-

duce a clean environment; spurious fears that this means

higher unemployment should not stand in the way.

People want relatively unpolluted air and water, safer

and healthier neighborhoods and workplaces, and unde-

graded natural resources. They have demonstrated over

and over again that they are willing to pay for them, and

they have indicated that they expect their elected repre-

sentatives to enact and enforce strong environmental

standards. Therefore, the real issue with environmental

spending, as with all spending, is not jobs or "competi-

tiveness," but whether we are getting good value for our

money. Are the resources devoted to environmental pro-

tection buying significant improvements in environmental

quality, or are they being frittered away with little to

show? Much can be done to make environmental protec-

tion more efficient without undermining its effectiveness

or purpose. The challenge is not to weaken environmental

regulation but to improve it.

Robert Repetto is vitepresident ofthe World Resources Institute in

Washington. D. C.
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OVERSIGHT HEARING REGARDING THE EPA'S PROGRESS IN REDUCING
UNNECESSARY REGULATORY AND PAPERWORK BURDENS UPON SMALL

BUSINESS

March 7, 1996

Testimony of Congressman Glenn Poshard

Madame Chairman, I would like to thank you for convening this third in a series of

hearings on how various federal agencies are reducing their regulatory and paperwork

burden. The previous two sessions were extremely productive and informative and I am sure

today's will be no exception.

The dilemma before this Committee is an old one. How can we promote

environmental integrity without subjecting the small businesses of America to crippling

regulations? I believe that the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has put forth a

credible and well intentioned effort to reduce regulation, and I applaud their hard work.

However, persistent cries from the small business community that further relief is needed

must not go unheard. Issues such as how to make the EPA more approachable for small

businesses need our attention. Today represents a great opportunity to continue this

dialogue.

Madame Chairman, thank you again for your leadership on regulation and paperwork

reform. I am looking forward to the testimony of our distinguished panel, and I thank them

for making time in their busy schedules to be with us today. I am anxious to learn more

about the EPA's progress and the experiences of the representatives from the small business

community.
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My name is Carol Andress. and I am an Economic Development Specialist with the

Environmental Defense Fund in EDF's Washington D.C. office. EDF is.a leading, national. NY-

based nonprofit organization representing more than 300,000 members. EDF links science,

economics, and law to create innovative, economically viable solutions to today's environmental

problems.

I am here to speak about the Great Printers Project, a joint initiative of EDF, the Council of Great

Lakes Governors, and the Printing Industries of America. EDF began the Great Printers Project

three years ago to demonstrate that the best way to promote pollution prevention is through

environmental policy that treats a business like a business.

There are many valuable lessons from this project, but the one perhaps most relevant to today's

hearing is that in partnership with the industry and regulators, we found ways of addressing

printers concerns about regulatory burden while also enhancing the environment. We believe this

work will enhance environmental protection by making it easier for printers to adopt effective

methods to prevent pollution and thereby eliminate or greatly reduce the need for costly and

limited types of waste control and cleanup.

While our work has focused on lithographic printing, the lessons and recommendations are

relevant to other small businesses and can help pave the way for similar work with other industry

sectors. The printing industry is dominated by small businesses, with over 80 percent of the

printing companies employing less than 20 employees. While an individual print shop is not a

major source of pollution, the impact on the environment of all printing operations together is

substantial.

To illustrate what we believe to be a win-win situation, EDF sponsored development of software,

known as the Printers Environmental Compliance Assistant (PECA) using printers in Wisconsin

as a case study. This software shows that it is possible to harness modem technology to:

( 1

)

Consolidate various media-specific reporting requirements . In this case, the software

combines air and hazardous waste reporting forms since many small printers trigger both;

(2) Make complicated regulations user-friendlv . PECA is designed to communicate

requirements in ways that are understandable to an intelligent businessperson who is not an

expert on environmental matters;

(3) Encourage pollution prevention . By liiiking regulatory requirements with information on

alternatives that can reduce pollution we hope to take advantage of a opportunity to foster

preventive approaehesr^uid
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(4) Educate the businessperson about the environmental and human health impacts of their

operations.

US EPA, through the Pollution Prevention Policy Staff, has provided important support to the

State of Wisconsin to refine and operationalize PECA. We are working with other Great Lakes

States to learn from the lessons in Wisconsin and adopt similar reforms. Already, even minor

changes have made a difference to Wisconsin printers. For example, in December 1995,

Wisconsin DNR sent businesses a computer disk that included hazardous waste reporting forms.

One large printer in southeast Wisconsin stated that just this simple change saved him a month of

paperwork. We expect greater efficiencies to result from further consolidation and

simplification.

Background on the Great Printers Project

The Great Printers Project is the first project in the nation to seek to create a business

environment conducive to pollution prevention for an entire industry sector, and it helped inspire

the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's Common Sense Initiative. The goals of the project

are to;

• Make pollution prevention a standard practice of the lithographic printing industry in the

Great Lakes States; and

• Demonstrate how various stakeholders can work together on the shared goals of

environmental protection and economic strength.

The project works through a team made up of Great Lakes regulatory and economic development

agencies, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, state and federal technical assistance

providers,pnnters, suppliers, and customers, and members of labor and environmental groups.

This team developed a set of consensus recommendations, which were signed in July 1994 by all

eight Great Lakes Governors, EPA Administrator Browner, and representatives of the printing

industry, supply companies, labor unions, and environmental groups. These recommendations

call for changes not only by printers, but also by all who supply them with materials, purchase

their products, and regulate their operations. Because this hearing is on regulatory burdens on

small businesses, my testimony will focus on the regulatory reporting reforms advocated by the

project team and now being implemented in four Great Lakes states.
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Creating a Pollution Prevention Friendly Regulatory Framework

Printers, like many small businesses, confront an array of environmental requirements,

each usually developed to address one individual environmental medium -- air, water, or waste ~

at a time. Facing separate air, water, and waste regulations, these businesses often treat these

requirements as individual end-of-pipe problems, and sink considerable time, capital, and

employee training into separate air, water, and waste strategies. Presented with all the

requirements simultaneously, however, the company might find it more cost-effective to solve

more than one problem at a time, by reducing pollution at the source.

Moreover, a printer may be required to report the same information using different forms,

with different nomenclature, at different times of the year, to the same agency. The printer may

have to apply for environmental permits to separate and isolated divisions of the same regulatory

agency. Interviews with printing companies in Wisconsin indicate they commonly spend 150

hours for every major reporting requirement triggered. Businesses, especially small companies

unable to hire an environmental specialist, can spend excessive time deciphering instructions,

searching to see if requirements apply, and filling out forms. Because the time and resources a

small business can invest in compliance are severely limited, agencies must be careful not to

waste them. Redundancy and arcane language in regulations can have a detrimental effect on a

printer's ability to protect the environment.

Toward that end, the Great Printers Project has worked with USEPA and its state partners

to present printers with reporting and permitting requirements stated in a way that minimize

redundancy and confusion, and can be understood by an intelligent businessperson who is not an

expert in environmental matters. In particular, the Great Printers Project team advocates the

following:

Conveying environmental goals. The environmental information system should begin by

conveying goals and requirements in plain English in several different formats, using any

medium (pnnted materials, videos, software, conferences, etc.) a printer might find useful. (See

box below for sample language for illustration purposes only.)
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A Printer's Environmental Responsibilities and Goals

[Sample Language]

Printing, like all human activities, has an impact on the environment. Your pnnt shop should meet certain

minimum standards of environmental protection, and even as your business prospers you should continually

reduce your print shop's impact on the environment. Improvements in printing technology and the

"greenmg" of customer demands mean that business growth does not have to be linked to pollution growth.

In fact, cutting environmental waste may make you more competitive.

Government research shows several important ways printing can have an impact on the environment, all of

which have been reduced dramatically over the past few years and which should continue to be reduced

These are (for illustration only):

the evaporation of solvents that react with sutilight to make smog, which can impair breathing;

the discharge of wastes to sewers or storm drains, which - when sewage systems are not equipped

to handle them - can present a hazard to sewage system workers, pass into our waterways, make sludge

from sewage treatment plants more difficult to dispose of, or evaporate from sewage system, contnbuting to

smog;

the creation of hazardous waste, which must then be either disposed of in landfills or treated, both

of which are meeting increasing public resentment;

the use of energy, with all the pollution associated with its production;

(etc.)

Even though the contribution of any one printer to these environmental problems may be small, the

collective effect of all human activities, including pnnting, is substantial. The only way we can continue to

improve our quality of life without destroying our world with pollution is to reduce the impact of all of our

activities, large and small.

Conveying Environmental Requirements: Environmental information — whether it be

conveyed by a consultant, a computer, or a comic book — should have the following five

characteristics to make it most useful to the small printer.

First, the information system should be organized by the type of printing operation addressed,

rather than by environmental statute. Most environmental manuals explain regulations statute-

by-statute. The average printer would find it far easier to understand his or her environmental

requirements if they were explained by operation in the print shop ~ for example, with

successive sections dealing with the pre-press, blanket wash, fountain solution, etc. To the extent

that current statutes and regulations make this unwieldy, they should be modified. Though the

burden of understanding the laws lies with the printer, the government has the responsibility to

communicate the information to the printer in a generally comprehensible manner. Moreover, the

burden of resolving conflicts between the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the Clean

Air Act, and the Clean Water Act at a print shop should lie with the government.
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Second, the information system should enable the printer to use decision trees to get directly to

the relevant information, as in the following illustration:

Part of a Sample Decision IVee on Blanket Wash

The information system asks:

1

.

Do you use a blanket wash?

If no, go to question X;

2. If yes, how many gallons do you use each year?

3. How many pounds of volatile organic compounds are in each gallon of the blanket wash you use?

(Hint: your supplier should be able to answer this.)

According to our calculations, because you exceed X amount, you may be required to

have a permit from the [state regulatory agency].

4. Would you like assistance in applying for the permit?

Third, the information system should offer technical assistance, leading directly from the

regulatory assistance, that helps the pnnter meet or exceed compliance, as in the following

illustration:

Part of a Sample Decision TVee Providing

Technical Assistance Menu Options

The information system asks:

How many pounds of solvent are in each gallon of the blanket wash you use?

(Hint: your supplier should be able to answer this.)

The answer to this question would be used by the information system to complete the

printer's regulatory profile and provide the printer with additional regulatory assistance.

If the answer is more than X pounds, the information system would respond with:

There are some blanket washes on the market that contain less solvent and are

more environmentally friendly. Would you like a list of them, including vendors

and technical references on their performance?

Fourth, on completion, the information system should print out and transmit electronically (if

possible) any report or application required by a state agency or USEPA. This multi-media report

or application should fulfill the printer's reporting and permit application obligations. Based on

the application, an agency could provide the printer with a single multi-media permit to operate.
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Fifth, after completion, the information system should print out a report on the findings of its

compliance audit, containing prelinunary recommendations for becoming cleaner and more

efficient where feasible.

Challenges

In advocating these reforms, the Great Printers Project recognizes that some of the biggest

challenges in assembling and maintaining such a network and information system will be:

• reaching the greatest number of small printers, in a form trusted by printers, and providing an

objective source of information;

• resolving conflicts within laws or regulations. For example, different laws specify different

deadlines and ways of reponing that will need to be addessed; and

• designing the system so that it can adapt to different state and local regulatory requirements

and be continually updated.

These issues notwithstanding, in the Great Printers Project, we found that it is possible to take

unintelligible and complicated regulations and create a simplified, user-friendly system. Indeed,

if properly designed, such a regulatory system can be an educational tool, helping businesses

continually improve their environmental performance and reduce operating costs.
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Testimony of Fred Hansen, Deputy Adminbtrator

United States Environmental Protection Agency

Berore the Committee on Small Business

United States House of Representatives

March 7, 1996

Madam Chairman, Congressman LaFalce, and membo^ ofthe Committee on Small

Business, I am pleased to be here today tell you about EPA's eflForts to reinvent environmental

regulation and to assist small businesses. This is a time ofaiormous change at EPA. Under the

leadership of President Clinton and Administrator Browner, EPA is reinventing the way it

protects public health and the environment for all Americans. EPA is working as a partner with

business, state and local government and all citizens to find environmental solutions that cost less

but get better environmental results. In 1995, the White House sponsored and EPA took part in a

Conference on Small Business. The recommendations coming out ofthe Conference have been

particularly helpful in guiding our reinvention priorities. An important part of the changes going

on at EPA address the concerns and needs of small business. I would like to talk about those

changes today.

First let me say that EPA in this Administration is committed to addressing the concerns of

small business while maintaining strong protection for public health and the environment. Over

the last year I have traveled throughout the country and discussed public health and environmental

concerns with many small business people. It is clear that most small business owners share the

concerns of ail Americans about protecting public health and environmental quality. Small

business owners want safe and clean communities in which to live and work and raise their

children and they want our precious natural resources to be preserved for future generations.

Although environmental protection does not come without cost, small business owners I have

spoken writh would not support a roll back of environmental standards any more than would most

citizens.
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An Overview of EPA's New Approach for Working With Small Business

Reinventing how EPA deals with small business involves three kinds of activities. First,

EPA seeks to reduce the burden that environmental programs place on small business while

guaranteeing the protections to public health and the environment that EPA envisions and the

regulations require. The challenge is to lessen the burden but not the protections they bring. In

our twenty-five years of experience in providing public health and environmental protection we

have learned that some of our regulations are unnecessarily burdensome and we have learned

more efficient ways of achieving environmental results. We are putting those lessons to use.

Second, we recognize that most Americans, including small business people, are good

citizens who want to comply with environmental requirements. The truth is that the requirements

are complicated and especially difficult for smaller businesses to understand. In the past EPA

enforced the requirements but left it to regulated entities to look elsewhere for assistance in

meeting requirements. While that works reasonably well for larger companies with legal and

technical experts devoted to environmental compliance, it leaves small businesses in need of help.

One of the first changes that Administrator Browner made at EPA was to reorganize the Office of

Enforcement to add a strong compliance assistance function. EPA now realizes that we have a

role in assisting businesses, and especially small businesses, in complying with requirements.

EPA's goal is public health and environmental protection through compliance.

And third, EPA is reaching out to small business to a far greater extent than at any other

time in our history. Today we do not write regulations or make policy that affect small businesses

without first talking to small business people and without carefully evaluating the economic

impacts of those actions. We want to make sure that any burden we impose is justified by better

protection to human health and the environment. We are making special efforts to include small

businesses in new programs and initiatives from which they might benefit. I would like to talk

about each of these three points in greater detail.
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Please keep in mind that most ofEPA's programs are delegated to States. In fact, the vast

majority of environmental programs are operated by state governments. Thus, EPA usually does

not touch small business directly except by setting national standards which become part of state

programs. When EPA reduces the burden imposed by its regulations or establishes enforcement

policies to give small business flexibility, we are providing a model. While we can not require

states to follow our lead in removing burdens or providing compliance assistance, we do provide

leadership and influence.

Reducing Burdens on Small Busmess

Under Administrator Browner, EPA has undertaken the most far reaching effort ever to

review all EPA regulations and speciflcally to identify opportunities to eliminate record keeping

and reporting requirements. Last March, Administrator Browner directed the Agency to reduce

the burden associated with environmental reporting and set a target of20 million hours to be

eliminated. This achieves burden reduction more quickly than required in the Paperwork

Reduction Act and the recommendations of the White House Conference on Small Business.

EPA identified burdens that could be reduced, as part ofa line-by-line review of regulations,

conducted pursuant to the President's March 4, 1995, memorandum on regulatory reinvention.

EPA staff identified 17 million hours of reporting and record keeping burden to be eliminated,

and EPA programs are in the process of identifying the additional burden reduction necessary to

meet the target. By the end of this month, EPA will have eliminated ten million hours and will be

halfway toward meeting the Administrator's goal. Before the end of this year we intend to

propose elimination of an additional ten million hours ofburden reduction.

We have been able to make these changes without sacrificing our ability to protect public

health and environmental quality. Information reported by businesses is an important tool to

enable us to set standards smd controls and ensure compliance vnth environmental standards.

However, years of experience in collecting and using this information have taught us that in many

cases we can still carry out these important fiinctions with less frequent reporting and monitoring.
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shorter retention time for records and elimination of some reporting requirements altogether from

facilities that have a minimal impact on the environment. In other words, we have a better

understanding of what is truly essential and what is not.

Small business will benefit from EPA's burden reduction. For example, last year EPA

published the Universal Waste Rule, which provides a streamlined regulatory structure for the

collection, transportation and accumulation ofcommon hazardous wastes such as batteries,

certain pesticides and mercury-containing thermostats. This rule makes it much easier for

businesses to manage wastes that are being collected for recycling, and reduces the costs of

compliance. It will significantly ease the burden on retail stores and other small businesses that

generate and collect these wastes.

In March, EPA will reduce existing monitoring and reporting for facilities that discharge

pollutants to the nation's surface waters based on a record of excellent compliance and a

demonstrated ability to reduce specific pollutants beyond existing requirements. This is potentially

very significant to small business because approximately three-quarters of these facilities are small

businesses. We estimate that this change to discharge monitoring reports, EPA's largest single

reporting requirement in terms of burden hours, will allow the average facility to eliminate over

25% of the burden associated with these requirements.

EPA reduced the burden for small businesses required to report to the Toxics Release

Inventory (an inventory available to the public, on releases of toxic substances) by developing an

alternate reporting threshold. This year, for the first time, companies with low annual emissions

who choose to certify that they meet this threshold will not have to submit reports to the

Inventory.

In an other example, EPA is revising existing regulations to cut in half the reporting

frequency - from quarterly to semi-annually - for industrial facilities subject to Clean Air Act

reporting requirements Small businesses, such as chrome plating operations, which are subject
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to the requirements are benefiting from this change.

Eliminating burden does not always entail eliminating requirements. EPA also is

eliminating burden by allowing electronic reporting. Several programs have successfully piloted

electronic reporting. One program, our reformulated gasoline program, has fully operational

electronic reporting. Beginning this spring, we will expand the use of electronic reporting to

discharge monitoring reports. This action will save the regulated community around 200,000

hours.

Beyond these efforts to reduce existing burden, EPA is firmly committed to avoiding

unnecessary new information requirements. Over the last year EPA avoided imposing

unnecessary burdens in several new rules. In the long run, institutional and cultural change at

EPA is taking hold as we move forward with procedures and projects that will ensure that

paperwork burden will be minimized. These include procedures that go beyond the requirements

in the Regulatory Flexibility Act to analyze impacts on small business and examine alternatives.

Recent regulations show real differences in how we treat small businesses including expanded

flexibility for small businesses in the national refrigerant recycling rule. EPA also has begun some

long term reinvention projects such as the development of a "one-stop reporting" system to

consolidate and simplify all environmental reporting.

Helping Small Business Comply with Environmental Regulations

Compliance assistance is the second major focus of EPA's reinvention efforts to benefit

small business. EPA has taken a significant step toward helping small businesses comply with

complex environmental requirements. To this end, EPA is funding Small Business Compliance

Assistance Centers. The Agency has established centers for four business sectors so far:

automotive service shops, printing plants, metal finishing operations and small farms. These

centers, as they become fully operational in the coming months, will provide information on

environmental regulations including plain English explanations of environmental requirements.
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information on how to comply and advice on how to lower compliance costs. The centers will

also provide technical advice on pollution prevention and seek to put small businesses in contact

with each other so that they can learn from each other. When uncertainties about EPA's budget

are resolved, we hope to establish at least two more Compliance Assistance Centers.

Last June at the White House Conference on Small Business, the Administrator

announced an interim policy, that became effective immediately, on compliance incentives for

small business. Under the policy EPA waives penalties for a small business for non-criminal, first-

time violations of environmental requirements detected in a Federal or state compliance assistance

program provided the violation is corrected and there was no serious harm (or likelihood of

imminent and substantial endangerment) to public health or the environment. We expect to issue

a final policy within the next few weeks that will increase the availability of the policy's benefits to

small business.

At the same time, EPA is continuing to direct its enforcement program to target the most

significant public health and environmental risks. We are using enforcement measures of success

that indicate risk reduced, including measures such as compliance rates and the type and amount

of pollution reduced or avoided as a result of enforcement. By using these measures we hope to

target enforcement action at the most serious risks, and judge our success, not on the number of

cases filed or the amount of penalties collected, but rather on achievement of actual environmental

results.

Reaching Out To Small Business

Finally EPA welcomes and encourages the views of small business. We are listening to

small businesses, actively seeking out the participation of small business more than ever before.

The days are over when EPA staff sat in Washington and wrote rules without seeking the input of

the regulated community until a draft rule was published in the Federal Register. We hold focus

groups, convene meetings, and regularly participate in meetings held by outside groups to get
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input early in the regulatory development process. We are making all of our proposed rules '

available on the Internet. EPA's Home Page provides comprehensive information about what is

going on at EPA in an easy to access and understand format. The participation of small business

in the development ofEPA's regulations and policies is essential. It, however, is not easy for us

to do this effectively. The small business community is large and diverse. Involving small

business is a challenge but we are making the extra effort to assure small business access to the

process.

We also want small business to participate in some of the new and exciting projects that

EPA is undertaking as part of reinvention. Reinvention at EPA includes bold experiments that

have received considerable attention in the media. The center piece of these, the Common Sense

Initiative, provides an opportunity for industries, together with other stakeholders, to look across

all the ways that EPA interacts with the industry to find new opportunities for environmental

protection that is cleaner, cheaper and smarter. Of the six industry sectors that are part of the

Common Sense Initiative, two sectors, metal fmishing and printing, are dominated by small

business.

Finally, let me end with one of our most important efforts to help small business. EPA's

Small Business Ombudsman has, for the last ten years, provided a convenient first stop for small

businesses to have their concerns addressed. The Small Business Ombudsman received over

20,000 inquiries from small businesses last year. These are requests for information about

regulatory requirements, EPA publications and attention to individual problems or grievances.

The Ombudsman helps EPA staff gain insights and perspectives and helps solicit input of small

business. She also acts as an advocate for small business within the Agency by participating in all

major regulatory decisions affecting small business.

EPA's Commitment to Change

Administrator Carol Browner and I are proud ofEPA's progress in reinventing
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environmental regulations We think our efforts have assisted small business while protecting

public health and the environment for ail Americans We have many activities underway that

represent significant change in the wiay EPA affects small business. Change of this magnitude

does not happen overnight. It will require constant attention and long-term follow through. But

we are committed to sustained change built on partnership toward a goal we all share: public

health and environmental protection at reasonable cost.

Changes such as those I have described today are not easy. It takes resources to rewrite

regulations so that they are responsive to small business concerns, to analyze impacts, to help

business comply, and to give small business a meaningful role in Agency decision making. We

think that these changes are terribly important.

Small business owners must join us in breaking the old adversarial patterns of behavior.

They can help us by working with us in this effort. The White House Conference on Small

Business has provided useful advice on the needs and concerns of small business. But we need to

continue to find ways to work more effectively with small business. I have outlined for you

EPA's activities in the areas of burden reduction, compliance assistance, and improved

communication. We welcome constructive feedback from small business on the effectiveness of

these efforts and on how we can better involve small business in EPA decisions. We also

welcome opportunities such as these to engage in dialogue with Congress and small business on

how to better meet the needs of small business

I would be happy to answer any questions.
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Chairwoman Meyers and members of the committee, thank you for inviting me to present

the experiences of Emerald Green LawnCare in regards to EPA regulations concerning pesticide

labeling. I am Andy Hines, Vice President of the Athens, Georgia division of Emerald Green

LawnCare. Our company is a member of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce Federation of more

than 215,000 businesses, 3,000 local and state chambers of commerce, 1,200 trade and

professional associations, and 76 American Chambers of Commerce abroad. I am also a

member of the Chamber's Small Business Council.

While most of my remarks will be directed to my personal experiences, I am confident

that the problems are typical of what many small businesses experience when they have to deal

with the "one size fits all" mentality that characterizes too many regulatory agencies. I know

that the U.S. Chamber has been active in the effort to assure that the whole process makes sense

and has worked hard for reforms, such as regulatory flexibility. I hope my story helps illustrate

why continued changes are necessary.

In 1989, my wife and I moved to Athens, Georgia from Tulsa, Oklahoma to help the

owner of Shrub & Turf straighten out his business. Our company came to serve approximately

1000 customers in the Athens area, and by 1995, gross sales were at $100,000. Last year,

Emerald Green, based out of Indianapolis, proposed a merger with Shrub & Turf based on

creative initiatives and the superior performance of Shrub & Turf as a small business. As a

result of this completed merger, our goal for projected growth over the next two years is to
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obtain gross sales of $1,000,000 in FY 1997. We have also increased our workforce from six

employees to eleven employees.

Awhile back, my company devised a creative new herbicide product called Gallery. Due

to red tape and confusing regulations regarding pesticide labeling, we have been unable to take

advantage of existing technology to reduce pesticide usage. Costs will be higher and growth will

be limited as resources are diverted to spraying post emergent weed control for Broadleaf weeds,

such as dandelions and buckhom. My purpose today is to illustrate to this panel the problems

involved with Gallery, and to propose a very easy solution. Again, my experiences help explain

why small businesses are so frustrated by regulatory insensitivity and lack of common sense.

Background

The number one complaint in the lawncare industry is weeds. Customers do not want

weeds, and 80-90% of all cancellations can be traced to failed weed control applications.

Reducing the number of weed control service calls, as well as reducing the number of cancelled

customers due to weeds is high priority for LawnCare ownership and management. The industry

standard for controlling weeds is to use post emergent applications of herbicides. While our

industry has always treated crabgrass as a preventable problem (because pre emergent herbicides

for grassy weeds have always been available), Broadleaf weeds have always been sprayed with

post emergent applications.

In 1989, this all changed with the introduction of Gallery herbicide. Gallery's unique

contribution to our industry is that it is the only product that PREVENTS Broadleaf and other

such troublesome weeds. Immediately, we began to see the benefits of this product and devised

a technique for incorporating its usage into our services. The results have been dramatic. By

preventing weeds, we have some customers that have not had a post emergent weed management

application in four years.

Regulatory Problems

I have been attempting to combine Gallery and TEAM, a crabgrass control product, in

fertilizer to take advantage of Gallery's ability to prevent Broadleaf weeds. Only one label exists

with this combination of products, but this label was created BEFORE Gallery's unique
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properties to prevent weeds were understood. The label's ratio of Gallery to TEAM is

acceptable, but the label analysis of both products need to be higher. Labels with proper

analysis do exist for both products individually, but not in combination with each other. To

make use of this fertilizer product, we need a label that combines tnese two existing single

labels.

To add this new label, the company needs to go through an entire process of retesting.

This can take anywhere from one to two years for the new labels to get to the field, and wilT

cost Emerald Green about $60,000. This is particularly frustrating because it is so needless.

Request for EPA

I am requesting EPA to allow these new labels to go forward immediately. I have other

companies willing to purchase the product and fertilizer companies willing to sell the product

if the red tape surrounding this label can be overcome. Reasons to move forward with this label

include:

• Both labels for the requested combination product ALREADY exist (.38% Gallery

and 1.15% TEAM);

• both products are already in combination at the requested ratios with the .8% TEAM

and .29% Gallery label;

• custom label laws already allow these products to be combined in the desired combination for

golf courses, but not lawncare companies;

• and, not allowing this label will cause MORE pesticides to be used, not less.

Benefits of Granting New Label

The benefits of granting the new label are:

• Gallery would be more widely available in a form acceptable to a wider range of LawnCare

operators;

• without the use of Gallery, the number of reduced post emergent herbicide programs being

implemented would be increased;

• and, total costs for our industry can be lowered and environment inputs reduced will be

realized.
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It is frustrating that despite the fact we have devised a better, more cost effective and

environmentally conscious way to combine these lawn care products, EPA paperwork and

labeling requirements prevent us from going forward. In this case, regulations are working

against the presumed desire to improve the environment.

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify before you on behalf of the

U.S. Chamber of Commerce. I would be happy to respond to any questions you may have.
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Madame Chairman and Members of the Committee:

Thank you for the opportunity to share our views regarding the need for, and the progress of

efforts at, reducing the regulatory burden on small businesses, especially as it relates to the

Environmental Protection Agency. I am Harold Igdaloff, President of Sungro Chemicals, Inc. in

Los Angeles California. Sungro Chemicals is a formulator of pesticide products. We have over

fifty products registered with the Environmental Protection Agency, so we have a great deal of

experience with EPA regulations, and I would like to speak to many of those.

I also serve on the Board of Trustees for National Small Business United, which has long been a

proponent of the need for a reduced regulatory burden on small businesses. Chairman Meyers,

you have been particularly helpful in moving forward the Papenvork Reduction Act (now law) and

a strengthened Regulatory Flexibility Act (soon to be law, we hope). But using these important

tools will ultimately be up to the executive branch. This series of hearings, begun last July,

provides a very useful forum for tracking the progress the regulators are making in lessening the

regulatory burden.

National Small Business United (NSBU) represents over 65,000 small businesses in all fifty

states. Our association worics with elected and administrative officials in Washington to improve

the economic climate for small business growth and expansion. We have always worked on a bi-

partisan and pro-active basis. In addition to individual small business owners, the membership of

our association includes local, state, and regional small business associations across the country.
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In addition to nny affiliation with NSBU, I was very active in the 1995 White House Conference on

Small Business. That conference made significant progress in recommending specific steps that

could be taken by the federal government to clear away the unneeded regulatory underbrush.

The Small Business Regulatory Burden

Every year, NSBU conducts a survey of the small business community to assess its attitudes,

concerns, and needs. We always ask business owners to identify the "most significant

challenges" to their business' growth and survival. Some issues come and go from the top ranks,

but "regulatory burdens" is consistently one of the top three challenges. There is a serious

message here which must be addressed. Congress has struggled over the last year to cobble

together a package to reform the regulatory process. Together, reform of the Regulatory

Flexibility Act, the Paperwork Reduction Act, CBO analysis of private sector mandates, a

regulatory budget, and appropriate risk assessment, can form a regulatory "safety net". The

unfunded mandates bill is now law, and so is the Paperwork Reduction Act. By all signs the

strengthening of the Regulatory Flexibility Act will b>e next on that list. This is significant progress,

but we should also continue to press for the remaining elements of a regulatory reform package.

By their very nature, unnecessary federal regulation and paperwork burdens discriminate against

small businesses. Without large staffs of accountants, benefits coordinators, attomeys, or

personnel administrators, small businesses are often at a loss to implement or even keep up with

the overwhelming paperwori< demands of the federal government. Big corporations have already

built these staffs into their operations and can often absorb a new requirement that could be very

costly and expensive for a small business owner.
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What Congress was finally able to understand-at least temporarily-when it passed the 1980

Paperwork Reduction and Regulatory Flexibility Acts, was that large and small businesses

operate in fundamentally different ways; that federal regulations which may in isolation seem

perfectly reasonable, especially for a larger firni, may be completely unworkable for a small

company. Many small business owners deal with federal requirements personally (when they are

even aware of them), and this represents time that cannot be spent on marketing, servicing

customers, or making a better product. In other words, this time is incredibly valuable, and small

business owners would simply like to ask that the information and paperwork they must produce

be deemed truly necessary before they are forced to deal with it.

Most federal officials who develop and promulgate regulations are largely unaware of the many

activities and requirements of their fellow agencies. Information could be combined, and

redundancies could be eliminated. In order to accomplish this goal, however, it is absolutely

necessary that there be a centralized authority to examine the overall regulatory scheme of the

federal government.

The Environmental Protection Agency

Of course, our purpose here today is to specifically discuss the Environmental Protection Agency

and that agency's efforts to work more cooperatively and sensibly with the regulated community.

Since the "reinventing government" initiatives began, I must report that my business has seen

areas of considerable improvement, most notably in terms of procedure simplification, policy

flexibility, and personnel attitudes. The programs that have been instituted for the sharing of data
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with California and other states, the memorandum of understanding with other departments, and

the revisions in procedures to allow changes to be made by notification, rather than review, will

certainly reduce both the work load and the regulatory delays we face We congratulate the EPA

for making this progress. Nevertheless, much still remains to be done.

On March 4 of 1995, President Clinton issued a Directive to Department and Agency heads,

calling for a complete regulatory review. We think that the President hit the major points in this

Order, ."'ut will the memorandum ultimately be lost in the regulatory bog, as have so many similar

efforts? In the case of the Environmental Protection Agency, there has tseen a great deal of public

attention to weeding out unnecessary regulations. However, we mostly hear the results in tenms

of how many pages of mles have been expunged or what percent of regulations have been

affected. We would prefer to discuss statistics dealing with the lowering of private sector costs

and employee time away from commercial affairs, not with CFR pages.

Let me take some time to give some examples from my own business, and relate them to specific

recommendations that came out of the White House Conference on Small Business (WHCSB).

Simplified Language

WHCSB Recommendation #188 says that Congress should "require all agencies to simplify

language and forms required for use by small business." But why must such simplification be

required by Congress; cannot the agencies take action themselves? For example, I recently

received a draft of a proposed pesticide regulation (1) relating to 'Toxicologically Significant

Levels of Pesticide Active Ingredients." It took several thorough readings of the entire proposal

(13 pages) to even comprehend whether and how it applied to our business, and its cross-
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referencing of five other regulations and laws did not help. Simply stating up-front the following

would have helped tremendously: 'This notice provides a table that establishes the maximum

amounts of foreign active ingredients that can be incorporated into a product. Where repackaging

is done, both the supplier and repackager are responsible for not exceeding those levels." We

would have known immediately the implications of the proposal. Separating the factors relating to

practical application of rules from their technical discussion would improve compliance. Also,

each document should be self-contained in its instruction.

Paperwork Reduction

WHCSB Recommendation #188 goes on to state that each agency should have an ongoing

review of regulations directed toward a goal of "reducing its total paperwork burden by at least five

percent each year for the next five years." But our company has, for at least the last 15 years

submitted a report to the EPA regarding our pesticide sales for each individual product (2). Each

year, the same physical data has to be resubmitted with the only new data being amount of

production, total sales, and where sold. The USEPA format has three products per page and

requires a report of as many as 18-to-20 pages for the 50 products we have registered-plus

those we formulate for others. On the other hand, the State of California uses a columnar layout

for submission of similar data, with products pre-printed on the form. Redundant and/or

previously supplied information is eliminated, and the fonm is kept to three pages. Stepping back

to review their requirements would almost certainly lead EPA to a similar form. Such papenwork

reduction and simplification will reduce both public and private sector costs.
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Permitting and Registrations

The area of registrations can often be one of the most frustrating for small business owners, since

we must depend on the accountability and timeliness of others, and these decisions directly affect

our livelihoods. Products are first registered with USEPA, and then with each state where sold.

As an example, in 1994 we obtained a registration from USEPA for a powder to control fleas in

carpets (3). But the California EPA tumed us down. But under FIFRA, Congress required EPA to

act within 90 days on "me-too" registrations, so we found a competitive product that had been

approved by California and applie'' for a "me-too" registration from USEPA to enter this market.

That was in November, 1994, and we have yet to receive a penmit. When we last spoke to the

Product Manager at the EPA, he was very sympathetic and reported that he was working nights

and weekends to make-up for staffing problems, and we are expecting approval in the next two

weeks. With the requirement for state approval, we will not be able to market the product in 1996

and thus have lost two years of sales opportunities.

Duplicative Regulations Across Agencies

WHCSB recommendation 188(d) stated that we should "eliminate duplicate regulations from

multiple government agencies." That problem is certainly one which we experience. Chemically-

based products are regulated by multiple agencies at both the federal and state levels. A

chemical used in a pesticide formulation requires USEPA approval after extensive testing for

characteristics and toxicity prior to mari<eting. Confinnation of the same data is required by the

various state regulators. The same chemical may or may not be regulated, if used for non-

pesticide purposes. For these overiapping purposes, the same product can be regulated by the

Department of Transportation, the Food and Dnjg Administration, the Department of Labor, the
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Department of Agriculture, the Environmental Protection Agency (of course), and others. On top

of that the con-esponding agencies in each of the 50 states can have their say.

I would suggest that thought be given to the establishment of a national coordinating committee,

which would develop a plan for centralized administration of chemically derived products.

Thereby, staff persons specifically familiar with the properties of the chemical, could coordinate

regulatory activity related to development, production, transportation, and utilization of such

products. Potentially, these agencies would then be able to eliminate overlapping rules and

conflicting decisions. The federal govemment should have sole sway over matters concerning

interstate product safety.

Enforcement

In the enforcement area, the EPA has made progress by creating new rules, like those of their

colleagues at OSHA, that waive many fines for relatively insignificant first-time violations. More

general reform needs to occur which would change the enforcement environment for a broader

base of small businesses that want and intend to obey the law.

A Progress Report Card

When Vice President Gore addressed the White House Conference on Small Business last year,

he spoke about regulatory reform in terms of his reinventing govemment message. At the end of

his prepared remarks, the Vice President went on to say that there should be a "report card" for

the Administration, to measure how well the govemment is doing in removing and reforming
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unreasonable regulations Chairman Meyers, we were very happy to hear that the Vice President

had picked-up on your idea of developing such a report card.

In the past, an easy way out for agencies has been to simply put on the chopping block

regulations that are obviously silly, but are also not very significant in terms of the time and

resources necessary to comply. We believe that any meaningful progress report on reducing the

regulatory burden should quantify the time and financial resources that have b>een saved the

private sector. It should also spell out which industries r>pd sizes of businesses have been

helped. To talk about reducing regulations in terms of pages or pounds of regulations is

meaningless. Instead, we should talk about hours and dollars.

We should also put those saved hours and dollars into perspective. How significant a percentage

are they in terms of the total regulatory burden imposed upon small business by the federal

government or the particular agency? By looking at the picture in this complete way, we will know

when a major difference has been made.

On the enforcement side, change is also in order. Over time, the key measure of success should

be a decrease in the numtier of fines issued, combined with an increase in compliance rates.

Such a change would cleariy indicate an attitudinal change at the agencies and among their

enforcement personnel. A further measure should be an analysis of the objective of the

regulation: is it being met overall or is it even needed?

This Committee has been key to the ultimate passage of the new Papenwork Reduction Act.

Among other major reforms, that Act called for a reduction in federally required papenvork of ten
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percent. More recently, the Committee has been at the forefront of efforts to advance reform of

the Regulatory Flexibility Act. This Committee should continue to play an important role on

regulatory reform issues. Without the relentless Congressional spotlight, this reform might never

happen. We applaud the Small Business Committee for the activist role it has taken.

Conclusion

I appreciate the opportunity to have been before you today in order to present our point of view.

We thank the Committee for its critical interest and help on regulatory reform. This oversight

hearing and others like it are very important.
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Small businesses are subject to a myriad of environmental regulations that continue to grow

in volume, complexity, and cost. Well meaning efforts by the U.S. Environmental

Protection Agency and state environmental agencies to reduce regulatory burdens and

provide assistance to small businesses often do not produce the expected results. This

happens, in part, because small businesses perceive themselves as enforcement prospects

for the agencies, and they are reluctant to have any contacts with regulators.

The perception ofEPA as enforcement-minded rather than assistance-minded will not

change based upon public announcements. Concrete actions are needed to demonstrate

fundamental shifts in agency policies. One step is to avoid the creation of new regulations

that result in unreasonable burdens on the regulated community with little or no benefit to

environmental quality. In addition, EPA must be willing to move beyond the previous

reliance upon a command-and-control approach. We need to create a climate that is

conducive to businesses and industries managing for environmental quality, not mere

regulatory compliance.

Trade associations and universities can be significant bridges between EPA and small

businesses as the agency attempts to reinvent itself as a compliance assistance organization.

One example of this approach is the Kansas Small Business Environmental Assistance

Program whereby the Kansas Department of Healtii and Environment utilizes a consortium

of universities to provide technical and regulatory assistance to small businesses statewide.

At least two models of networking effectively with the regulated community via trade

associations and universities also exist within EPA: the agency's Small Business

Ombudsman's Office and the Pollution Prevention program.

With sufficient time and new approaches, positive working relationships can be developed

with small businesses to assist them in protecting the environment while maintaining their

viability.
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Madam Chair, Congressman Lafalce, and members of the Small Business Committee:

My name is Dennis Murphey. I am the Director of the Center for Environmental Education

and Training at the University of Kansas. The Center serves as the Small Business

Assistance Program contractor for the State of Kansas pursuant to provisions of the federal

Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 and the 1993 amendments to the Kansas Air Quality

Act. In that role the Center leads a consortium that includes our colleagues at the Pollution

Prevention Institute at Kansas State University and the Center for Technology Application

at Wichita State University. The consortium provides fiee technical and regulatory

compliance assistance to small businesses across the state.

Services we provide to small businesses include:

•a quanerly newsletter, KANSAS AIRLines, that provides timely information

regarding critical regulatory developments and case studies of small business

success stories,

•seminars and workshops to teach small businesses various skills and strategies:

•how to estimate their air emissions for purposes of determining whether

they are subject to regulation under new EPA requirements,

•how pollution prevention can be a viable approach to regulatory avoidance

and regulatory compliance, and

•how to complete required regulatory forms and documents.

•publishing and distributing fact sheets, pamphlets, and manuals that explain

regulatory issues in simple, understandable language,

•site visits to assist small businesses in identifying areas for needed environmental

improvements and suggesting cost effective solutions,
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•operating a resource center to provide written materials on relevant regulatory

requirements and technical assistance,

•a toll-free hotline to answer any technical or regulatory questions, and

•a computer bulletin board that provides direct, electronic access to informational

materials.

The Kansas Small Business Environmental Assistance Program is funded by the Kansas

Department of Health and Environment (KDHE) through emission fees assessed against

major air emission sources. The program is unusual because it is operated external to the

state environmental agency. Most states operate their small business assistance programs

within their regulatory agencies, often within organizational units which have regulatory

responsibilities. KDHE made the decision to contract with a consortium of state

universities. This decision was based partially on the fact that the resoiux;es existed within

the institutions to operate the program. However, a major consideration was KDHE's

recognition that to be successful, the program needed to be conducted by an entity that

would be less intimidating to small businesses than a regulatory agency .

In addition to my current position as Director of the Center, I have also served as the

director of environmental affairs for a national trade association representing small

businesses (retail fertilizer dealers) and as the administrator of the hazardous waste

management program for the State of Kansas. In all three positions I have observed the

dread, even fear, experienced bv small business owners and operators regarding the U.S.

Environmental Protection Agency and state environmental agencies .

To such businesses, it is not only the potential for administrative fines and penalties that

produces such emotions. It is also the difficulty of understanding a nearly

incomprehensible maze of regulatory requirements that continues to grow in volume,
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complexity, and cost. It is a fear that the time, effort, and expense of complying with

pollution control measures (plus the monitoring and recordkeeping requirements that are an

integral part of environmental regulations) will be the final, crushing blow for a business

that is already faced with a myriad of other regulatory requirements and is operating on a

very thin profit margin.

In our Center's efforts to be a support system for small businesses regarding environmental

affairs, one of the biggest challenges we face is establishing a degree of credibilitv with the

small businesses we want to serve . Many of them would never contact EPA or a state

environmental regulatory agency regarding an environmental issue or problem. Our

experience has shown that small businesses are even reluctant to come forward to the

universities for help. I have had telephone conversations with people who would not

register to attend one of the Center's free seminars until they were assured that attendance

would not result in them being visited by a regulatory agency inspeaor or being put on a

"list " that might eventually target them for enforcement action. Others appear to be afraid to

ask questions about environmental situations for fear that the answers will result in the need

for expenditure of human and financial resources that are beyond their means.

In a 1993 sur\'ev of 506 small businesses in Kansas conducted by the Institute of Public

Policy and Business Research at the University of Kansas, the four top barriers to

achieving and maintaining compliance with environmental regulations were reponed to be :

the cost of compHance .

• the difficulty of keeping up with changes in the regulations .

the difficulty in understanding the regulations , and

the excessive amount of regulator/ requirements .
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Virtually all small businesses are faced with growing demands upon their time as they

attempt to maintain their profitability. Even finding the time for them or their employees to

attend a training seminar or workshop can be a significant burden upon already stretched

human resources. Thus, another major challenge we face in the Small Business

Environmental Assistance Program is how to deliver our services in a manner that is

acceptable and usable to our audience. In the overused vernacular of the day, we must

become "user friendly" if we hope to serve our small business customers.

I have used the term "small business" as though it were descriptive of a homogenous

mixture of enteiprises. Of course, nothing could be further from reality. Small businesses

are a collection of approximately 6 million separate enterprises that employ over half of our

nation's working people. They vary gready in the types of activities in which they are

engaged, the environmental impacts of their activities, the degree of technical sophistication

they possess among their staff, the support systems they have available to them via trade

associations, and many other key factors. This makes it critical for us to recognize that

there is no panacea that will work in assisting small businesses with environmental issues

and helping them achieve our society's environmental goals and expectations.

Effectively raising the level of awareness and understanding of environmental issues

among small businesses will not happen in short order . Nor will dispelUng the fear they

hold for environmental agencies. In large part, their primary perceptions of EPA and state

agencies result from media reports that focus upon major enforcement actions and multi-

million dollar liabilities. These perceptions of environmental agencies as enforcement-

minded rather than assistance-minded organizations will not change based upon pubHc

announcements regarding policy shifts that reduce regulatory burdens on small businesses.

Such assenions have to be followed by concrete actions that demonstrate fundamental

shifts in agency poHcies, not just tweaking the system around the edges. A 25-year
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tradition of being the environmental enforcer can not be changed overnight into a woricable

environmental teacher role.

One necessary step in this direction is to avoid the creation of new regulations that result in

unreasonable burdens on the regulated communitv with Uttie or no benefits to

environmental quality . A specific case that illustrates this problem is the utilization of the

"potential to emit" concept in the regulations developed pursuant to the 1990 Clean Air Act

Amendments. As originally crafted by the agency, the proposed rules would have required

businesses to estimate their potential emissions based upon 24 hours a day of operation,

365 days a year, operating at maximum capacity. This potential-to-emit then determined

whether the businesses were subject to the extensive and expensive requirements of

obtaining a Title V air permit.

Thus, even a small business that operated under substantially reduced conditions relative to

this "worst case scenario" could have been subject to the full-blown permitting process

developed for major air emission sources. The only relief was provided for facilities who

limited their potential-to-emit via federally enforceable permits. This created a circumstance

where the states were left to construct remedies (such as simplified permit processes at the

state level that were incorporated into their State Implementation Plans, thereby becoming

federally enforceable) to avoid subjecting many small businesses to unnecessary regulatory

burdens.

Another small, but significant, example involves Clean Air Act regulations affecting dry

cleaners. The degree of regulatory requirements becomes more extensive as the amount of

perchloroethylene used in the business increases—a reasonable approach that encourages

reduced usage of a potentially hazardous chemical. However, if a dry cleaner installs a

new piece of equipment that will substantially reduce the amount of perchloroethylene
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previously utilized, but the amount used in the initial loading of the new machine kicks him

into a higher level of regulation, he is forever regulated at the higher level. Thus, he is

"penalized" with more regulatory requirements despite taking the initiative to reduce his

chemical usage.

Beyond avoiding the creation of counterproductive regulatory requirements, legislative

bodies and regulatory agencies must be willing to move beyond the previous reliance upon

a command and control approach . The movement at the state level to enact audit privilege

statutes is one manifestation of such a change. Without debating the merits of specific

provisions of various audit privilege statutes, I would assert that providing incentives for

businesses to evaluate and assess their operations for regulatory compliance status and

identification of potential environmental problems that should be resolved is a sound

concept . Providing substantial relief from the threat of enforcement is a powerful motivator

for regulated businesses. However, EPA's pubhshed intent to increase federal oversight of

delegated state regulatory programs in states with audit privilege statutes does little to

persuade the business community that the agency has changed its mind-set from a primary

reliance on enforcement

At a time when much discussion regarding environmental management is directed at risk

assessment, risk-based decision making, and risk management, there is a critical need for

i[idustr>'. regulatory agencies, and environmental groups to accept the "risk" of working

loiiether in new wavs to achieve environmental goals . We need to create a climate that is

conducive to businesses and industries managing for environmental quality, not mere

regulatory compliance. EPA should risk giving the states more flexibility and latitude in

operating their environmental programs. EPA and the states should risk providing

opportunities for business and industry to utilize innovative approaches and voluntary

measures to mitigate the potential environmental impacts of their operations. Business and
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industry should risk taking a critical look at their activities and making changes in response

to observed problems (even if that means going beyond regulatory compliance).

Environmental groups should risk working cooperatively with business and industry rather

than adversarily.

We have seen the beginnings of this transition. The Great Printers Project in the Great

Lakes area included the Printing Industry of America, the U.S. EPA, the Environmental

Defense Fund, the Council of Great Lakes Governors, and the state regxilatory agencies, in

an anempt to pursue environmental goals via the aggressive, voluntary implementation of

pollution prevention measures within the printing industry. From the feedback I've heard,

it appears to be a success story worthy of replication.

In some cases, such as the Great Lakes project, it is necessary for EPA to be a direct

participant. However, in other cases where technical and regulatory assistance is the

desired outcome, EPA must understand that it is difficult to wear the enforeer's hat and the

teacher's hat interchangeably . Therefore, at least in the short term, EPA should consider

using intermediaries as buffers between themselves and small businesses. Organizations

such as trade associations and universities can, and should be, integral to EPA's attempts to

reinvent itself as a compliance assistance organization. These organizations can be a

conduit in the short term for technical assistance to flow from the agency to the small

business community. Small businesses are more likely to perceive themselves as potential

clients or customers of universities and trade associations, whereas they perceive

themselves as potential enforcement prospects by the agency.

Two models of such cooperation exist within the agency. EPA's Small Business

Ombudsman has a significant track record of cooperating with associations, business

groups, and universities to network into the small business community . The
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Ombudsman's Office could be allocated additional resources to expand its ability to interact

with outside organizations who can and do reach small businesses. For many years this

office has accomplished much with little, even at a time when an enforcement mentality was

more prevalent within the agency.

Another EPA success story is its Pollution Prevention program. Working in concert with

state agencies and universities across the country, the agency has utilized training and

technology transfer as the primary means to promote voluntary pollution prevention efforts.

This partnership has made substantial progress in support of a national transition

integrating pollution prevention into all environmental management programs, public and

private . Business and industry (large and small) and local units of government are

adopting pollution prevention as the strategy of choice to minimize their environmental

liability and costs.

I applaud EPA's recent creation of compliance assistance centers for several types of

industries. However, the decision to staff and operate the centers out of an agency office

whose historic mission was enforcement sends a mixed message to the regulated

community. For many years, one of EPA's self-measures of success was the number of

agency enforcement actions and the penalties assessed against environinental violators.

This was a mind-set that raised some concerns. As a former environmental manager in the

private sector and a former administrator of state environmental regulatory programs,

viewing enforcement as a general indicator of agency success seems backward. Voluntary

compliance with environmental regulations achieved by means of education and other

technical assistance seems more like success to me. I always saw the need for enforcement

as an indicator of failure in the svstem . The failure may have resulted fTX)m a lack of

understanding, a lack of resources, or a lack of will by the regulated community, but it was

symptomatic of a problem.
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While enforcement will always be a necessary acrivity of EPA, the agency's overall success

should be indicated bv its ability to protect environmental quality and achieve broad

environmental regulatory compliance with a lesser dependence upon enforcement as the

primary means . Only after a long-term cultural change within the agency is demonstrated

to the private sector by concrete actions will EPA be effective in holding its hand out

directly to the regulated community as a trustworthy source of assistance.

Until the confidence of the small business community is earned, merely building an

assistance program and hoping they will come is a flawed approach. Trade associations

and universities can be significant bridges between EPA and small businesses. With

sufficient time and new approaches, we can develop positive relationships for working

with small businesses to protect the environment while maintaining their viability .

1 thank you for the opportunity to appear at today's hearing to discuss ways to assist small

businesses with environmental issues.
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Good afternoon. I am Sal Risalvato, owner of Riverdale Texaco, a gasoline service station

in Morris County, New Jersey. 1 have been in the service station business since 1978 and have been

affected by many environmental regulations. These regulations have touched every aspect of my

business from the sale of petroleum products to the service we provide in our repair shop.

Thank you for allowing me the opportunity to speak with you about the unnecessary

regulatory burden upon small business. I would like to accomplish two things. First, I would like

to tell you about the most costly environmental regulations imposed on me and the negative effects

they have had. Second, I would like to describe to you a positive scenario that would likely exist if

these regulations had not been imposed upon me. I would also like to point out to you how a

decision that seems intelligent at any point in time, can be rendered a stupid one, by government

regulatory curve balls, that can not be detected with anything less than a crystal ball.

In 1986 the service station that I had been leasing for the previous eight years was lost to the

real estate boom of the 80's. My lease was up with the landlord and the property was too valuable

to remain as a service station and the owner evicted me and built a group of retail stores. I lost my
business. I spent the next year along with my brother Vinny, who had become my partner, looking

for a suitable and affordable location. Of course there wasn't any way I was going to lease again.

After looking at over 100 locations in northern New Jersey, my brother and I finally found a location

that met our requirements. Due to rising environmental concerns, one of our most stringent

requirements was that the integrity of the underground storage tanks at any location we investigated

must not be compromised. Making what seemed to be an intelligent decision, we purchased a

location that had new underground tanks installed one year prior to our purchase. We paid a

premium price for the location because it had new tanks. Our crystal ball was not working correctly

when we made that decision.

Within five years, unexpected government regulation altering the standards and requirements

for underground storage tanks, picked my pocket for $95,000. Please keep in mind that after losing

my business in 1986, 1 was left with virtually nothing. At the time I lost my business I still had six

months left to pay on the note that I owed the bank when I purchased the business nine years earlier.

When I purchased the second kxation in 1987, 1 had to borrow from family members and banks using

my dad's home as collateral. Finding $95,000 in order to meet new EPA regulations was not going

to be easy. Fortunately, between borrowing more money from family members, and funds advanced

by Texaco in exchange for a supply contract, I obtained the money to meet the new government

regulations. This really amounted to extortion, since I would not have been allowed to remain in

business had I not met with these requirements. In fact many service stations have been forced to

close or have stopped selling gasoline simply because they coukJ not find the capital necessary to meet

the EPA requirements.

One woukl think that the EPA had inflicted enough pain and torture on my business. Not so.

The new regulatory agenda is now attempting to blackmail me, my Governor, the motorists of my
State, and my fellow service station owners of New Jersey.
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The State ofNew Jersey probably has the best motor vehicle inspection systetn in the nation.

Presently motorists must have their cars inspected on an annual basis by either a State Inspection

facility or a licensed {xivate repair facility such as mine. Vehicles are inspected for safety items such

as brakes, lights, tires, and minors. Inspection of the vehicle emissions system are also conducted.

Presently, New Jersey is faced with losing its inspection system because the regulators at the EPA
are demanding that a tougher emissions test be performed on all vehicles.

What does this ntean? It means that in order to meet EPA requirements, the State of New
Jersey will have to invest millions in new equipment at the State inspection facilities. It also means

that if private Polities are to be permitted to continue performing inspections, they will have to invest

in new equipment valued at $40,000 to SI 00,000. This decision making process has paralyzed the

decision making of the owners of [nivate repair facilities. Once again, a faulty crystal ball that tries

to unravel the logic of the bureaucrats and regulators could prove costly.

One concern of the State is the length of time it will take to perform the new type of

inspection. So far, estinutes of the time needed to fulfill EPA requirements, will cause far more

lengthy lines at State run facilities. Also, due to the amount of tirre required to perform the emissions

tests, the safety inspection that is class of the nation will have to be eliminated

Since there win obviously be a large number of private inspection facilities that will be unable

to meet the capital requirements needed to purchase the new mandated equipment, more motorists

will be forced to visit the State facilities, thereby lengthening the already long lines. The net result

is this. Motorists will be far more inconvenienced than they already are. They will be expected to

pay more for an inspection, including inspections at the State lanes which are cunendy fiee. Their

time and money will be rewarded with less value since now there will not be a safety inspection.

Small businesses such as mine will be forced to either give up an inqwrtant profit center, or make

purchases of equipment that are virtually unaffordable. I am running out of family members that have

any capital, and those fomily members that do have it are running out of it, always loaning it to me.

Askle firom the debate that is heU trying to decide if the public interest is being served by any

of these regulations, there is an awful lot of good that can be had without them. Let's assume that

the previous regulations regarding underground storage tanks were less stringent Let's also assume

that the current threat of EPA regulations governing motor vehicle inspections are eliminated. A
quick calculation gives my business between $133,000 and $195,000 to expand. Make no mistake

about it, when we purchased this location, our dream was to add on three or four service bays and

a sales room, eRf>toyDe room, su£Bcient storage space, and su£5cient office space. Presently, in order

to utilize space inside the main building, our offices are housed in an office trailer in the side of my
buikJing. This hu caused great stress with the munkipal fathers, and twice in seven years we needed

to receive temporary variances firom the kx:al Board of Adjustment in order to keep our office. Each

time we appease the Board by promising to expand the existing building. We explain to them that

if not for costly government regulation, we would already have had the expansion complete. Our

most recent appearance before the Board was November of 1994. We received temporary and final

approval for another two years. I did not have the courage to tell them the EPA was holding another

gun to my head. I pray a lot
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If our physical facility was expanded to the size we wish, there would be employment for at

least 3 more full time technicians, and 3 part time assistants. There would also be a position for at

least 1 full time office person.

Please do not think that I have little regard for the environment. That would be false. I drink

the same water and breathe same air as everyone else. I have no desire to see the quality of either

jeopardized. I do believe however, that the downside of burdensome regulation must be properly

evaluated relative to any benefits that may be derived from it. I am convinced that in my case the bad

effect has outweighed the benefits.
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THE WHITE HOUSE
WA0HINOTON

March 4, 199S

IMEMORAKDUM PCR READS OF DEPARTMSMTS AMD AOENCISS

tsxTBJECT: Rsgulatory R«inv«neion Inlciativ*

Last week, Z announced thla Adminiatratlcsn ' a plana for further
reform of the Federal regulatory ayatem. Thla ia a central part
of reinventing our Oovemment . All Amerloana %fant the baneflta
of effective regulation: clean water, aafe workplacea, whole-
acme food, found financial Inatltutlona . But, too often the
rulea are d}-afted with auch detailed llata of doa and don'ta
that the ob; ectivea they aeek to achieve are undermined. Clear
goala and cooperation woula work better. Too often, buaineaaea,
especially :t.«11 onea, face a profuaion of overlapping and
soaietimes conflicting rulea.

We have already made real progreaa in reforming regulation.
This memorandum will build on the regulatory philosophy aet
forth in E»:ecutive Order No. 12Bfi£ of September 30, 1993,
"Regulacorj' Planning and Review," %rhich is premised on the
recognition of the legitimate role of government to govern,
bur CO do iio in a focused, tailored, and sensible way.

ir. rhe year and a half aince that order waa signed, we have
opened the rulemaking proceaa to the public, we have Increaaed
cooperacicn and coordination among the Federal agenciea, and
we have Seen good proceaaea produce good declaions.

However, not all agenciea have taken the atepa necassary to
:.mplemcnr regulatory reform. To raaffirm and implement the
principle I of Executive Order No. 1286C, regulatory refozn
muar be a top priority.

Accordingly, I direct you to fecua on the following fotir staps,
whj.ch are an integral part of our ongoing Regulatory Reform
Init.iaci\'e

.
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FTRRTr mr QfifiOLypF ffgf»rrTATTQwa

I direct you to conduct • p«g«-by-p«g* review of all of your
agency regulation* now in force and eliminate or reviae thoae
that are outdated or otherwiee in need of reform. Your review
hould include careful conaideracion of at leaat the following
iaauea:

o Xa thia regulation obaolete?

o Could ita intended goal be' achieved in more
efficient, leaa intruaive waya?

o Are there better privete aector
altemativea^ auch as market mechaniama,
that can better achieve the public good
envieioned by the regulation?

o Could private buaineaa, setting ita o%im

stendarda and being axibject to public
accountability, do the job aa well?

o Could the Statea or local goveminenta do the
job, making Federal regulation iinneceaaary?

Thia review should build on the work already being done by your
agenciee under aection 5 of Executive Order No. 12e6£.

Your regulatory review taak force should be headed by one
of your appointeea who ahould be given yoxir full support and
should, to the extent practicable, be freed of other duties.

I further direct you to deliver to me by June l a liat of
reg-ulacions that you plan to eliminate or modify with a copy
of the report aent to Sally Katzen, Adminiatrator of the Office
of Information and Regulatory Affaire (OZRA) . The list should
diaringuiah between the reguletiena that can be modified or
eliminated adminiatratively and thoae that require legialative
authority for modification or elimination.

SSCPNP: REWARD RESTTT.Tfl . WOT RED TAPE

Z direct you to change the way you measure the performance of
both your agency end yo\ir frontline regulators ao ea to focua on
reaulta, not proceaa and punishment. For example. Occupational
Safety ajid Haalth Administration (OflHA) inspectors ehould not
b« evaluated by the number of citationa they write, nor ehould
officiala of tha Consumer Product Safety Commiaaion be judged
by the number of boxes of consumer gooda that ere detained in
shi.pTnent

. Thia change in meaaurement should involve e two-step
process

.
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Firat, you Bhould Identify appropriate performanoe meaeuree
and prepare a draft in dear, understandable terma, of the
reeulta you are eeeking to achieve through your regulatory
program. The draft should be circulated to frontline regulators
for review and connsent . This is the same work needed to meet
the requirements of the Oovemnent Performance and Results Act
of 1993.

Second, you should evaluate and reward enqployeea based on the
realization of those measures/goals.

By no later than June 1, I direct you to (a) eliminate all
internal personnel performanoe measures baaed on process
(number of visits made, etc.) and punishment (number of viola-
tions fovind, amoimt of fines levied, etc.), and (b) provide to
the National Performance Review (NPR) staff a catalogue of the
changes that you are making in existing internal performance
evaluationa to reward employees. You should also provide
material describing shifts in resource allocation from
enforcement to compliance.

THIRD • GET OOT OF W^cjHTWSTQW AMD CTEATE CRAflSROnTfi P&BTWER3HIPS

I direct you to pronqptly convene groups conaisting of frontline
regulators and the people affected by their regulations. These
conversations should take place aroiuid the country -- at
our cleanup sites, our factlsries, our ports.

I further direct you to submit a schedule of your planned
meetings to the KPR staff by March 30 and work with NPR
in following through en those meetings

.

rgURTH; NEGOTIATB. DON'T DICTATE

It is time to move from a process where lawyers and bureaucrats
vrrite volumes of regulations to one where people work in
partnership to issue sensible regulations that iR7>ose the >

least burden without sacrificing rational and necessary
protcctiona. In September 1993, Z aaked each of you to
identify at leaat one rule that could be conducted through
negotiated rulemaking (or to explain why sueh could not Be
dcsne) in order to promote consensual rulemaking as opposed
to the more traditional rulemaking that haa dominated
the regulatory arena.

I now direct you to expand eubatantially your efforts to promote
consensual rulemaking. To this end, you should submit to OZRA,
no larcr than March 30, a list of upcoming rulemakings that can
be converted into negotiated rulemakinga. I have directed Sally
Katcen to review yoiir liata with a view to%«ard making clear
to the regulated community that we want to work together
productively on even the most difficult subjects.
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To facilitate our ability to laam from thosa affaeted by
regulation, I will amend Bxecmtive Order Mo. 12838 (which
requires aganciea to reduce the number of adviaory committeea
that they uae and to limit the future \aae of auch coramitteea)
to allow for adviaory cooimittaae eatabliahed for negotiated
rulemakinga

.

Z alao intend to take additional atapa to increaaa our ability
to learn from thoaa affected by regulation. While many lawa
and rulea that limit the abilitpy of rvgulatora to talk with
thoaa being regulated ware in^oaad to curb abuaa, they now
often aerve aa a barrier to meaningful communication between
the regulatora and the regulated. To addreaa thia problem,
and to promote eonsenaua building and a leaa adveraarial
environment, I direct you to review all of your adminiatrative
ex prte rulea and eliminate any that reatrict communication
prior to tha publication of a propoaed rule -- other than rulea
requiring the aimpla diacloavirc of tha time, place, purpoae,
and partieipanta of meetinge (aa in Executive Order No. 3.2866) .

We will alao begin drafting legialation that will carve out
exemptiona to the Federal Adviaory Committee Act to promote
a better understanding of the iaauea, auch aa axeRS)tions for
maetinga with State/local/tribal govemmenta and with acientific
or technical adviaora.

I alao aak you to think about other waya to promote better
communication, conaanaua building, and a leaa adveraarial
environment . Pleaaa aend your ideaa to the Office of the
Vice President.

As I aaid on Tueaday, February 21, 1995, you are to make
regulatory reform a top priority. Good govenanent demanda
it and your full cooperation is crucial.

INiAAijUAA ^\ ttCuJ*tXU«
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INTRODUCTION

Current U.S. environmental law is based upon the National Environmental Policy Act of

1969 (NEPA, 42 U.S.CJk. Sec 4321-4370). NEPA and subsequent environmental policies and

regulations significandy affect the economy and individual businesses. Policies and regulations

create markets for goods and services needed by firms seeking to comply with regulations.

While compliance can result in savings by use of more efficient processes, businesses can also

incur costs as they seek to comply with environmental regulations. As the EPA's regulatory

efforts spread, small businesses increasingly feel the impact. The large variety of local, state, and

federal laws must be dealt with simultaneously, along with the inconsistency between local, state,

and federal regulations. In some cases, small businesses just do not have the necessary capacity

or fiinding to comply with existing regulations or to adjust to new regulations and policies.

In general, the most researched and publicized issues stemming from environmental

regulations and policies are predominantiy "after-the-fact" issues. For businesses, environmental

issues can seem very large in scope, cosdy, and never ending. An individual company may face

a large range of environmental issues: solid waste, waste water, air pollution, pesticides, PCB's,

radon, etc. The question becomes one of how to cope with the entire range of environmental

requirements in a situation that never stabilizes. New rules and regulations beget even newer

rules and regulations, so keeping up becomes difficult at best (Blue, Meneguzzi, & Cole, 1992).

Unfortunately, keeping up is not the only problem. As environmental regulations and policies

are modified, they will probably continue to increase in scope and complexity and become even

more stringent (Ofori, 1992).

Once a firm has identified the regulations that apply, it must then determine how to

comply. Compliance becomes complicated and expensive. Firms often face escalating excise

taxes imposed because of old machinery (Ziffer, 1992). Firms must consider replacing old

facilities and machinery not built to meet current regulations or standards. Intermediary solutions

may require expensive retrofitting (Caney, 1992). Disposing of waste is a growing problem as

landfills reach capacity, landfill costs increase, and regulations make siting a new landfill more

difficult (Carlile, 1992). While compliance often costs, small businesses may find it more

difficult to pass the cost of compliance on to their customers because passing on their costs may

make them less competitive (McKee, 1992).

In the midst of trying to be informed of arid comply with environmental regulations, firms

also face legal issues stemming fix)m environmental regulations and policies. Environmental

laws, regulations, policies, enforcement procedures, and interpretations of compliance arc set by

1
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all three levels of government and may not be in agreement (Forbes, 1992; Biles, 1992). Thus,

firms face liability issues in the form of common law and specific legislation, regulations,

bylaws, and policies (Blue et al., 1992; Darcey. 1992; Kiser, 1992).

Serious legal problems confront firms and individual managers. Infractions can result in

expensive fines as well as criminal charges. Courts have ruled that a manager can be guilty even

if the manager does not know about the regulation or is unaware that corporate behavior violates

a "nuanced" interpretation (Spencer, 1992; Riesel & Jacobson, 1992). Thus the traditional lines

between civil and criminal law are blurred and the result is increased anxiety, uncertainty, and

commercial paralysis. The focus is actually moving away from the environmental issues and

moving toward the legal and political issues (O'Leary, 1991). This has an especially significant

impact because no company is ever completely in compliance due to the large number of

environmental laws, their complexity, and the constant changes in regulations (Personal

communication; Spencer, 1992). Because environmental regulations and policies change

frequently, many firms try to "over-comply" (Filipczak, 1992).

Firms and individual managers face a real and substantial challenge in identifying their

potential obligation and liability (Rittenberg, Haine, & Weygandt, 1992). One way to address

this problem is to use internal environmental audits to evaluate compliance obligation, firm and

individual manager exposiu^e and liability, and compliance stams (Riesel & Jacobson, 1992). An
environmental audit is a primary tool for companies questioning their level of compliance. The
audit process itself can be complicated and require the cooperation of a wide variety of people

but software does exist to help guide and document the process. The audit process may point

out unsafe woric practices, discover potential contamination sites, reveal the potential for

accidental spills, present alternatives to toxic chemicals in the work place, and report other

aspects of business operations that might be in violation of legal requirements.

To summarize, there is no clearly defined, comprehensive, and integrated federal policy,

so states and localities can develop their environmental regulations according to their own needs

and interpretations. Thus, the regulation umbrella is growing and so arc costs. Compliance is

expensive, and the failure to comply carries with it heavy punishment.

The literature is surprisingly silent on how businesses find out about existing regulations,

new regulations, or changes in regulations. It does not identify information needs, where

companies get environmental regulation and compliance information, and where companies go

for technical assistance with implementation/compliance problems. Does this mean these arc not

current business problems? Large businesses have the capacity to support a staff of

environmental specialists or to access specialists or consultants, but most small businesses do not

and cannot (Alston & Stoss, 1992).

Environmental information is available in general interest databases, but these databases

may not meet the specific needs of small businesses. There is a real need for new information

delivery systems which provide effective and efficient access to information. Although there are

many sources, environmental information is often organized or available by regulation area or

IdsUUiIc for PubUc Polic7 and Business Research 2 Universitr of Kansas
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type of pollutant (e.g., air, asbestos, water, PCB's, radon, wetlands, etc.). Thus, for most
businesses with multiple areas of regulation, there is no single source of information. Even
public agencies such as the EPA or state agencies may not have one source that can tell a

business which rules apply. Enhancements and modifications in services and technologies

continue to change how environmental information is produced, identified, and accessed, making
it difficult to determine which information source and what specific information is applicable and
relevant Keeping up with current developments requires a tremendous amount of time and effort

because the environmental issues encompass many disciplines and this multi-disciplinary

characteristic exacerbates the information search process. Effective information exchange is also

hampered by the history of conflict between the business community and the environmental

interest groups.

Information sources can be grouped into three categories: general interest or broad base,

technical or scientific, and business related. The factors determining access to different sources

of information are need, coverage, cost, and format. The most common environmental

information sources are periodical literature (e.g. newspapers, magazines, news summaries, and

newsletters), bibliographic sources, books, databases, consulting firms, and state and federal

agencies. Periodical literature is timely, specifically identifies the various current issues the

public feels are important, and gives a reasonable reading of the public's perceptions and feelings

about the issues. This may be especially useful given that business issues are frequendy driven

by public opinion. The information contained in most of the periodical literature is often not

detailed and thus is generally more useful to the public than to the business community.

Although environmental information is widely scattered throughout these sources and the

information spans a wide range of topics, it is often difficult to sort out and determine what is

relevant or applicable. Bibliographic files are useful because they provide a bridge between

popular or general interest literature and the more scientific, technical writings. Newsletters are

widely read by management for environmental information. The Bureau of National Affairs

(BNA) has a long-standing reputation for producing materials which offer terse, highly

researched, and objective descriptions. They often provide names and addresses of organizations

and persons mentioned in the articles.

Several books may be useful sources of information for businesses. The Kirkothmer

Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology provides comprehensive technical treatment of the

environment and includes information on chemical contamination, hazardous waste management,

and chemistry information resources. Legislative histories of various laws are also reviewed.

They are comprehensive and provide insight into interpretations, purpose, and significance of a

given law. A preamble presents the current intent of an administrative agency regulation, and

preambles may be found in the Federal Register. The Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) is a

complete source of all federal regulations. Finally, The Government Institutes' Environmental

Law Handbook presents a good overview of environmental law.

Databases seem to be the fastest growing information medium. Anything found in hard

copy is probably also available on some database or bulletin board, although the reverse may not

be true. There are databases that cover environmental topics. For example, Greenwire is a new

Inslitule for Public Policy and Business Research 3 Unlversilj of Kansas
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service that covers environmental news. Electronic bulletin boards offer both general and

technical help and are especially useful for answering questions like "Where do I ..?", "How do

I ...?", and "Which software package is the best for ..?" A series of articles provides an excellent

summary of available databases and the information they contain (Alston & Stoss, 1992).

Despite the flurry of activity around tracking and gathering environmental information, companies

still are not very competent at it. One factor contributing to limited use of databases is how
information is indexed. Training and perseverance are needed to access specific information.

To summarize, the review of the literature revealed that, for small businesses, being

informed about environmental regulations is a difficult task because of the diversity of

regulations, the lack of coordination between different levels of government, by frequent changes

in regulations, and the lack of a single source of information.

So what are small businesses in Kansas doing to cope with and respond to environmental

regulations? The purpose of this study was to:

• Determine how Kansas firms are organized to deal with environmental regulation and

compliance;

• Determine where Kansas firms currently obtain information regarding environmental

regulations;

• Determine what issues and barriers are faced by Kansas firms in obtaining information

regarding current and future envirormicntal regulations;

• Determine and prioritize unmet needs for information and training related to

environmental regulation and compliance.

PROCEDURES

Although small businesses are struggling with increasing environmental compliance costs

as regulation spreads to smaller companies, little information regarding what information and

training small businesses need exists. To determine what Kansas' small businesses know about

environmental regulations and compliance, where they obtain their information, what additional

information they need, and what training is needed, a telephone survey was conducted. The

survey was developed with the Kansas Deparmient of Health and Environment (KDHE) and the

University of Kansas Center for Environmental Education and Training staff knowledgeable in

environmental regulations. It was then field tested with a small number of businesses.

After the survey instrument was developed, a random sample was drawn from a list of

Kansas businesses which employed 10 to 500 workers. The sample was drawn from eight

categories or industrial sectors (Table 1). These categories were chosen because of the

Iiudtulc for Public PoUcT and Budncs Resevrh 4 UnWersit; ofKuua
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importance of environmental regulation to those industry sectors. Each firm was contacted by

telephone to determine who was responsible for environmental regulation/compliance. The

survey was either completed with that person at that time or an appointment was made for

completing it at a later time. Surveys were completed by 506 businesses, with 414 declining to

participate, yielding a response ratio of 0.55.'
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FINDINGS

Impact of Environmental Regulations

Ninety percent of those surveyed report that their products, activities, or processes are

subject to federal, state, or local environmental regulations. Table 2 shows that a majority of

firms are affected by hazardous waste, solid waste, spills/release, and water regulations.^ Eighty-

three percent said regulation issues were moderately to extremely important to their fiim (Table

3). Ninety-seven percent have some degree of difficulty understanding the environmental

regulations that apply to their firm. These results indicate that most firms are affected by

environmental regulations, are concerned about regulations, and are having difficulty

understanding them. Clearly, small firms in Kansas are feeling the impact of environmental

regulations.

Table 2

TYPE OF ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATION AFFECTING FIRMS
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Table 3

IMPORTANCE OF ENVIRONME>rrAL REGULATIONS

Importance of Percentage

environmental issues: of Firms

Extremely important 50%
Moderately important 33%
Slightly important 14%
Not important 3%

Source: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research, University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

How Firms Are Organized to Respond

Within firms, responsibility for environmental regulation compliance is often organized

by regulatory program (air, water, hazardous waste, etc.), by functional area (regulation, legal,

financial, compliance, training), or by some other method. Thirty-eight percent of firms surveyed

are organized by regulatory program (air, water, hazardous waste, etc.), and 41 percent are

organized by functional area (regulation, legal, financial, compliance, training). The remaining

21 percent are organized by some other method.' In 23 percent of the firms, the owner,

president, or vice president of the firm was the person identified as most knowledgeable about

environmental regulations, 41 percent identified an administrative person (manager, director,

coordinator, administrative assistant, etc.), 5 percent identified a safety, regulatory, or

environmental officer/department, and 1 percent identified an engineer. The remaining companies

identified others such as an attorney, lab technician, staff counselor, bookkeeper, etc. Thus, the

majority of small businesses must rely upon someone who has multiple duties to keep the firm

informed about and in compliance with environmental regulations.

Firms Access to Information

Only half of the firms reported conducting an internal environmental audit and 91 percent

of those had conducted the audit within the past three years. Table 4 shows that the larger the

firm, the more likely it was that an internal environmental audit had been conducted. Table 5

shows that manufacturers were more likely to have conducted an internal audit than other

industries.

'See Table 2, Appendix A for analysis by industry. See Appendix C for analysis of all questions by how firms

are organized.

Institute for Publk Policy and Business Research 7 University of Kansas
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Table 4

PERCENTAGE OF FIRMS CO^fDUC^NG INTERNAL ENVIRONMENTAL AUDIT
BY FIRM SIZE

Conducted Number of Employees * Total

Audit? 10-14 15-29 30-99 100-500 Firms

Yes 41% 49% 54% 63% 50%
No 53% 42% 41% 29% 43%
Don't Know 7% 9% 6% 9% 7%

N = 137 125 174 70 506

* p < .047

Souice: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research. University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

Table 5

INTERNAL ENVIRONMENTAL AUDIT CONDUCTED
BY INDUSTRY

Number of Fmns by Industry:

Agriciilture Mining Construction Manufacturing Transpuliation Wholesale Retail Services Total

(N = 32 22 3 154 43 21 59 169 503)

Yes
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Fifty-four percent reported that someone from their facility had attended an environmental

conference and most of them (85 percent) had attended a conference in the past two years.

Again, the larger the firm, the more likely it was that someone had attended a conference (Table

6). The list of who sponsored the conference attended most recently is included in Appendix B.

Table 6

ENVIRONMENTAL CONFERENCE ATTENDANCE:
PERCENTAGE OF FIRMS

Conference Number of Employees * Total

Attended? 10-14 15-29 30-99 100-500 Firms

Yes 48% 49% 54% 73% 54%
No 46% 46% 39% 23% 41%
Don't Know 6% 5% 7% 4% 6%

N = 137 125 174 70 506

* p < .031

Source: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research, University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

Firms were asked to identify their primary sources for learning about existing

environmental regulations and obligations (Table 7). Over 25 percent of the firms stated that

they rely upon trade groups and magazines, professional organizations and publications,

newsletters, and general publications for information. A sizeable percentage also turn to KDHE,
OSHA (Occupational Safety and Health Administration), and the EPA (Environmental Protection

Agency). Firms also turn to trade groups and magazines, newsletters, professional organizations

and journals, and general publications as primary sources of information regarding new
regulations and changes (Table 7). KDHE and other state agencies, as well as OSHA and the

EPA, arc other important sources of information regarding new regulations and changes. A
slighdy different picture emerges when firms seek technical assistance for compliance (Table 7).

Twenty-three percent of the firms turn to other sources, such as suppliers, for technical assistance.

Other sources include KDHE and other state agencies, OSHA, EJPA consultants, and employees

in other organizations or plants.

Institute for Publk Policy and Business Research 9 Unlversily of Kansas
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Table 7

PRIMARY SOURCES OF INFORMATION: PERCENTAGE OF FIRMS
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When asked to rank their sources of information for existing regulations, KDHE and trade

groups and magazines were ranked first by 10 percent of the firms and some "Other" source was

ranked first by 14 percent (Figure 1). Trade groups and trade magazines were the second choice

of 18 percent. Professional organizadons and journals were the second choice of 12 percent and

the third choice of 14 percent When the first through third rankings are combined (Figure 1),

trade groups and magazines and professional organizations and journals, newsletters, and "other"

are important sources of information for existing regulations. EPA, OSHA, and KDHE are

agencies most fitequendy cited the top three sources of information regarding existing regulations.

Similar patterns occurred when firms ranked sources of information regarding new or

changing regulations (Figure 2). Trade groups and magazines, professional organizations, "other"

(especially suppliers), and newsletters were frequendy mentioned as first, second, or third choice.

EPA, OSHA, KDHA, and odier state agencies were also cited fi^uendy.

The largest percentage of firms listed "Other" as the first ranked source of technical

assistance (Figure 3). The largest primary source within that miscellaneous group was suppliers.

OSHA, consultants, EPA, professional organizations and journals, newsletters, and KDHE were

ranked by at least 20 percent of the fiims as a top ranked resource for technical assistance.

Firms were specifically asked about use of data bases and hotlines. Ninety-one percent

of the firms do not use online data bases such as EPA's Pollution Information Exchange System,

and 78 percent do not use the EPA hotlines.

The pattern that emerges is one of turning to state and federal agencies as well as trade

groups and publications for information regarding existing and new regulations. Firms turn to

a larger group (state and federal agencies, trade groups/publications plus consultants, employee

networks, and suppliers) for technical assistance in matters of compliance. The survey was not

designed to identify why firms use a larger pool of sources for technical assistance. Perhaps it

is more difficult to find sources who can interpret regulations and help contain compliance costs.

Firms Access to Training

In 76 percent of the firms, the department or person responsible for environmental

compliance is also responsible for environmental training. Forty-six percent of the firms had

someone who received environmental training in the past 12 months, 49 percent had no one who

had received training, and the remaining 5 percent did not know if training had occurred. The

larger the firm, the more likely it was that training had occurred (Table 8). Training for the firm

or facility was most frequendy provided by someone on the staff (Table 9). Fourteen percent

of the firms hired a consultant and another 9 percent used a trade association or organization.

Very few obtained training through universities or community colleges. The use of in-house

staff, consultants, and trade associations may indicate that firms prefer training that is customized

to their particular needs.

The type of training currendy provided to employees of over 80 percent of the firms is

general awareness/familiarization and safety training (Table 10). Emergency response, function

specific training, and certification training also occur for many firms. These topics may be the

ones that require some degree of customization or specificity across industry sectors.

Institute for Publk Policy and BusImss Rcseardi 1
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Figure 1

Information Sources for Existing Regulations

(Ranked by Importance)
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Figure 2

Information Sources for New or Changing Regulations

(Ranked by Importance)
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Figure 3

Sources for Technical Assistance

(Ranked by Importance)
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Table 8

PERCENTAGE OF FIRMS WHOSE EMPLOYEES RECEIVED
E^rVIRONMENTAL TRAINING IN THE LAST TWELVE MONTHS

Training Number of Employees * Total

Received? 10-14 15-29 30-99 100-500 Finns

Yes 37% 44% 49% 65% 46%
No 60% 50% 46% 29% 49%
Don't Know 3% 6% 5% 6% 5%

N = 137 125 174 70 506

•p<.004

Source: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research. University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

Table 9

TRAINING PROVIDERS USED BY FIRMS *

Percentage
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Table 10

TRAINING CURRENTLY PROVIDED FOR EMPLOYEES

Percentage of

Finns

General awareness/familiarization 84%
Safety 84%
Emergency response 68%
Function specific training 63%
Certification training 33%
Other 13%lo

Source: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research, University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

Firms Need for Information and Training

Firms were asked to indicate the amount of additional information needed about certain

topics on a five point scale. Hgure 4 shows that the largest percentage of firms indicated that

they needed much more information (ranked 1 or 2) on new regulations and obligations, changes

in regulations, legal liability, implementation issues, problem solving, and training requirements.

They also needed more information in specialized areas of hazardous waste and SARA Tide HI.

Other areas of need included pollution prevention and existing regulations.

For 25 percent of the firms, obtaining current and needed information regarding

environmental regulations and obligations is difficult due to lack of knowledge conceming where

to obtain information (Table 11). For an additional 32 percent, regulations are either too difficult

to understand or the information seems conflicting and inconsistent. As the additional complaints

listed in Table 1 1 are reviewed, the recurring theme is one of lack of time to obtain information,

the complexity of regulations, and the constant changes in regulations. Table 12 shows that the

top four barriers are problems for firms of all sizes.

Institute for Public Poller and Business Research 16 Universil; of Kansas
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Figure 4

Amount of Additional Information Needed

New Environmental regulations and obligations

Changes in environmental regulations

and obligations

Legal liability of finn or individual enqiloyees

Implementation issues and procedures

How to solve problems dut arise

Training requirements

Hazardous waste regulations (storage,

handling, treatment)

SARA Title m rCommunity Right-to-Know
Act", "Hazardous Subsance Repotting')

Solid waste reguladons (commeicial, industiial)

Pollution prevention

Spills or release regulations and proceduTES

Existing environmental regulations

and obligations

Recycling and waste management regulations

Toxic Substances CanHol Act

Water regulations (drinking, waste,

stream, wetland, ground, pietreatment)

Air regulations (vehidc/business emisnons,
acid rain, coal)

Ozone depleting substance regulations

Pesticide icgulations

Asbestos, lead, PCBs, odier toxic substance

regulations

Underground storage tank rq;ulatioiis

1993 Survey

Institute for Public Pollcj and BHda
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Table 11

MAJOR BARRIERS TO OBTAINING INFORMATION

Percentage

of Firms

Don't know where to look for information 25%
Regulations too difficult to understand 19%
Information is conflicting/inconsistent 13%
Too time consuming to track 12%
Information not available 11%
Diversity of regulations 10%
Information changes too quickly 10%
No central source 9%
Too costly to track 9%
Uninformed local, state, federal employees 9%
No official notification of changes 5%
No one responsible at this facility 2%
Odier 17%

Source: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research, University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

Table 12

BARRIERS TO OBTAINING INFORMATION BY FIRM SIZE:

PERCENTAGE OF FIRMS

Number of Employees Total

Top Four Barriers: 10-14 15-29 30-99 100-500 Firms

Don't know where to look 26% 26% 35% 14% 25%
Regulations difficult to understand 18% 27% 38% 17% 19%
Conflicting/inconsistent information 22% 27% 34% 17% 13%
Too time consuming to track 34% 22% 34% 10% 12%

N = 137 125 174 70 506

Source: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research, University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

Institute for Public Policy ind Business Research 18 Unlversitj of Kansas
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For firms who currently need training for their employees, training is needed in existing

regulations, new regulations, changes in regulations, hazardous waste requirements, and training

requirements (Table 13). Table 14 shows the type of training needed by each industry sector.*

The most frequently cited training need for the agriculture sector was training in existing and new

regulations. Hazardous waste regulation training is needed by the mining sector. The needs of

the manufacturing sector are more diverse, with hazardous waste regulations, existing, new, or

changing regulations, and training requirements being frequentiy mentioned areas. The

transportation sector, wholesale, and retail sectors all need training in existing, new, and changing

regulations. Hazardous waste regulations was an area of concern for the transportation and retail

sectors and problem solving, recycling/waste management regulations, and training requirements

concerned retail firms. The service sector also needs training in existing/new/changing

regulations, in hazardous waste regulations, and in training requirements.

Compliance Issues

Over 20 percent of the firms reported that the cost of compliance and the difficulty of

keeping up with changes are the biggest barriers to achieving and maintaining environmental

compliance (Table 15). Table 16 shows that firms of all sizes struggle with these barriers.

Thirty percent of the firms do not try to anticipate or prepare for future compliance requirements

(Table 17). For those that do, 42 percent rely upon professional or trade resources (magazines,

journals, newsletters, meetings, workshops).

'See Appendix A for tables of all analyses by industry sector which were not included in the text of the report

Institute for Public Poller and Business Research 19 University of Kansas
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Table 13

FIRMS' CURRENT TRAINING NEEDS
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TYPE:

Table 14

TRAINING NEEDS BY INDUSTRY

Number of Finns by Indusny.*

Agnculmre Mining Consoucdon ManufacDning Transportatian Wholesale Retail Services Total

Existing regulations

A obligstians
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Table 15

BARRIERS TO ACfflEVING OR MAINTAINING COMPLIANCE
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Table 17

HOW FIRMS PREPARE FOR FUTURE COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS

Percentage

of Firms

Do not try to predict future

compliance requirements 30%
Trade magazines, journals

and newsletters 21%
Professional/trade association

meetings or workshops 21%
Ongoing training 19%
Strategic planning sessions 10%
Over compliance 4%
TQM 1%
Pollution prevention 1%
Other 19%

Source: Institute for Public Policy and Business Research, University of Kansas, 1993 Survey

SUMMARY AND IMPLICATIONS FOR TRAINING

Almost aU firms in the industries surveyed are subject to federal, state, and/or local

environmental regulations and are very concerned about regulation and compliance issues. To

comply with environmental regulations, firms are most Ukely to be organized by functional area

(regulation, legal, financial, compliance, training) or by regulatory program (air, water, hazardous

wastes, etc.). A large percentage of firms identified someone with multiple responsibilities within

the firm as the most knowledgeable about environmental regulations. About half of the firms

provide their own training. Firms have trouble dealing with regulations due to lack of knowledge

about where to obtain information, difficulty in understanding the regulations, and/or inconsistent

or conflicting information. The biggest barriers to achieving and maintaining compliance are cost

of compliance and difficulty with keeping up with changes. This creates a picture of firms

pressed for time and resources trying to cope with complex regulation and compliance issues.

Because of limited time and resources to deal with complex environmental regulation and

compliance, firms rely heavily upon trade groups, trade/professional publications and newsletters

for information about existing regulations and about new or changing regulations. To a lesser

extent, they also rely upon state and federal agencies. In addition to using trade groups and

public agencies, fums are likely to pay consultants and use suppliers for technical assistance with

compliance.

Institute for Publk Policjr and Business Research 23 University of Kansas
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Most firms provide their employees some sort of general training in environmental

regulation awareness, familiarization, and safety. A large number also provide training in

responding to emergencies and in specific functions. Firms report that they need additional

information in the following areas:

New regulations;

Changes in regulations;

Legal liability;

Implementation issues;

Problem solving; and

Training requirements.

Additional training for employees is needed in:

Existing regulations;

New regulations;

Changes in regulations;

Hazardous waste requirements; and

Training requirements.

To meet the needs of small firms with limited time and resources but large needs for

information and training, several training topics should be considered. The first, and perhaps

most important, would be training that helps firms develop, implement, and assess in-house

training on existing regulations and obligations, legal liability, and training requirements.

Another topic that could be included in this course would be information on how to access and

use data bases and governmental sources for information regarding new and changing regulations.

The survey did not explore how firms prefer to have training delivered (workshops,

videos, manuals, etc.). However, several methods could be considered to allow greater access

to firms who cannot afford to send employees to off-site training courses. The medium in which

initial training materials are presented (e.g., printed manuals, videos, computer-based training)

could also be coordinated and packaged with offers for periodic updates of information. This

would enable firms to keep abreast of new developments and update their in-house training

packages. KDHE and the Division of Continuing Education might consider ways to provide

periodic updates in new and changing regulations, legal liability, and training requirements for

those firms who have received training. Perhaps firms could receive brochures, videos, or

updated training manuals (hard copy or disk) as part of a periodic retraining program.

For firms who need but cannot provide adequate training in existing, new, and/or changing

regulations, courses that are customized to meet the needs of various industry groups should be

considered. In addition to providing information about new and existing regulations, these

customized courses could include more specific information regarding implementation and

compliance issues as well as problem solving. Since the cost of compliance is a major barrier

to achieving or maintaining compliance, ways to contain costs and the costs/savings of over

compliance should be included. Many firms do not try to predict future compliance

requirements, probably because they do not have the time and resources necessary to access the

persons or groups who might have this information. Thus, training that provided information

Institute for Public Policy ind Business Research 24 University of Kansas
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about future regulations and changes and how to build that into current compliance activities

would also be useful and should be tied to legal/liability issues. Again, because keeping up with

new and changing regulations is such a problem for small firms, attention to providing periodic

updates in changing regulations, legal liability, and training requirements is an additional service

that should be considered.

IiuilUilc for Public Pollqr and BudMst Research 25 Unlverdijr of Kans
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APPENDIX A

ANALYSIS BY INDUSTRY
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Table 1

REGULATIONS THAT AFFECT FKMS
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Table 2

FIRM ORGANIZATION FOR DEALING WITH ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATION
BY INDUSTRY
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Table 3

ENVIRONMENTAL CONFERENCE ATTENDANCE
BY INDUSTRY

Number of Fnrnf by Indtuny:

A(riculiure Mmint Coiumiciian Mmuficaihnt Trmspoiunon Wholesale Reoil Services Total

(N.32 22 3 154 43 21 59 169 503)

Yai



129

Table 4

PRIMARY SOURCES OF INFORMATION ABOUT EXISTING REGULATIONS
BY INDUSTRY

Number of Hxins by Indtuiry:

Source:* Agricultuie

(N = 32

Mining

22

Consmiciian

3

Local Emergency PlBining

Comniission

Local County Health DepL 1

Local Zoning Conuraasions

Other local agency *

State Emergoicy Response

Commission 1

KDHE S 6

"Right to Know* Organization

Ks Corporation Corranission 4

Other state agency 8 1

OSHA 2 4

USDA 2

FDA I

FTC
EPA 5 4

Other federal agency 4 1

Employees in other

organization or plant 3 1

Traile gioupa/magazines 8 6

Professional organizatknu

and journals 8 6

Networks or data bases 1 1

Oeneral publications 2 3

Newsletters 4 4

Public libraries

Private training companies 1

Law firms or atlomies 2

Consultants 2 2

Corporate penonnel/siaS 1

Environmentalists, gioups,

pubtications

Catalogs (Whole Earth, etc.)

Fairs or shows

Other S 2

1

2

1

2

Manufacturing

1S4

1

27

1

18

17

1

34

11

13

30

43

2

4«

47

1

5

3

18

10

16

2

37

TrtnsportAUon

43

Wliolesale

21

Retail Services Total

59 169 503)

4

7

9

3

11

5

I

11

11

1

10

13

4

3

3

1

8

2
4

1

3

2

1

2

2

2

8

1

5

3

1

•10

3

9

17

10

10

13

1

1

5

1

1

IS

1

23

1

26

55

2

21

12

15

41

43

2

44

47

1

6

3

7

10

1

48

4

16

3

22

10

80

1

6

73

86

3

6

88

37

139

122

7

119

132

3

13

12

35

31

21

3

123

* Firms could identify mote dun one.

Souree bistituiB for Public Policy and Business Research. University of Kansas. 1993 Survey

InsUUU for PubOc Policy and BuslBcas Rcicardi 31 Unlnnltir oT
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Table 5

PRIMARY SOURCES OF INFORMATION ABOUT NEW OR CHANGING REGULATIONS
BY INDUSTRY
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Table 6

PRIMARY SOURCES OF INFORMATION ABOUT TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE FOR COMPLIANCE
BY INDUSTRY
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Table?
USE OF ENVIRONMENTAL DATABASES

BY INDUSTRY
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Table 9

TYPE OF TRAINING PROVIDED FOR EMPLOYEES
BY INDUSTRY
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Table 10

AREAS WHERE NfUCH MORE ADDITIONAL INFORMATION IS NEEDED
BY INDUSTRY

Number of Fhnu Needin( Much Mon by Inluray:

(rmked I or 2 oo 5 point ic«le)

A(iinillure Mount Conitiuctian MMuifactuniif Tnupoiudoa Wholeule Reuil Scrnca Tottl

(N - 32 22 3 154 43 21 59 1« 503)

Type*

Exjsunf legulxbons A.

obU(«Don
New regolabons A.

obligatioos

Ounces in regulation!

Impionenucion isniei Sl

procedures

How to solve problems

Air regulations

Water regulanons

Solid waste regulacioiu

Pesticide refulaiions

Underground storage tank

icgulations

Hazardous waste regulations

SARA rule m
Recycling Sl waste mgim. legs.

Spills or release regs.

Asbestos, lead. PCSt. other

loxic substance rep.

Ozone depleting substance

Toxic Subatance Control Act

Pollution prevention

Training nquireinenis

Legal liability

11

10

42

U
87

68

St

39

37

45

11

13

55

50

35

36

14

23

28

45

5<

79

14 118

19

21

18

18

1

S
4
2

5

II

12

6
14

6

5

7

8

U
19

12
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. Table 11

MAJOR BARRIERS TO OBTAINING INFORMATION
BY INDUSTRY

Number of Fums by Industry:

Africulaiie Mining Consouction Manufictuiing Transportation Wholesale Retail Services Total

(N « 32 22 3 154 43 21 59 169 503)

Type:-

Don't know where to

look for mfomuDoo
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Table 12

BARRIERS TO ACHIEVING OR MAINTAINING COMPLIANCE
BY INDUSTRY
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Table 13

HOW FIRMS PREPARE FOR FUTURE COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS
BY INDUSTRY
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APPE^a)IX B

SPONSORS OF CO^fFERENCES ATTENDED

lasUtutc for Public PoUc; and Busincn Racarck 40 Uiilvcnitj oTKaaos
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WHO SPONSORED THE CONFERENCE ATTENDED MOST RECENTLY
(One response per entry unless otherwise indicated)

AIM
Ail and Waste Management
Association

Air Toxins in Missouri

ALI and ABA sessioa

Amer. Assoc, of Airport Executives

Amer. Assoc, of Med Instrumentation

American Dental Association

American Feed Industry Association

American Founderman's Society

American Retred Association

American Vegetable Growers Assoc.

AMS
Ass. General Contractor

Auto Dealers Association (N ^ 2)

Brown Medical

Cambridge Institute

CargiO Inc.

Cultured Marble Association

DepL of Health Storage & Tank

Dept of Water Resources (N = 3)

Detroit, Michigan

DIACA, DepL of Agriculture

DuPont

Eagle Assoc.

Eaton Corp.

Environmental Resource Center, CO
EPA (N = 10)

Gass Processors Assoc.

General Electric

Govenunent (N = 3)

Government Institutes Copr. (N = 2)

Heathwood Oil Co.

Insurance company (N = 3)

Insurance Management Assoc.

Johnson County

Kansas City area

Kansas Dental Assoc.

Kansas Electric Corp.

Kansas Farmers Service (N = 4)

Kansas Funeral Directors

Kansas Health Care Assoc. Q< = 2)

Kansas Hospital Assoc. (N = 3)

Kansas Independent Oil & Gas Assoc

(N = 2)

Kansas Livestock Assoc. (N = 3)

Kansas Medical Society

Kansas Motorcar Dealer Assoc (N = 2)

Kansas Motor Carrier Association

(N = 3)

Kansas Natural Resources Council

Kansas Oil Mariceten (N = 2)

Kansas Optometric Association

Kansas Reporting of Hazardous Waste

Material

Kansas State DepL of Agriculture

Kansas State University (N = 6)

KDHE (N = 16)

KG&E
KHA
KLA
Kodak

MAC
Manhattan

MAMTC Conference

Meyer Industry Supply

Missouri DepL of Natural Resources

Missouri Emergency Preparedness

Program

Missouri Medical Managers

Morris. Co. Comm. Solid Waste

Morrison & Hacker

National Cattlemen Assoc.

National Groundwater

National Solid Waste Management

Assoc.

National Tapes and Coating Assoc.

National Tooling and Machine Assoc.

NEHA Program

Not Applicable

Not sure (N = 54)

Oklahoma State University

OMI, New Orleans

OSHA (N = 13)

Philliport Oil

Printing Industry of Kansas

Professional Lawn Care Assoc.

(N = 2)

Reed Braden & Co.

Regulatory Consultancy Inc.

Robin Air Conditioner

Safety Kleen (N <: 10)

San Antonio Manufacturers Assoc.

Schin

Self-sponsored (N = 4)

SERC
Society of Petroleum Engineering

(N = 2)

State of California

Supplieis

Terra-Con

Texas Water Commission

Trade Assoc. (N = 2)

University of Kansas (N = 3)

University of Missouri

Vickers Corp. headquarters

Vulcan Chemicals

tasUtulc for Public PoUcj and BusJiwa Raevdi 41 UnlvcnltTorKaiuM
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APPENDIX C

ANALYSIS BY HOW HRMS ARE ORGANIZED
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2 " Bif rUNCTIONAL AREA
3 " OTHER

QX7 Do you use any environmental online databy QS How is this facility organized...

Q17r
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on Do you \u« th« EPA hotlin«a7 by Q5 How i» this facility
organized. .

.

OS Page 1 of 1

Oil
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••• CROSSTABULATION •••

$Q11 What axe your priaary aouxeea for laaxning about axlating
regulatlona?
by Q5 How ia thia facility organizad. .

.

ige 1 of 2

(

Count
Col pet
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••* CROSSTABOtXTIOM
$Q11 (tabulating 1) Info souzca

by QS Bow is thij facility organized...

Page 2 of 2

Q5

Count
Col pet
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*•• CROSSTABULATIOH •••

$Q13 Vhat ara your priaary sources for learning about new ex
changing regulations?
by QS Bow la this facility organized. .

.

Page 1 of 3
QS

Count
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CROaSTABntXTION

$Q13 (tabulating 1) Souxcas n«w rega

by Q5 How la tbia facility organizad. .

.

Page 2 of 3
Q5

Count
Col pet

1
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••• CROSSTABniATZO
$013 (tabulating 1) Sources n«w raga

by QS Bow la this facility organizad...

Page 3 of 3

QS

Count
Col pet

5Q13
Q13V22

Public libraries?

Q13V23
Private training
conpanies?

Q13X24
Law firas or
attomies?

Q13Y25
Consultants?

Q13Z26
Corporate resource
personnel 4 staff?

Q13ZZ27
Environmentalists

,

environ, publications
Q13ZZ2e

Catalogs (e.g. Vhole
Earth)?

Q13ZZ29
Pairs or shows such
as lawn 4 garden?

ai3ZZ30
Other

Colim
Total

2
1.1

9
S.O

2

1.1

18
10.1

10
5.6

7
3.9

2
1.1

43
24.0

179
38.0

3
l.S

s

2.6

4

2.1

16
8.2

9
4.6

14
7.2

1

.5

.0

49
25.3

194
41.2

Percents and totals based on respondents

471 valid eases; 35 aissing cases

.0

3

3.1

7

7.1

9
9.2

1

1.0

1
1.0

.0

26
26.5

98
20.8

Row
Total

5
1.1

14
3.0

9
1.9

41
8.7

28
5.9

22
4.7

4
.8

1
.2

118
25.1

471
100.0

49
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••• CROSSTABULATION ••

$Q1S (tabulating 1) ¥h«t ax* your primary aouzces £ox
tachnical assistance In caBf)lylng with regulations?
by Q5 Bow is this facility organized...

Fage 1 of 3

OS

Count
Col pet
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••• CROSSTABULATIO
$Q1S (tabulating 1) Soxizcea tech aas't

by QS How is this facility organized...

Page 2 of 3

Count
Col pet
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•*• CROSSTABULATIOH
$Q1S (tabulating 1) Sources tach ass't

by QS How la this facility organized. .

.

Page 3 of 3
QS

Count
Col pet
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•*• CROSSTXBULATIOH •••
$019 (tabulating 1) Vhat additional information does youx

'•cility need with respect to environiaental regulations and
issues?
by QS How is this facility organized...

Page 1 of 2

Q5

Count
Col pet

Ql<»
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CROSSTABaLATION
$Q19 (tabulating 1) Info needed

by OS How is this facility organized...

Page 2 of 2

(

Count
Col pet
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••• CROSSTABDLATION •••

$Q20 (tabulating 1) What are the major barriers to obtaining
current and needed information regarding environmental
regulations and obligations?
by QS How is this facility organized...

Page 1 of 2

QS

Count
Col pet

320
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••• CROSSTABULATIOH •••

$Q25 (tabulating 1) What type of environmental training do

employees of this facility need?

by Q5 How is this facility organized...

Page 1 of 2
Q5

Count
Col pet
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CROSSTABOLATIOM
SQ25 (tabulating 1) Training needed

by QS Bow is this facility organized. .

.

Page 2 o£ 2
Q5

Count
Col pet
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••• CROSSTABULXTIOH •••

JQ26 (tabulating 1) What are the major barriers to achieving

or maintaining environmental compliance?
by QS How is this facility organized...

Q5

Count
Col pet
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Where To Turn

For assistance with audits, technical

information, permits, general information, or

fact sheets on specific businesses:

SBEAP hotline

1-800-578-8898

Ifyou have a complaint, a question,

or are unsure ofwhom to call:

Office of the Public Advocate
1-800-357-6087 (in Topeka, 296-0669)

Kansas

SBEAP

To receive a copy ofthe SBEAP newsletter,

Kansas AIRLines:

Center for Environmentul
Education & Training

(913) 864-3968

\

Small

Business

Environmental

Assistance

Progil\m

The University of Kansas

Small Business Environmental Assistance Program

Continuing Education Building

Uwrence, KS 66045-2608

Phone (913) 864-3968 • Fax (913) 864-5827

The Unifersity ofKansas. Kansas State Unii>ersity\ and Wichita State

Vnii>ers%ty are committed to proinding programs and acttinttes to all persons,

regardless of race, religion, color, sex. disability, national origin, ancestry,

sexual orientation, mantal orparental status and, to the extent coi>ered by
law, age or neteran status

Operating through a consortium of'

'^

^^s
@
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What Is SBEAP? What Does SBEAP Do?

The mission of the Small Business Environmental

Assistance Program (SBEAP) is to help Kansas small

businesses comply with the Kansas Air Quality Aa.

SBEAP provides a mechanism to educate, train, and
prepare a segment of the business community that

traditionally has been unafTeaed by air quality regulations.

SBEAP also provides permitting and technical assistance

to businesses that otherwise would not have access to

such help because of financial constraints. SBEAP
emphasizes technical assistance designed to diminish the

burden of compliance. Its staff can introduce you to

fxjllution prevention practices such as changes in product

design, substitution of materials, process optimization,

waste minimization, and recycling.

SBEAP of)erates independently of the Kansas Department

of Health and Environment (IvDHE), but coordinates with

the agency to ensure that SBEAP's interpretation of Kansas

air quality regulations is consistent with KDHE's intent.

SBEAP provides a confidential, non-threatening source

of regulatory compliance assistance, coop>erating with

the Office of the Public Advocate and the Small Business

Compliance Advisory Panel so Kansas small businesses

are well served.

SBEAP provides many services, all free to the small

business community. They include:

Sponsoring educational workshops and
seminars throughout Kansas.

Publishing and distributing fact sheets,

pamphlets, and technical manuals for

businesses affected by air quality regulations.

Publishing and distributing a quarterly

newslener, Kansas AIRLines, which explains

air quality regulations in clear terms.

Offering small businesses on-site technical

assistance.

Helping small businesses comply with air

quality laws and obtain appropriate permits.

Operating a toll-free hotline,

l-SOO-578-8898.

Who Operates SBEAP?

The consortium operating SBEAP is composed of The
University of Kansas' Center for Environmental Education

and Training (CEET), Kansas State University's Pollution

Prevention Institute (PPI), and Wichita State University's

Center for Technology Application (CTA).

Developing an electronic bulletin board
through which small businesses will have easy

access to current air regulations and technical

assistance.
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CO

D
CO
C
D

L

AIR Lines
Helping small businesses comply with the Air Quality Act

When Is Your Air Permit Due?

Inside

Chemicals removed
from TRI list 3

MACT standard targets

aerospace Industry 3

POTWs must limit

air emissions 4

New disposal option
for tiozardous waste 5

If you think you'll need an operating

permit from KDHE's Bureau of Air

and Radiation, be aware of scheduled

deadlines.

As of press time, EPA had not

approved Kansas' Title V operating

permit program. KDHE fully expects

approval soon after the agency is off

furlough. The program approval date

and permit application deadlines will

be published in the April issue of

Kansas AIRLines.

Particularly important is the

timeline for Class n permits. You may
apply for a Class II permit if your

potential air emissions classify you as

a major soiu'ce but your actual emis-

sions fall below the major source

threshold (10 tons/year for individual

HAP; 25 tons/year of a combination of

HAP; or 100 tons/year of CO, VOC,
PMIO, NOx, or SOx). Class D permit

applications are much simpler and
less expensive to prepare than Class I

permit applications.

Class I permits are

required of sources

whose actual emis-

sions are above the

listed thresholds.

If you choose to

apply for a Class D
permit, you must file

your application six

months before your
Class I permit is due. If

you decide to apply for

one of the special

permits (called "permits-by-rule"), you
must apply by the Class n permit

application due date. Permits-by-rule

have been developed for organic sol-

vent evaporative sources (surface

coating, printing, and degreasing

operations), as well as reciprocating

engines and hot-mix asphalt plemts.

(See "KDHE Announces Air Permit

Program" in the August 1995 Kansas
AIRLines.)

Perhaps you are unsure whether
you need an air permit. If so, first

calculate your facility's potential

emissions. Inventory all emission

sources. If you need help, call SBEAP. If

after completing your calculations you
determine that you do not need a

permit based on your potential emis-

sions, keep on site a record of your
calculations. If a KDHE inspector visits

your facility, you will be able to demon-
strate how you concluded that your

potential to emit is below the permit-

ting thresholds.

If you determine that you do need
an air permit, contact Connie Carreno at

KDHE, 913-296-6422, and order the

appropriate application forms. SBEAP
has completed sample Class D applica-

tion forms (specifically for solvent

evaporative sources) for referral when
completing your own application. Call

the SBEAP hotline.

KDHE has set a schedule for permit

applications. The schedule, which will

go into effect after EPA approves Kan-
sas' program, is printed on page 4.

Vol. 2, No. 3
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MACT Affects Aerospace Industry
On September 1, 1995, EPA issued its final MACT
standard related to aerospace manufacturing and

rework facilities that are major sources of air

pollution. A major source emits or has the poten-

tial to emit 10 tons/year of any single HAP; 25

tons/year of any combination of HAP; or 100

tons/year of SOx, NOx, PMIO, or VOC. The new
rule affects cleaning operations, coating opera-

tions (primers and topcoats), depaintrng, chemi-

cal milling, and waste handling and storage.

Cleaning operations will be regulated by

limiting vapor pressure of solvents for hand-wipe

and flush operations to less than 45 mm Hg. The
rule also requires affected facilities to follow

specific housekeeping and work practice stan-

dards.

Primer emissions are limited to 2.9 lbs HAP/
gal (minus water), and topcoat emissions are

limited to 3.5 lbs HAP/gal (minus water). The
rule allows flexibility to control emissions

through add-on equipment or use of low-solvent

coatings. Coatings must be applied via flow coat,

roll coat, brush coat, dip coat, electrostatic

attraction, or high-volume low-pressure spray

guns. Coatings must be applied in a booth and air

exhausted through dry particulate filters or a

waterwash system.

Depainting must be accomplished through

media blasting equipment, nonchemical tech-

niques, or chemical strippers that do not contain

HAP. A limited amount (26-50 gal/aircraft/year)

of HAP-containing solvents such as methylene

chloride may be allowed for spot stripping.

HAP and VOC emissions from chemical

milling maskant operations must be no greater

than 1.3 lbs/gal (minus water). Emissions averag-

ing, use of compliant coatings, and add-on

controls are acceptable methods of achieving

compliance.

The final rule also includes waste handling

and storage, monitoring, and reporting require-

ments. In October 1995, KDHE mailed an EPA
Fact Sheet to Kansas industries potentially

affected by the aerospace MACT standard. To
receive a copy of this fact sheet, call the Public

Advocate, 800-357-6087, or the SBEAP Resource

Center.

Three Chemicals Removed from TRI and VOC Lists

Effective |une 1995, EPA removed three chemi-

cals from the Toxic Release Inventory (TRI)

chemicals list: acetone, nonaerosol forms of

sulfuric acid, and ammonium sulfate. The TRI is

a publicly accessible database to which certain

industrial facilities must report thefr annual

environmental releases of listed toxic chemicals.

The TRI list currently contains more than 600

chemicals.

Acetone. In addition to removing acetone

from the TRI list, EPA also removed acetone from

the list of volatile organic compounds under the

Clean Air Act. Acetone is now exempt from

regulation as an ozone precursor because EPA
concluded that acetone's contribution to the

formation of tropospheric ozone is negligible.

Ammonia. Companies must now report

releases of aqueous ammonia solutions as 10

percent of the total aqueous ammonia voliune.

Anhydrous forms are reportable as 100 percent.

Sulfuric acid. EPA concluded that nonaerosol

forms of sulfuric acid do not adversely affect

human health or the environment under normal

exposure.

Although these three chemicals no longer

reside on the TRI list, they still are considered

hazardous and are subject to OSHA (Occupa-

tional Safety and Health Administration), DOT
(Department of TYansportation), National Fire

Code, and hazardous waste regulations.

For information about nonhazardous alterna-

tives to these chemicals, call the SBEAP hotline.

For information on TRI reporting requirements,

call EPA's technical hotline, 800-535-0202, or

KDHE's Bureau of Air and Radiation, 913-296-

1690.

SBEAP Hotline:

SBEAP Resource Center:

809-578-8898

913-864-3968

3]3
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Upcoming Standard Targets POTWs
If you manage or operate a publicly owned
treatment works (POTW), you may be regulated

under a pending MACT standard. If your POTW
is a major source of HAP (emitting 10 tons or

more/year of one HAP or 25 tons or more/year of

a combination of HAP), you may be affected by

the new standard. Control of your air emissions

will further depend on whether your influent

meets or exceeds two of the three following

criteria:

• Dry weather flow is greater than 50

million gal/day;

• Volatile organic HAP concentration is

greater than five parts per million by

weight on an annual average basis;

• Industrial flow is greater than 30 percent

by volume.

Assuming that your operation falls under the

proposed regulation, EPA recommends that you

take one or more of the folloviring steps:

• Develop a control approach (source

control, engineering control, or a combi-

nation) to reduce HAP emissions below

the 10/25-ton major source threshold;

• Use pretreatment or process modifica-

tions so your facility no longer meets two

of the three threshold criteria;

• Cover the units before biological treat-

ment to capture HAP emissions.

EPA plans to publish the proposed MACT
standard in February 1996. After a public com-

ment period and agency review, EPA will publish

the final MACT standard, projected for March
1997. For a copy of the proposed MACT, see

EPA's electronic bulletin board,

ttnbbs.rtpnc.epa.gov or via modem at 919-541-

5742. or call the SBEAP Resource Center,

913-864-3968.

SBEAP has prepared a fact sheet outlining the

POTW MACT standard. For a copy or further

assistance, call the SBEAP Resource Center.
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Haz Waste Disposal May Become Easier
Recent legislation is raising hopes that SQG (small

quantity generator) wastes soon will be managed
properly through existing household hazardous

waste (HHW) facilities.

SQG is a term used to identify businesses that

generate certain quantities of hazardous waste. It

also refers to their regulatory requirements. SQGs
are the smallest generator category of hazardous

waste, and are exempt from certain regulations.

SQGs sometimes are incorrectly referred to as

"small business hazardous waste generators."

Keep in mind, however, that it is the amount of

hazardous waste a business generates, rather than

the size, that determines its category.

In Kansas, a small quantity generator is a

facility that generates no more than 55 lbs (25 kg)

of hazardous waste, or no more than 2.2 lbs (1 kg)

of acutely hazardous waste, per calendar month.

Although SQGs in Kansas are not subject to

notification or reporting requirements, they are

required to manage their hazardous waste in an

environmentally sound manner.

SQGs have had few alternatives other than

disposing of their hazardous waste along with

other solid waste, because the small quantities

make professional hazardous waste disposal

economically prohibitive. As a result, hazardous

waste continues to enter municipal solid waste

landfills in Kansas, potentially threatening land-

fill employees and contaminating groundwater

and surface water. But that situation may soon be

remedied.

House Bill 2036, signed into law in April

1995, authorizes KDHE to provide grants for

developing and implementing SQG collection

programs. Kansas has 20 permitted HHW facili-

ties, which will be able to collect and manage
SQG wastes under the new law. However, the

HHW facility must first receive approval to

modify its operations plan. An acceptable plan

will detail how the HHW facility intends to

collect, store, segregate, and dispose of the

additional waste, ensuring that it is not exceed-

ing regulation quantities.

To date, Johnson, Douglas, and Jefferson

counties have taken advantage of the SQG grant

program. Johnson county has submitted a permit

modification and intends to start collecting

certain SQG wastes in spring 1996. Douglas and
Jefferson counties have proposed a joint assess-

ment to analyze the potential number of SQGs in

their area and the possible volimie of waste to be

collected and managed.

For further information contact Kathleen

Nyquist, HHW program coordinator, 913-296-

1611, or call your local HHW program man-
ager.

Mark Your Calendar
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Kansas P2 Case Study

Midland Brake Reduces Waste Costs
Company history

Midland Brake in lola, Kansas, manu&ctures
brakes and brake components for large trucks and
tractor-trailers, with gross sales greater than $85
million/year. Dan Willis, environmental engineer

at Midland, leads the company in pollution

prevention planning to reduce waste costs.

For most new manufacturing projects at

Midland, the company requires a two-year

payback. For environmental or safety projects,

this payback may be waived. Potential fines often

are included in the financial justification of an
environmental project.

Employee involvement
Midland's pollution prevention efforts begin

with its employees. Teams of 10-12 people and
one engineer hold biweekly 45-minute team
meetings that explore ways to prevent pollution.

increase efficiency, and reduce waste. Employees
wear red "T.E.A.M." (Total Effort at Midland) T-

shLrts. All manufacturing, maintenance, ergonom-
ics, environmental, safety, purchasing, and office

staff belong to a team. Teams that submit four

cost-saving ideas per year, one of which is related

to the environment or safety, earn a day off work.

Midland bales cardboard and recycles office

white and computer paper. This has reduced
plant solid waste volume by 80 percent since

1990. The first baler cost $6,000. That amount
was paid back in less than two years from card-

board sold to a local recycler. The employees

pain iiiii ip m m\ ii ni|iw|pvif^n
/Uert: New Freon RediilT©m«

IX yon are ih the auto r6P

should be' aw^re of t'

regeu^diag frebn.

_., According to EPA Ri)

freoQ bottles should be'l

the bottles pierced and

tint tMt 'jotii

information r«

then built a second baler. Cost savings from

recycling cardboard totaled $17,000 in 1994.

Cutting ofl recovery system
Midland uses water-based cutting fluids for

machining zinc and aluminum parts. The fluid is

piped directly to the machines, virtually elimi-

nating spills. TVamp oils are removed vnth a

coalescer. The cutting fluid's oil/water concentra-

tion is adjusted by a technician before the fluid

returns to the cutting fluid storage tank. By i-sing

better quality equipment, tightening seals to

prevent tramp oil leaks, cleaning sumps, and
removing chips (where bacteria may grow) via a

centrifuge process. Midland has extended the life

of its cutting fluids. Cost savings from switching

to water-based fluids fiinded a new position

responsible for preventive maintenance on the

cutting machines.

When disposal is required, oil and particu-

lates are separated from water in the coolant. The
water goes to an industrial wastewater treatment

facility and ie oil is sent off site for fuel blend-

ing. As a result. Midland has reduced its waste

stream by 73 percent, fit>m 37,000 gallons in

1990 to 10,000 gallons in 1995 (projected). The
cost savings from these efforts is $66,000 annu-

aUy.

Solvent cleaners material sutistitution

Midland has switched from petroleum-based

solvent to water-based detergent in its tapping

and turning areas. Individual heated parts

washers were instaUed so water-based detergents

could be used. Midland found that liquid Tide or

Dawn worked well for these parts washers.

Annual cost savings are $2,500.

Waste from these parts washers, as well as

Scot scrubber water and stormwater runoff, goes

into a newly constructed wash pit. The wash pit

is part of Midland's stormwater pollution preven-

tion plan. All water from the pit is passed

through a $1,200 coalescer to separate oil and
water. The oil is recycled by a vendor at no
charge to Midland. The water is sent to the

publicly owned treatment works. Avoiding

potential liability and fines was part of the.

justification for the firm's $300,000 stormwater

pollution prevention project.
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Chemical finishes

Midland applies chromate conversion coating

to some manufactured parts, primarily to provide

corrosion resistance. Chromate conversion

involves an alkaline bath wash followed by two
countercurrent rinse baths. Parts are then placed

in a nitric acid/anunonium bisulfate etch bath,

followed by two counterciurent rinses. Next,

parts are dipped into the chroniic acid tauV and
rinsed twice; the final rinse is heated, hnprove-

ments on this process since 1990 include reduced

water use (lower overflow of water in the rinse

tanks) and longer drain times (which reduce

chemical carry-over).

In the nitric acid etch bath, process improve-

ments decreased nitric acid use by 42 percent

(from 209,000 pounds in 1990 to 88,000 pounds
in 1994). Staging time was increased to minimize
drag-out, and immersion times were cut in half.

Midland has a wastewater treatment system

for the chromate conversion line. Hexavalent

chrome is reduced to trivalent chrome and the pH
is adjusted. Calcium chloride and ferric chloride

are added, as is a polymer flocculent, to precipi-

tate the chrome and zinc. The precipitate is

pressed to remove excess water, forming wet
filtrate cakes that are shipped to Rockwood,
Tennessee. There the cakes are vaporized in a

kiln, gases are condensed, and zinc and chro-

mium are sent back to the foundry in Pennsylva-

nia. These line changes have reduced hazardous

cake waste by 35 percent (from 56,700 pounds in

1990 to 36,800 pounds in 1994). This represents

an annual cost savings of $34,000.

Coating operation
Midland switched from manual to automated

powder coating in fall 1993. The new booth cost

$10,000, and payback took less than two years.

The excess powder is mixed v«th virgin powder
in a 1:1 ratio. No air or liquid wastes are associ-

ated with this process. Because the powder
application is automated, operators no longer

need respiratory protection—a substantial added
benefit.

Every time powder is collected and mixed
with virgin powder for reapplication, particle size

is reduced. Eventually, powder particles become
so small they no longer adhere to the parts. The

Degrdaser Exemptions Change
The December 1994 degreaser MACT standard

has been revised. If you use only small amounts
of halogenated solvents, you probably are

exempt from the rule's requirements. Chlorine

is a halogen, and the six chlorinated solvents

regulated under this MACT are methylene

chloride, perchloroethylene, trichloroethylene,

1,1,1-trichloroethane, carbon tetrachloride, and
chloroform. The rule exempts:

• Wipe cleaning activities—using a rag

saturated with halogenated solvents or a spray

cleaner containing halogenated solvents.

• Small cleaning buckets—buckets, pails,

and beakers holding two gallons (7.6 liters) or

less of a halogenated solvent

Questions? Call the SBEAP hotline.

powder is sent to the landfill as nonhazardous

waste and the process begins again with virgin

material.

Conclusion
Midland's success can be attributed to man-

agement commitment, employee involvement,

and a staff member who is an advocate of the

environment. Midland's management served on

the T.E.A.M. committees, reduced the payback

requirements for environmental and safety

projects, and allowed time in the work day for

employees to participate on committees. Midland
employees responded enthusiastically, including

building their own cardboard bailer. Dan Willis

championed the pollution prevention efforts by
attending conferences and workshops and net-

working with other manufacturers, technical

assistance providers, and vendors. From 1990 to

1994, total cost savings ftom the company's

pollution prevention programs amounted to more
than $190,000. Midland Brake was recognized as

a "IVendsetter" by tJie 1995 Kansas Pollution

Prevention Awards Committee.

For further information on Midland's efforts,

contact Dan Willis, 316-365-6911, extension 259.

For other case studies or to discuss pollution

prevention opportunities for your facility, contact

SBEAP, 800-578-8898.

3]7
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Calendar Resources

February 7

46th Annual Environmental

Engineering Conference

Lawrence

Call Chris Barritt. 913-864-3968

February 7-9

International Conference on Air

Pollution from Agricultural

Operations

Kansas City, Missouri

Call Albert ]. Heber, 317-494-1214

March 3-4

Transportation of Hazardous

Materials

Overland Park

Call Barbara Miles. 913-897-8549

March 26-28

AWMA conference on waste

combustion in boilers and
industrial furnaces

Kansas City. Missouri

Call Beth Rice. 816-532-7600

April 12

Environmental Risk Management
Overland Park

Call Barbara Miles. 913-897-8549

April 25

SBEAP's Solvent Alternatives Expo

Salina

Call Tim Piero, 913-532-6501

May 14-16

Certified Hazardous Materials

Manager Review Course

Wichita

Call Pam Hicks, 913-897-8522

May 17

CHMMExam
Wichita

Call Pam Hicks, 913-897-8522

P2 for Printers Teleconference

Overland Park and Wichita

Call Jean Waters. 913-532-6501

MACT Compliance
Vicleotap>e$ Available

through SBEAP

Have you missed the technical

teleconferences that SBEAP
dowmlinked over the past year? U
so. call the SBEAP Resource

Center, 913-864-3968, to obtain the

following videotapes and technical

manuals free of charge. Tapes may
be copied at your own expense.

• Clearing the Air on Clean Air:

Strategies for Perc Dry Clean-

ers

• Clean Air Act Compliance for

Vapor Degreasers

• Clean Air Act Compliance for

Chromium Emissions from

Electrolytic Processes

SBEAP HotUna
1-800-578-8898

8baap@ksuvm.ksu.edu

fio-aite assigtance, technical information, permit questions
.

SBEAP Resource Center'

913-864-3968

genvin^ Uifoimation, fact Aetits^ manuals, and <l6iw SBEAP publications

The University of Kansas, Kansas State University, and Wichita State University are EEO/AA state educational institutinr^^

The University of Kansas
Kansas SBEAP
Continuing Education Building

Lawrence, KS 66045-2608

^^a 50% recycM fibsi, Including j

20% povt-conguma wmtta ^
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Wbi
GALLERY pre-emergence herbicide

Every weed is a tough weed.

They're even tougher once

they emerge and get a stran-

glehold on turf and ornamen-

tals. The time to fight weeds is

before they appear, and the

best preventative treatment for

broadleaf weeds on the market

today is Gallery* 75 Dry

Flowable herbicide.

Gallery' is a selective pre-

emergence herbicide that pre-

vents the growth of 95 species

of broadleaf weeds for up to

six to eight months. And it can

be used in 440 field-grown and

230 container-grown ornamen-

tals.

What makes Gallery so

unique is its active ingredient,

isoxaben, a new class of

chemistry developed by

DowElanco.

Weeds controlled

One application of Gallery

herbicide at 0.66- to 1.33-

pounds per acre will provide

six to eight months pre-emer-

gence control of 95 broadleaf

weed species such as:

• bittercress • black medic

• little mallow
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Gallery I

How Gallery works

Gallery must be activated

by at least one-half inch of

rainfall or sprinkler water to set

up a solid control area around

the weed seedlings. As the

weed seeds germinate, Gallery

disrupts and halts root and

stem development of the

weeds and seedlings gradually

die before they ever break the

soil surface.

Activated by a

half-inch of water

Gallery sets up a

control area

around weed
seedlings

As weed seeds
germinate,

Gallery shuts

down further

growth

With Gallery,

seedlings die

before you ever

see them

mpilliiiiifil

:^
Active ingredient

Gallery herbicide contains

the unique new chemical

isoxaben developed by

DowElanco. Isoxaben provides

excellent plant tolerance and

long-lasting, broad-spectrum

control.

It bonds tightly with soil par-

ticles and is low in water solu-

bility, so it won't move out of

the weed germination zone.

Studies show that Gallery

herbicide is stable on the soil

surface and resists leaching

even in heavy rainfall. Once
isoxaben is activated, it estab-

lishes a herbicidal zone that

stops the emergence of germi-

nating broadleaf weeds so

they won't interfere with orjna-

mental and turfgrass grov^h.

When to apply

To prevent an onslaught of

broadleaf weeds. Gallery

should be applied just prior to

emergence of target weeds. A
fall application of Gallery is

especially beneficial because

it will prevent winter-, fall- and

many of the spring-germina-

ting weeds. In fact, in northern

states, one application may
provide year-round control of

broadleaf weeds. Southern cli-

mates may need a second

application.

How to apply

When applying Gallery 75

DF, use a properly calibrated

low-pressure herbicide sprayer

that provides uniform distribu-

tion. Spray-tip screens should

be no finer than 50 mesh.

Gallery should be applied at

0.66- to 1 .33-pounds per acre

along with 10- to 200-gallons

of water carrier per acre.

Calibration should be

checked frequently to be sure

equipment is working properly

and distributing spray uniformly

Special application precau-

tions:

• Eliminate existing weeds with

a post-emergence herbicide

or by hand cultivation.

Gallery doesn't control

established weeds.

• Remove or thoroughly mix

into the soil weed residues,

prunings and debris prior to

treatment. Soil in non-

turfgrass areas should be in

good condition and free of

clods at the time of

application.

Gallery & Integrated Pe
Management (IPM) :

The key to controlling

weeds through an IPM pro-

gram is properly identifying

your problem weeds, and,

more importantly learning

when they germinate.

To achieve optimum results

with Gallery apply the herbi-

cide just prior to the time prob-

lem weeds germinate. By

accurately timing the applica-

tion of Gallery you will save

time and labor during your

busy season. You'll also

reduce your dependency on

post-emergence herbicides,

using a smaller amount of

herbicide overall.

I AQRlTTK i Dov^anco

Phnted on recyclable paper. Fomi# 301-78-005 (1/96)
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Teamli

How Team works

Team must be applied prior

to weed seed germination and

activated by at least one-half

inch of rainfall or irrigation.

Once activated, Team sets up a

solid "weed control zone" about

one-half inch below the soil sur-

face. Team stops weeds from

germinating by inhibiting cell

division in the seed as soon as

it begins to root.

How to apply

For uniform application, use

either a drop-type or rotary

spreader designed for the appli-

cation of granular herbicides.

Calibrate spreaders prior to use

and check frequently to ensure

the granules are uniformly dis-

tributed. Spread only half the

desired amount to start, then

apply the remainder at right

angles to the first application.

When to apply

To stop grassy weeds such as

crabgrass, apply Team in early

spring or late fall, approximately

one to two weeks before weed

seeds germinate. This generally

occurs when the soil temperature

is at least 50 degrees Fahrenheit

for three or more days. Apply

Team in spring for control of sum-

mer annual grasses such as

crabgrass, foxtail and barnyard-

grass, and in late spring for late-

spring or early-summer germinat-

ing annual grasses such as

goosegrass. Apply in late sum-

mer or early fall to control annual

bluegrass (Poa annua).

Take-home points

When selecting a pre-emer-

gence herbicide, keep these

benefits of Team in mind:

• It works. Team provides close

to 100 percent control of

grassy weeds and some
broadleaf weeds.

• Won't leach. The low water

solubility of Team means it

stays where it's applied and

resists leaching — even in

heavy rain or during irrigation.

• Gentle. Team can be applied

near well-established ornamen-

tals wittx)ut concern of damage.

• Versatile. In addition to a clay-

based formula. Team is avail-

able on a number of different

fertilizer formulations.

• Economical. Team is compet-

itively priced. And, when

applied with fertilizer, it's not

only economical, you'll save

labor costs, too.

For more information on

Team, call 1-800-352-6776 or

contact your DowElanco sales

representative.

% Crabgrass Control in Bermudagrass

Dr. Wayne Bingham, VPI, 1992

Team+Fert- 1.5+1.5 Barricade 0.65

Herbicide Treatment (lb a.i/A)

i W,\T* ^2113 W,\T*
I

^20
WAT

•WAT: Weeks .After Treatment

Ml, OH, IN University Studies

June Jnlv .\ugust

(Applied in April]

^^HTeam Barricade

^ Service mark of DowElanco

aqrI-ttk

^„Do^vElanco

llie Chemistry is RighC Fotm 1(301-86.002 5/94BR

30647^3582173
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Inlbi
TEAM PRE-EMERGENCE HERBICIDE

When it comes to managing

annual grassy weeds, Team*

herbicide consistently provides

effective pre-emergence control.

Team is a selective, pre-emer-

gence herbicide used to control

crabgrass, goosegrass and most

other annual grassy weeds in

established turf, such as lawns

and golf courses. Team com-

bines the strength of two power-

ful and proven herbicides—
Balan* pre-emergence herbicide

(benefin) and Treflan* pre-emer-

gence herbicide (trifluralin)— for

effective, season-long control.

Studies show Team is tough on

weeds, yet gentle on turfgrasses.

Product of choice

Team provides turf managers

with the qualities they want most

in a pre-emergence herbicide

— effectiveness and econom-

ics. Since coming on the market

in 1985, Team has been proven

effective at stopping trouble-

some grassy weeds, even in

years with heavy infestations.

Turf professionals who know

the value of sticking with a

proven performer know that

predictability is what makes Team
herbicide their product of choice.

Weeds controlled

As a broad-spectrum herbi-

cide. Team provides effective

pre-emergence control of grass-

es, and partial control of some
broadleaf weeds including:

• crabgrass
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Other Agency (EPAh Personnel Acting In An
Ombudsman Capacity

Clarence O. Lewis serves as the Agency's Registration
Division Ombudsman in the Office of Pesticide Programs
within the Office of Prevention, Pesticides, and Toxic
Substances. His telephone number is (703) 305-5446.

Robert Martin serves as the Agency's Resource
Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) Ombudsman in the
Office of Solid Waste Emergency Response. His tele-
phone numbers are (202) 269-9361; Toll Free number,
800-267-7937.

Karen V. Brown serves as the Agency's Asbestos
Ombudsman

;

Karen V. Brown serves as the Agency's Small Business

Ombudsman. Both offices are in the Office of Small and

Disadvantaged Business Utilization within the Executive

Office of the Administrator. Her telephone numbers are

(703) 305-5938; Toll Free. Hotline, 800-368-5888.

23-266 |M3
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STATE SMALL BUSINESS
ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS

A. OVERVIEW

The first two pans of this Guide describe the nature and challenges of air pollution^ and

detail six majcx' provisions of the new Act that will most directly affect the small business

community. The range of businesses aH^ected by them is so diverse, however, thai it is

anpnaical to tailor this Guide to individual industries, or to andcipate all the diSicalties that

con^>ames may face when trying to conply with the Act's requirements.

1. Small Business Special Needs:
,
G)ngress recognized the particular problems that many

smaO businesses would have in dealing with the Aa's complex reqtiiieinents. A typical small

business en^loys fewer than SO people, and is the only business operated by the owner. It is the

conwr drycleaner, the "mom and pop' bakery, die auto body repair shop, gasoline service stanon.

the machine, tool and dye company, or cme of a host of other local business establishments. Many

have been in the same fomily and ndg^boihood for generations. (See Appendx A for a list of

businesses typically afifected by air polludon control measures.)

Air poOmion control reguladon may seem very conq)lex to many small businesses. Kfany may

not be able to afford to hire lavtTeis or enviroamemal specialists to interpret and comply widi all

the itquirements they may be responsible for in the new Act Most may be hard pressed to inform

themselves about the most basic requirements and deadlines of the control programs that will affea*

them, let alone die more conq>licaBd issuesthey are going to have to address to control air

emissions, such as:

• The 9pes of pollutants their company emits that are subjea to the Act's requirements;

• The medtods they can use to estinoie emissions for a permit applicadon; ,

• The types of control technologies that are best and least cosdy for controlling a specific

producdon process or chemical substance they use to make goods and services; and

• Process or substance subsdtutes they can use to preventw reduce emissions.

2. State Lead for Providing Small Business Assistance: The Act gives each state

government the lead in developing and iiTq)lenrieniing a Small Business Technical and

Environmetual Compliance Assistance Program as pan of legally enfotceabie state in^lementatioa

plans.
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3. The Act's Definition of a Small Business: The Aa establishes certain criteria that a

company must meet to qualify for assistance as a small business. It must be a small business as

defined in the Small Business Act which gdierally means thai it is an independendy owned and

operated concern (hat is not dominant in its field. The business must be owned by a person who

employs 100 or fewer individuals, and it cannot be a major stationary source of eidier a primary

urban (so-called "criteria'^ pollutant or toxic air pollutant as described in Panll. It cannot, in fact,

emit 50 tons or more of a single pollutant a year, or more than 7S tons of all regulated pollutants.

State govemmentscanmodify some of these requirements provided that the particular source does

not emit more than 100 tons a year of all regulated pollutants.

4. Federal Oversight and Support: EPA will be providing several forms of guidance and

assistance to these state assistance programs for the fiill duration of the AcL

•Federal Guidelines: EPA published final guidelines for states to draw upon to develop

their assistance programs. The Agency must approve each state compliance and assistance

program to ensure that it meets the Act's requirements.

•Oversight and Monitoring: The EPA Ombudsman in the Office of Small and

Disadvantaged Business UtiUzaiioo will oversee and monitor all siae assistance programs and

make periodic reports to Congress on each state's progress; Among other things, die EPA

Ombudsman will determine bow well the saue programs are woridng and make sure that the

informadon and assistattce the states provide is understandable to the layman. .

•Technical Assistance and Research: EPA will share information and research that it

has developed nationally with each state assistance and con^liaiKe program. Siaes will be able to

receive technical assistance through several EPA Centers and Hotlines. These Cbuen and

Hotlines will {xovide a broad range of assistaiice including infomadon concaming dte Qean Air

Act requirements, control technology data, polluiioa i»evention methods and aliemattves. emissioa

measurement methods, air pollution monitoring devices, and prevention of accidental releases of

toxic chemicals into the envirtnmenL A listing of these Centers and Hotlines (including (faeir

areas of expertise and telephone numbers), is included in AppeiKfix C
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S. COMPONENTS OF AN OVERALL STATE ASSCTANCE PROGRAM

By November. 1992. each st«e mag devdop > pfaa far impkiiifJiting a Small Business

StatKMiry SouTtTechnkal Olid EnHronmemd ConpBance Assistaice Program. Gmgress

envisioned thai these prognim woald be in place before snaO baunemn begin to feel the direa

effects or deadluKs of the Act.

Each siaK progzam is expected lo iodiide three components: (1) appointment of a state small

business Ofnbudsmin; (2) esiabliafamem of a coiiyrehensive small business asnstance progiam;

and (3) appointnxm of a seven-member state conq>liance advisory panel

L State Ombudsman: The first component is the 5A»e Omiud[ima>i who will act as ifae smaQ

bosioess community's representative in matieis that affect it under tbe Act Other respoosibilides

of the State Ombudsman could be n:

• Review and provide cammnns and recommendations to EPA and states/local air

polkuioo cooatii auilKniks legaiding the development aiid iii^letnent of legulatioos

that impact small businesses;

. Belp diaieuanag infiMinadou about <q)conang air tegnlaiioos. coonol lequiremenB. md
oifaei peflinciM niaoeo lo small bmlnrssfs;

* Refer smaB bwiinninfii to ifae appfopnawt sptoahip m sbbb ywcmmeat and elsewfacBe

for help widi panjealar igeds (e,g^ availaMe cootrol-MchiwIofiin and fipriatiiig pemat
imuiiwnfjm); and

' Coodoci luafics to evaltMae tbeeffectsof the Act oo state and local economies, and
CO smiifl basiDesses fBacraOy.

2. .Small Boiiiiess Aaristaooe Profram (SBAP): The second component of the overall

saae fngnm isibtSmaU Business AsBStana Program ^BAP) which will be a technical and

admitasiraiive support cuiiyoiieui within the stMe govrjTuwjit The SBAP staff should have

access to air Quality ffxpfffl^. technically proocient ffnffirwwir^i scxoDsts and ^^^^^ayffrSi and

aioiiuuiuemal specialists who will provide support and Thniral assistance needed by small

Iffnine iies to comply with the Actfs miuiremenis. Reiaied rrsponsibiBtirs include:

• Infonraagbuanessesofall lequiretneats in die Act that apply to them, and die

dates these ic(|uueiiieuts will apply;

Helping small huiiigsses deal with specific wrhnical, niimnisuauve and compliance• Helping SI3

prowems;
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• Disseminating up-to-date infoimaiion about the Act to the small business community,
including easy to understand puUic infotmadon materials; and

• Referring snnall businesses to envinmmental auditors who can evaluate how effecdve
a company's work pracQces, monitoring procedures, and record keeping are for

complying with applicable clean air requirements.

3. State Compliance Advisory Panel: The third component of the overall state assistance

program will consist of a seven member state compliance advisory panel in each state for

detennining the overall effecriveness of the state SBAP. Four of these members must be small

business owners or representadves selected by the state legislature; the governor of each state will

seiea two other memben to represent the "general public." The seventh member will be chosen

by the head of the state agency responsible for issuing operating permits.

The state compliance advisory panels will review and render advisory opinions on the

effecQveness of the state SBAP, and make periodic progress reports to EPA's Small Business

Ombudsman concerning compliance of the small business program with other permitnent federal

reguladons. The compliance advisory panels must also make certain that infotmadon affecnng

small business is wriaen in a style (hat is dear and understandable.

4. Key Dates or Deadlines for Small Businesses:

• By November 15. 1992 all states must submit to EPA plans for establishing a Small
Business Assistance Program. EPA guidelines recommend that each State establish its

Ombudsman and Compliance Advisory Panel so they can assist in establishing the Small
Business Assistance Program.
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SMALL MISMCSS
OL£MfAiRACT

otmxmmt and tichnk:al assistance ohiectors

STATI
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CLEAN AIR ACT
SMALL BUSINESS OMBUDSMEN AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE DIRECTORS

m^^ m
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WHERE TO CALL FOR MORE INFORMATION AND HELP

SMAU BUSMtSS OMBUOSMAM

ToRFrM
(800) 368-5888

Local md OC Aim
(7031 306-59M

•tjajo.

(703) 305-6824 I70at 30S-«««2

OTHER EPA HOTUNES

• Waie>she<5 Into. Resouice Sysiem . |8(X> 726-5253
• Indoor Am Qualiry InformatMsn

Clewinghouse 1800) 438-4318
• Radon (800) 767-7236
• Air Control Tech. Assietanc* Center 19191 541-(}80O
• Mobile Sources Emisuons (313) 668-4511
• Siratospheric Otone Protection

ICFCsl (8001 296-1996
• Electric Magnetic Fields - (800) 363-2383
• Acid Rain (emissioru trading, auctiorts.

gerwral inlormation) (2021 233-9620
• Safe Orlnkmg Water (public water st«pl¥.

technical and requlaiorv issues) .. (800)426-4791
• Waste Waier/SmaH Flow)

Clearinghouse (8<X)) 624-8301
• Storm Water: Office o< Water

Resource Center (2021 260-7786
• Wetlands Intormation ... (800) 832-7828
• Pollution Prevention Clearinghouse . 1202) 260-1023
• RCRA (Hai. Waste) Omtiudsman . (8001 262-7937
• Solid and Hazardous Waste IRCRAI.

Superfund (CERCLA). (800) 424-9346
and Underground Storage Tanks ... (703) 412-9810

e Emergency Planning & Community
Right to Know (800) 535-0202
(SARA Title Ml) (EPCRAI (703) 41 2-9877

• Toxic Subciancas Control Act ITSCAI 4
Asbestos mformation/Relerral (202) 554-1404

• Natiorul Pesticide Telecommuracations

Network (provides mtormation about

pcstKidet-spill handling, disposal

clean-up and health effects) 1800) 856-7378
• Office of Pesticide Program Registraiion Oiv.

(Ombudsman) (703) 305-5446
• Public Informatian Ceffler (202) 2SO-2060

OTHCII HOTU««iS OR OTHER HOP UNES

• Office ol Environ. Juctice (WW) 943-621S
• R«:yclmg HeHina (MO) 947 3*73
e Solid Waste Assoc of fiorth America t800) 677-9434
e Nanortai Tacf<racal mferfiMtnn

Sannce (NTIS) (703) 487-4M0
• NaiiorMi Respoftte Caruer (OperatM by

the US. Coast Guard for reportini

<a spiita and hatardous MOO) 424-8802
sutiatance roleasesi (2031 267-2075

• Enargy-eH<ci«ncy 4 RenewaWa Energy

Cteanne House (Operated by ttm b«p«. of .

Energy to* inguines on

energy related mettcrsi IWOl 343-3733
e Oepartment of Energy-MMional

Altemetrve Fuels Hotline (BOO) 433-1343
e Informatnn Exchange -HA2MAT

(operated by ttw Dept. ol

Transportamn and the Federal

EmergarKv IMgt. Agency lor

guestiora about the

tranaportation of M.S.) 18001 467-4933
hazardous m«erialsl (IL Orty) (MOt 347-W43

e CHEMD^EC Center Nort-Emergancy Somic—
(cparatbd by the Otemieal Manwfaciurars

Atsociatien-Heaith 4 Safety) laOO) 263-4300
• Emnron. Heellh ENecu (8001 •43-47«4
e Naiiorial L»td Informaton Center

(General mformation) (86o) 533-3394
(Tochncal Aasntance) 1800) 434-5323

e Small Busmen Admnatratien (BOW 827-5723
• Occupatwnal Safety 4 Health Adminmretien
IWorker Safety) (8001 331-4743

e C«neun«er Product Safely

Commisawn (8001 •38-3773
e Go»eiTiment Printing Offico (3031 513-1800

ICOONAL SMAU BU81K1I UAaONS

REGION 1 CT. IME. MA, NH, Ri. VT Owighr Pamoy
2 MJ. NY. PR. VI KMMaen Malone

3 DE. DC. MO. PA, VA, WV IMtta WTAen
4 AL. FU GA. KY. MS. NC SC. TN Annatta HS
5 n. IN. Ml. MN. OH, Wl Giynia ZywicU
6 AR. U. NM. OK. TX Al Coy
7 lA. KS. MO. NE Chwias Ifenaley

8 CO. MT, ND. SO, UT. WY Enoirerewental Info

9 AZ. CA. HI. NV. AS, OU Joe Oehab
10 AK, 10. OR. WA Floyd WInaett

iai7)S8F4330
(21 21 837-4083
(3181 597-1228
(404) 347-35SSx«77S
(312) 886-4871
(2141 685-2206
(913IBB1-7S19
13031 312-6312
(4151744-1828

I306I 853-1 138

EPA SMAU. BUSINESS OMBUDSMAN JANUARV. 1998



179

Personnel Contact: Clarence 0. Lewis
Registration Division Ombudsman

O



ISBN 0-16-053410-0

9 780160"534102

90000


